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AMENDING DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA CHARITABLE
SOLICITATION ACT
THURSDAY, AUGUST 8, 1963

IoUsE

OP REPRESENTATIVES,

SujicorMv'rrEn No. 4 OF TIHE
CO-r

r'nTTEE
ON TiIE I)ISTRICT OF COLUMBIA,

Vashington,D.C.
The subcommittee met, pursuiant to notice, at 10:25 a.m., in room

445-A, Cannon Offic Building, Hon. John Dowdy (chairman of the
subcommittee) presiding.
Present: Representatives Dowdy, Iluddleston, Whitener, Sisk,
Broylill IHorton, and Roudebush.
Also present :Jamies 1. (lark, clerk: Clayton Gasquc, staff director;
Donald Tubridy, minority clerk; and Leontrd 0. Hilder,investigator.
Mr. DowD)Y. At the time we set these bills for hearing, we didn't expect; the House to be meeting at 11 o'clock, so to take care of as many
as possible--and we will not be able to get into more than one billI am going to excuse the witnesses who are here on H.R. 6413 and
IT.R. ($351, because we are going to be cut off at 11 o'clock. We will
now commence hearings on the first, bill that was set, which was H.R.
5990, a bill concerning the requirements for the issuance of a solicitation permit under the District of Columbia Charitable Solicitation Act.
(11.R. 5990 is as follows:)
[H.R. 5900, 88th Cong., 1st sess.]
A BIL, To amend the District of Columbia Charitable Solicitation Act to require certain
Jtndings before the issuance of a solicitation permit thereunder, and for other purposes

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States
of America in, Congress as8ernbled, That section 5 of the District of Columbia
Charitable Solicitation Act (D.C. Code, see. 2-2104) Is amended by adding at the
end thereof the following new subsection:
"(d) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Act, no such certificate of
registration shall be issued after the date of the enactment of this subsection
unless the Commissioners shall have affirmatively found and publicly declared
that the sollcltation which would be authorized by such certificate will benefit
or assist in promoting the health, welfare, and the morals of the District of
Colmbia."
Szo. 2. Nothwithstanding the District of Columbia Charitable Solicitation Act
or any other provision of law, the certificate of registration heretofore issued
to the Mattachine Society of Washington under such Act is revoked.
Mr. DowDy. As background for this hearing, and the proposed legislation introduced by me, I offer for the record at this point my statemelnt to the 1-louse a short time ago, together with certain material included as a part of my remarks at that time. Also staff memorandum.
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(The documents referred to follow :)
TIH

MA'rACHINE SOCIETY OF WASHINGTON

Extension of Remarks of Iloni. John Dowdy, of Texas, in thle Ihouse of Representatives, Frilay, July 5,

1)9(

Mr. Dowiny. Mr. Speaker, it came to aily
attention last fail that the District of
Columbia government had granted it society of homosexuals a liceiise to solicit
claritlable contributionss in the District of Columbia. Tiis liceiise was Issued
to the Mattachine Society of Washington, and at that time, the Superintendent
of the License and Permit divisionn stated that his office had no legal auilhority to
deny such a isrmlait to any nonprofit organization which complied with all tie
requirements of filing for same. This was fully disclosed in all item carried in
the Sunday Washington, D.C., Star, of September 16, 1962, which article I hiclude
following these remarks.
I introduced a bill In the last Congress to correct tills situation, but it was too
late to receive action at that time. Earlier this year, I introduced the )ill
again,
as I!.R.5990, with the earliest hope that it will receive the approval of this
Congress.
In order that the Members of Congress nmy be fully advised, I would call attention to the fact that I believe all of us received a letter from tile President of
the Mattacline Society of Washington, in August of last year. in which he enclosed an excerpt from tile constitution of his society, and a news release which
lie had Just issued. To refresh memory, I Include those matters with my remarks.
Mr. Speaker, I regard thils situation as highly Improper. If the laws of the
District of Columbia Indeed do not authorize tile refusal of a solicitation license
or any other official recognition to a society such as this, whose illegal activities
are revolting to normal society, then I feel that it Is our duty to provide such
authority without delay.
The Mattachine Soelety is admittedly a group of homosexuals. The acts of
these people are banned under the laws of God, the laws of nature, and are in
violation of the laws of man. I think a situation which requires these to be
pernlitted a license to solicit charitable funds for tile promotion of their sexual
deviations is a bad law, mid shaoul be changed forthwith.
T'he material follows:
[From the Sunday Star, Washington, D.C., Sept. 16, 1962]
GnouP AIINO

DEMVATES ISSUEo CIIARITY

ioNss

Tile Mattaeihlne Society of Waslington, an organization formed to protect
homosexuals from discrimination, has been gi'anted a certificate by tile District
licenses office to solicit funds in Washington.
The application said that the organization wanted to raise funds to help give
the homosexual equal status with his fellow men.
District records shows the newly organized society was granted Its certificate
to ask for contributions under the Charitable Solicitations Act on August 14.
C. T. Nottingham, Superaitendent of Licenses and Permits, said his office had
no authority to deny a solicitation permit to any organization whose representatives answer all questions on the permit application form,
The license chief added that he had informed society representatives that If
the group solicits as much as $1, he would order them to open their books and
records for examination. If such an order Is not complied with, he said, tile
licensing department will move to have the society's permit revoked.
The president of the society, who asked that his name not be used, saih that
his organization "Is dedicated to improving the status of homosexuals in our
society- in the interest both of that minority group and of tile Nation,"
The society president said that so far not funds have been solicited.
Asked how many members tile Aoclety lad in the Washington area, he replied,
"We would prefer not to say. It is small but growing rapidlyy"
Ile said that the original Matachine Society was founded In Sn Francisco 10
or 12 years ago. Other independent Mattachine Societies, lie said, have been
organized in New York and several other American cities.
The organizations took their nalies, lie said from the nlattachlnes, court Jesters
in the Middle Ages, who were permitted to make pointed social commentaries
which would have been tolerated from no one else.
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TIE MATTACIIINE SOCIETY OF WASHIINOTON,

Washington,D.C., August 28, 1962.
lion.
Ilouie of Representatives,
Wash inyton, D.C.
DEAR
-:
Enclosed, for your interest and information, is a formal
statement of the purposes of the Mattachine Society of Washington, a newly
formed organization, devoted to the improvement of the status of our country's
15 million homosexuals.
Included, also, is a copy of our news release, which was submitted to the
Washington newspapers and others, and to the various press services.
The question of homosexuality, and the prejudice against it, both personal and
official, Is a serious one, involving, as it does, more than 1 out of every 10 American citizens, including roughly a quarter-million in, each, the Federal civil service, the Armed Forces, and security-sensitive positions in private industry, and
at least 10 percent of your constituents.
We feel that the Government's approach is archaic, unrealistic, and inconsistent with basic American principles. We feel, in addition, that it is Inexcusably and unnecessarily wasteful of trained manpower and of the taxpayers'
money.
We realize that this area presents you with many potential problems, some of
them quite subtle and touchy ones of politics and public relations, and that they
are not always subject to easy solution, but policies of repression, persecution,
and exclusion will not prove to be workable ones in the case of this minority,
any more than they have, throughout history, in the case of other minorities.
This is a problem which must be worked with, constructively, not worked against
destructively, as is now the case. A fresh approach by the Federal Governmo6at
is badly needed.
We welcome any comments which you may have on this subject.
We will be pleased to meet with you personally, at your convenience, to discuss
these and related matters.
Thank you for your consideration of our position.
Sincerely yours,
FRANKIIN 10. KAMENY,

President.
EXCERPTS OF THE CONSTITUTION OF TIE MATTAOIIINE SOCIETY OF WASHINGTON

Article II. Purpose:
SEC. 1. It is the purpose of this organization to act by any lawful means;
(a) To secure for homosexuals the right to life, liberty, and the pursuit of
happiness, as proclaimed for all men by the Declaration of Independence; and
to secure for homosexuals the basic rights and liberties established by the word
and the spirit of the Constitution of the United States;
(b) To equalize the status and position of the homosexuals with those of
the heterosexual by achieving equality under law, equality of opportunity, equalIty In the society of his fellow men, and by elinnating adverse prejudice, both
private and official;
(c) To secure for the homosexual the right, as a human being, to develop and
achieve his full potential and dignity, and the right, as a citizen, to make his
maximum contribution to the society in which he livec;
(d) To inform end enlighten the public about homosexuals and homosexuality;
(e) To assist, protect, and counsel the homosexual in need.
SEC. 2. It is not a purpose of this organization to act as a social group, or as
an agency for personal introductions.
SEC. 3. This organization will cooperate with other minority organizations
which are striving for the realization of full civil rights and liberties for all.
MATrAOIIINE

SOIIE;Y oF WA6SHINGTON

The formation of a new social action group in the Greater Washington, D.C.,
area is announced. This group, the Mattachine Society of Washington, is dedicated to improving the status of the homosexual in our society, in the Interest
both of that minority group and of the Nation. The society discusses and acts
upon all problems relating to the homosexual, both general and specific.
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Guest speakers will address the group from time to time on a variety of relevant subjects. The society is also setting u) a professional referral servicedoctors, lawyers, clergymen, etc.--for the homosexual In need.
The organization feels that the homosexual today is where the Negro was in the
1920's, except that the Negro has had, at worst, the mere indifference of his Gov-

ernment and, at best, Its active assistance, whereas the homosexual has always

had to contend with the active hostility of his Government. For this reason, It Is
time that a strong initiative be taken to obtain for the homosexual minority-a
minority in no way different, as such, from other of our national minority
groups--the same rights, provided in the Constitution and the Declaration of
Indlependenco, as are guaranteed to all citizens. These include the rights to the
pursuit of happiness, and to equality of opportunity; the right, as human beings,
to develop and achieve their full potential and dignity; and the right, as citizens,
to be allowed to make their maximum contribution to tie society in which they
live--rights which Federal policy and practices now deny them.
The society feels that prejudice directed against an individual, for no cause
other than an unconventional sexual preference, is unwarranted, and that harsh,
discriminatory action taken on the basis of such prejudice, with its incident
waste of useful talent and manpower, is not consistent with the national welfare.
It Is felt that personal and popular prejudice cannot be eliminated as long as
official prejudice exists and is indulged.
For this reason, the society's primary effort will be directed to four main
areas: First, the clearly improper, discrinifnatory policies of tile U.S. Civil
Service Commission, policies which are plainly unconstitutional, and which operate against the best interests of the country, in that they act to deprive the Nation of the services of many clearly well-qualified citizens who have much to
offer. That these policies are quite needless is demonstrated by the fact that.
despite them, there are at least 200,000 homosexuals in the Federal service, and
have been for many years, with no Ill effects.
Second, the Armed Forces, needless and harshly administered policies of exclusion. The present practice of giving less than fully honorable discharges to
homosexuals is unnecessarily vicious. In view of the fact that the Armed
Forces also presently include at least a quarter-million homosexuals in all ranks,
without ill effects, and that over a million served well and honorably in World
War II, present policy seems open to serious question.
Third, the illogical policies of our security-clearance system for civilian and
military Government personnel, and for those in private industry, under which
all homosexuals, as a group, are regarded as security risks, without consideration
of the merits of each individual case. I)espite the continuing presence of sonie
quarter-million homosexuals with security clearances, at all levels, and within
the cognizance of all agencies, the number of breaches of security resulting from
homosexuality Is virtually, if not actually, nil. Examination will show that
)resent policies foster just that susceptibility to blackmail against which these
policies are supposed to protect.
Fourth, the area of local law, both its provisions and Its administration and
enforcement. The society feels that the example of the State of Illinois should
be followed, in legalizing private relations on the part of consenting adults, but
that, in any case, action must be taken against existing, often flagrant and
shocking abuses and violations of due process and of proper rights, liberties, and
freedoms In this area.
Tile organization seeks a reassessment and reconsideration of present, totally
unrealistic Federal policy and practice, law and regulation, on homosexuality.
A New Frontier approach to official policies and practices which relegate over
15 million Americans to second-class citizenship is long overdue and badly
needed. The Government, hitherto, has attempted to sweep this problem under
the rug and, ostrichllke, has refused to face the situation or to deal with it in a
logical'fashion.
The Mattachine Society of Washington Is confident that all intelligent, informed, public-spirited citizens will join them In their efforts to achieve a fresh
and reasonable approach to this problem.

AMENDING

D.C. CHARITABLE SOLICITATION ACT
STAFF

IEMORANDU.i No. 1

(11.11. 5990, by Mr. Dowdy, to amend the District of Columbia Charitable
Solicitations Act)
PURPOSE

This bill would provide that prior to issuing a certificate of registration
authorizing any organization to solicit charitable contributions in the District
of Columbia, the District of Columbia Commissioners must find and publicly
declare that such solicitation will benefit the health, welfare, and morals of the
city.
Also, this bill would revoke the certificate of registration which was issued
to the lattachine Society of Washington under the Charitable Solicitations Act.
REASON FOR TILE BILL

On August 14, 1962, the Mattachine Society of Washington, an organization
formed to protect homosexuals from discrimination, was granted a certificate by
the District of Columibia Department of Licenses and Inspections to solicit funds
in Washington. The application stated that the organization wanted to raise
funds to help give the homosexual "equal status" with his fellow men.
Mr. C. T. Nottinglm, Superintendent of the License and Permit Division,
stated at that the that his office has no authority to deny a solicitation permit
to any organization whose representatives answer all questions on the permit
application form.
This bill, therefore, is designed to give the License and Permit Division adequate authority to exercise reasonable Judgment in such matters.

Mr. Dow)Y. The first witness on our list is Robert F. Kneipp,
Esq., from the Corporation Counsel's Office.
Would you please come around, sir?

STATEMENT OF ROBERT F. KNEIPP, ESQUIRE, CORPORATION
COUNSEL'S OFFICE; ACCOMPANIED BY C.T. NOTTINGHAM, SUPERINTENDENT, LICENSES AND PERMITS
Mr. KNEIPP. I alm, Robert F. Kneipp, Assistant Corporation Counsel, and I have with me Mr. C. T. Nottingham, Superintendent of
Licenses and Permits of the District of Columbia.
Mr. Chairman, the Commissioners have reported to the committee
in a report dated August 7, 1963, that I ask be incorporated in the
record of hearing.
Mr. DOWDY. It will be made a part of the record.
(The report referred to is as follows:)
GOVERNMENT OF THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA,
EXECUTIVE OFFICE,

Washington, August 7, 1963.
lion. JOHN L. AICMILLAN,
(hairumian, Qommittee on tho Districtof Columbia,

U.S. House of Rprswic tatives, Washington, D.C.
DEA MAR.MOMCILLAN: The Commissioners of the District of Columbia have
for report Ih.R. 5990, 88th Congress, a bill to amend the District of Columbia
Charitable Solicitation Act to require certain findings before the issuance of
a solicitation permit thereunder, and for other purposes.
The District of Columbia Charitable Solicitation Act, approved July 10, 1957
(71 Stat. 278; t~tle 2, eb. 21, District of Columbia Code, 1961 edition), prohibits
any person (with certain exceptions authorized by see. 4 of such act) from
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soliciting charitable contributions in the District of Columbia unless he holds
a valid certificate of registration authorizing -such solicitation. Since the act
is a disclosure act only, it does not require that a person making application to
be registered thereunder show affirmatively that the solicitation proposed to
be made is truly charitable in Its nature. However, the first section of H.R.
5990 would add to section 5 of the Charitable Solicitation Act, relating to applications for certificates of registration, the requirement that the Commissioners
affirmatively find and publicly declare that the solicitation authorized by any
such certificate of registration "will benefit or assist in promoting the health,
welfare, and the morals of the District of Columbia."
Aside from the fact that such official finding and public declaration required
by the first section of the bill is likely to be considered by members of the
public as official endorsement of the registrant by the District of Columbia,
the Commissioners consider this portion of the bill objectionable because of
the heavy and difficult administrative burden it would impose on the District.
It would be necessary to find in each case that a proposed charitable solicitation
"will benefit or assist in promoting the health, the welfare, and the morals of the
District of Columbia." [Emphasis supplied.] At the present time, 163 organizations are registered with the District of Columbia under the Charitable Solicitation Act. Section 4.2 of the charitable solicitation regulations for the District
of Columbia limits the validity of certificates of registration issued to such
organizations to a period of not more than 1 year. In connection with solicitations of a seasonal nature, some of these organizations may make application
for two or three certificates of registration each year. All of this means, therefore, that the District of Columbia would be required by the first section of
the bill to conduct a very considerable number of hearings each year for the
purpose of determining that each of the solicitations authorized by a certificate
applied for under the Charitable Solicitation Act is one which "will benefit or
assist in promoting the health, welfare, and the morals of the District of Columbia." The manpower demands and costs involved would not, in the judgment of the Commissioners, be justified.
The Commissioners believe that it can be expected that, under the present
language of the first section of the bill, relatively few organizations will be
able to qualify for the required certificate of registration. This belief is based
on the fact that, since the language proposed to be added Is couched in the
conjunctive, it will be incumbent on each such organization to demonstrate that
the proposed solicitation will benefit or assist in promoting the health, the
welfare, and the morals of the District of Columbia; A proposed solicitation
directed to Improving only the health, or the welfare, or the morals of the residents of the District of Columbia would not, under this language, be qualified
for a certificate of registration. Similarly, a proposed solicitation for an educational purpose would not be qualified, unless the educational purpose can in
some manner be construed as benefiting or assisting in the promotion of the
health, the welfare, and the morals of the residents of the District of Colmnbia.
The limiting language of the first section of the bill could possibly have the
effect of ruling out solicitations of funds for the construction of the proposed
National Cultural Center. Further, it would preclude the issuance of certificates
of registration to organizations proposing to solicit charitable contributions for
the benefit of the health, welfare, and morals of persons residing outside the
District of Columbia---even in nearby Maryland or Virginia. Educational and
other Institutions beyond the boundaries of the District of Columbia would be
precluded from seeking contributions within the District to carry on the purposes
for which they were established. The solicitation of funds to provide relief to
persons in areas of the United States devastated by some disaster also would
be precluded by this language of the bill.
In view of the foregoing, the Commissioners are strongly of the belief that the
proposed addition to the District of Columbia Charitable Solicitation Act would
operate to the detriment, rather than to the benefit, of society, and, accordingly,
they recommend against the enactment of this portion of the bill.
The second section of the bill provides that-"Notwithstanding the District of
Columbia Charitable Solicitation Act or any other provision of law, the certificate
of registration heretofore Isued to the Mattachine Society of Washington under
such Act Is revoked." This section is directed against an organization which,
according to Its constitution, has the following purposes:
"(a) To secure for homosexuals the right to life, liberty, and the pursuit of
happiness, as proclaimed for all men by the Declaration of Independence; and to
secure for homosexuals the basic rights and liberties established by the word
and the spirit of the Constitution of the United States;
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"(b) To equalize the status and position of the homosexual with those of the
heterosexual by achieving equality under law, equality of opportunity, equally in
the society of his fellow men, and by eliminating adverse prejudice, both
private and official;
"(c) To secure for the homosexual the right, as a human being, to develop
and achieve his full potential and'dignity, and the right, as a citizen, to make
his maximum contribution to the society in which he lives;
"(d) To inform and enlighten the public about homosexuals and homosexuality; and
"(e) To assist, protect, and counsel the homosexual in need."
The Commissioners take the position with respect to section 2 that, regardless
of the nature of the organization against which it is directed (and the position of
the Commissioners is not to be construed as approving homosexual practices),
this portion of the bill, by reason of its discriminatory effect, raises grave questions concerning its constitutionality (United ,Stat08 v. Lovett, 328 U.S. 303,

315-6).

Notwithstanding the fact that the Commissioners do not desire to encourage
homosexual practices, and will continue to enforce all applicable laws which
they are charged with enforcing relating to criminal offenses of a homosexual,
nature, they are, nevertheless, constrained to recommend against the enactment

of such section.
Yours very sincerely,
WALTER N. TOBRINER,

Pre8ident,Board of otnmi88tioncr8, D.C.
Mr. KNEI,. The Conimissionelr ol)jet to the enactment. of H.R.
45990 for two principal reasons. The first of these is that the first
section of the bill, req uires the Commissioners to affirmatively find
11ud publicly declare that the solicitation which would be authorized
by the ceitificate of registration issued under the Charitable Solicitations Act will benefit or assist in promoting the health, welfare, and
the morals of the District of Columbia.
The Commissioners are of the view that that. requirement imposes
a heavy and difficult burden on the Commissioners of the District of
Cohun )ia.
Mr. DowDiY. Have you got a suggestion for an amendment?
Mr. KsN Ipp. I do not have, no Mr. Chairman. because there are
several problems here, and I wouk1 like to discuss tihem, if I may.
Mr. )OWDY.I might say that I have been advised by people in the
Government that it would be a touchy subject to try to do something
about )ermitting a bunch of homosexuals to call themselves a charitable institution in order to collect funds from people and that there
would be some rather difficult problems in getting.anything done about
it. I would like to know what suggestions you would have to take
care of this problem.
As you realize, it is a security problem, and if an organization proilotingihomosexuality is a charitable organization, I have grown up
ill a wrong age.
Mr. KNINl',. I would like to expJain, Mr. Chairman, the difficulties
that the Comnmissioners see in this, bill, and then perhaps I can offer
a proposed amendment.
.Whether that will cure all the difficulties, I' don't know, but th6
difficulties are these: The language of the first section of thl bill
would in every instance before a certificate of registration is issued
require the Commissioners to have a due process hearing. NoW, .this
would-mean a rather involved proceeding of notaries, hearings, attornes,s,and so on.
l'here are 163 organizations currently registered'with the Districtof
Columbia, and some of those take out more than 1 certificate 6f'regis-
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ration a year, so this means that, there would !be upwirds of 163
hearings each year.
Nir. DowDy:
. me ask this: I read Mr. Nott.tinglmm's apology
that was Ilade at ti1e time ie issued the solicitation perllit here, in
which he said that, under the law he 1had no choice excelt, to issue lhis
charitable solicitation permit to this buIich of homosexuals. Now,
if that, was the only problem, if the law requires himi t do it, I want
to know if this imll not change it. W7hat, you would suggest, tlhat
would change that. situation, where his hands are tied, am 'if lie has
to issue a. charitable solicitation permit to a 1I)nch of charact ,'us like
this.
Mr. KnEI,. This is tilie nature of the law, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. I)owvy. I understand lt.
1hat we want to (to is to change.
MI'. KNEim,. This was tol to tho Collg'ess at, li(e
tue tle law was
enacted.
Mr. i)owvY. 1 wasn't her'e then.
5It. KNEIP,. That this is a disclosure-type law, and that. all tlit,
need be doo for an organization to qualifyy for a 'elt iicate of registration is to come ill and make a complete o state eienlt. of its al1a irs
and what it, intends doing with the money it. collects. This is made
available to the public.
It is not a control-type law.
The Inguage of the first section of the bill would change the Charitable Solic.itations Act, from it disolosure-type law to a conlti'ol-tvpe
law, Iuinder whichi-this is somewhat sinili i' to New oi'k's--muide'
which the authorities in the District could refuse or could revoke or
sus)end a certiticate of registration.
Now, tie backlash of tie first section of the hill goes in several
different, directions as it, is presently plrased. It, not, only requires
the District to hold hearings, and at some expense to the District. It
also requires lhe charities, the legitimate charities, if you will, to
undergo a considerable amount, of expense in (onnecti;n with any
such hearing. It. would require in the case of appeals from adverse
decisions by tle District that the courts consider these matters. All
of this is an expense which would devolve iiipon the people of tle
)istrict of Columbia, and would take the contributions given for
charitable purposes avay from those charitable purpose.
to pay for
the costs of maintaining the various appeals that. would have to 1)e
taken.
Mr. DOWDY. Now, you contrast that with the fact that you are
permitting them to solicit contributions for the promotion of perversions and immorality. 'Which is the most important to the
community?
Mr. KNFupp. It seem-, to me that there is some perspective that
should be brought to bear here. This is a relatively small organization. It has disclosedMr. DOWDY. They claim, according to their figures, up in the
millions.
Mr. KNEiiPt. Of potential adherents, I take it you mean, sir?
Mr. DOWDY. It is a national and international organization.
Mr. KNEIPr. In any event, the impact of the first section of the
bill would be much greater on the larger charities for a purpose that,
is generally considered worthwhile than it would be on this relate ively
small organization.
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The cost, across the board, to the people of the Dist rid- of (Colunbia
would be rather considerable, to say nothing of the fact that, tile
l)istrict Iiiight have
' to increase its f&I for these certificates of registration from the $25, I think it is, to something more than that becallso the act, the Charitable Solicitation Act in section 3-B requires
(he D)istrict Commissioners to set t fee that is approximately the
(lost. of the D)istrict of Columbia providing the services under thltt act.
Mr. Chairman, I can offer sonie sort. of suggestion, but it will not
fake care of all of the problemss here, and I have to do this on my own
Ibecause ti Comnmissioners have not, authorized ine to do it.
Mr. 1)(oww. You are speaking for tie Commissioners in saying
iiothing should lde done abont this, or are YoU speaking for .oursel
Mr. KNtnm, . Tlhe.Comnissioners have objected to the fir t section
of til bill as imposing a very heavy and very difficult burden on tie
)istrict of Colunbia, difficulty, intcidentally, in the sense of determining that an organization is soliciting cont ribiltions for a piuirpose
that is to tile Iollelit or will assist in promoting the health, Welftare,
ani the morals. Note that tie language is in the conjuiictie.
Now, even if it, were in (lie disjunct ive, the health, welfare, or the
mrals of tie district . of Columbia, this would still rul out many
worthy charities, forl example, an ediiatoioml l)iirl)ose. Is this or is
that. mIot for the welfareof the I )ist rit of ('olum )ia ?
Suppose tIat, the ('olit riblt ion is for I ile hlemetit of St II ford I ' Iliversit y or ally university outside the )ist ridt, of ('olumubia.
Is thai solicitimig filndbs foil educational purposes ill connection with some activity
out side t he I)i ridt of Columbia one that is for tile. benefit of tle welfireof the I)istrict.of (olumbia f 'l'his is i rguahle.
The lnguage here, would eveii rule out a soliii at ion of cont ribut ions
for tile relief of persons in some disasterr area out si(le of the districtt
of Columbia.
Mr. IIum)tu:s'roN. Mr. Kuel)l), wouldn't your' objection Ie met by
merely mending this section, "to henefit or assist, in promoting the
1llii health. welfare, and morals"?
MIr. KNmPI-m. Not "and moral, ,"sir, "or morals."
Mr. HUIImDD.ES'ToN.
I
"Or moralss" would that not meet your objection ?
Mr. KNEIPP. Ill part. It still (loesnIt answer the educational aspect.
That, language might even rule out solicitation of funds for the National ('ultural Center.
Mr. i)ownY. You know you can find thing to argue about. These
l)eol)le even argue that their actions are morn and there is not. ally perversion hlilout. it. So you ('a get an argument abot anything. O)f
C(Oi'Se, edlation is important. to (lie welfare of the Naton, but you
hia( just, made an argument. against it.
Mr. KNEImPP. Mr. Chairman, let me, if I may. suggest this, and I
have to say that I have not been authorized by'the Commissioners to
suggest this, but I think Mr. Iluddleston is i'eaching for a solution
to t is particular problem, and that is to express this in the negative
I-lt her than in the affirmative.
If you say, for example, that, "notwithstanding any other provision
of tlus act., any such certificate of registration isued after the date of
the enactment of this subsection shall lbe suljeet to a finding and public
deelarat ionl by the Commissioners that, the solicitation which would
be authorized'by such certificate will not benefit, or assist in promoting
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the health, welfare, and the morals of the District of Columbia,"
then youMr. HORTON. That is a condition subsequent?
Mr. KNF P. Yes.

Mr. HORTON. I don't think that that is getting to the purpose of
what we are trying to accomplish here, either.
Mr. KNEIPP. It would authorize the Commissioners to hold a hearing after the certificate has been issued if they had cause to believe that
the proposed solicitation or the solicitation being conducted would not
be to the benefit of the health, welfare, or the morals of the residents
of the District of Columbia.
Mr. HORTON. Mr. Chairman, could I ask a question here?
Mr. DOWDY. Go ahead.
Mr. HORTON. Are the Commissioners against the purpose of this
bill, or are they just against the language of the bill?
Mr. KNEIPP. I think they are against the purpose of the bill, sir.
Mr. HORTON. Why are we debating the language here?
Mr. KNEiPp. This is the reason I said that I am only authorized to
express the Commissioners' objections to the first section of the bill,
as well as to the second section, incidentally.
Mr. WHITENER. May I ask a question?
Mr. DOWDY. Yes, you may.
Mr. WIrrENER. I understood the Commissioners' letter to say that
they were opposed to the language of subsection D, but that they did
not want to be understood to be supporting the right of this particular
organization to have a license.
Mr. KNEIPP. No, sir, I don't believe the letter said that. The Commissioners' letter, on page 4, says that:
The Commissioners take the position with respect to the second section of the
bill, they object to the first section on the ground it would impose a heavy and
difficult burden on the District from an administrative standpoint.

Mr. WHITENER. Do you know who wrote this letter signed by the
President of the Board of Commissioners?
Mr. KNEIPP. Yes, sir.
Mr. WHITENER. Who wrote it?
Mr. KNEiPP. I did sir.
Mr. WHrrENER. What did you mean here when you said here in
parenthesis on the last page of the letter, "and the position of the Commissioners is not to be construed as approving homosexual practices."
Mr. KNEIPP. It means that the position of the Commissioners is
strictly a legal position. They are objecting to the second section of
the bill from a legal standpoint as being discriminatory in its nature
and partaking of the nature of a bill of attainder, or, more properly,
a bill of pains and penalties and would be unconstitutional.
Mr. WHITENER. Would the Commissioners recommend that that
section of the code, the Criminal Code entitled "Sodomy" be repealed?
Mr. KNEIPP. No, sir. As the Commis*ioners say in their letter in
the last sentence:
notwithstanding the fact that the Commissioners do not desire to encourage
homosexual practices and will continue to enforce all applicable laws which
they are charged with enforcing relating to criminal offenses of a homosexual
nature, they are, nevertheless, constrained to recommend against the enactment of such section.
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In their view, this section of the bill, section 2, would be held to be
unconstitutional in line with the decision in the case of UritedStates v.
Lovett.
Mr. WHITENER. So, as 1 understand what you are saying, Mr.
Kneipp, is that the Commissioners are saying in this letter that you
wrote to them that they don't want. to encourage homosexual practices,
but they are perfectly willing to preserve existing ones?
Mr. KNEipP. No, sir; that is not their position, either.
Mr. WHITENER. What do you mean by the word "encourage"?
Mr. KNEiPP. They are against homosexual practices.
Mr. HORTON. Thee don't say that, sir.
Mr. WHITENER. I hat is not what this letter says.
Mr. KNEIPP. It says "The position of the Commissioners is not to
be construed as approving homosexual practices" in the next to the last
paragraph.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. In other words, the Commissioners don't take a
position on it, on homosexual practices.
Mr. WHITENER. What it says is this, "It is not to be construed as
approving"Mr. KNEIPP. "The position of the Commissioners is not to be construed as approving homosexual practices."
Mr. W TNER. .But the thing they are concerned about primarily
is avoiding encouraging more of these practices?
Mr. KNEIPp. They say in the last paragraph that they will prosecute any criminal offenses of a homosexual nature. I don't take it
that that means that they are approving or disapproving. They are
just going to carry out the law.
Mr. WHITENER. Do you mean to say that the Commissioners take
the position that an offense which the statute provides may be punishable by as much as 10ears' imprisonment?
Mr. HUDDLESTON. Twenty.
Mr. WHITENER. It depends on the age of the pary, but between
adults, up to 10 years, and if the child is under 16 it might go up to 20,
that is 22-3502 of the Criminal Code. That the Commissioners take
the position that it would be unfair to have a law which would prohibit the licensing of an organization which by its own charter or its
own constitution proclaims to the world that its sole purpose is to see
to it that folks engaged in violating this rather severe penal provision
of the law may go on unmolested?
Mr. Ki
PrP.Mr. Whitener, that is not their position at all. Their
position is that regardless of the nature of the organization, this or:
ganization under existing law is entitled to come in and register under
the Charitable Solicitations Act, and regardless of the nature of that
organization, it doesn't have to be this organization, it could be an
organization for the propagation of redheads or something of this
sort, regardless of the nature the bill is bad Mr. WHrrNER. I don't think anybody is objecting to propagation
of redheads.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. As a matter of fact, as a redhead, we take exception to the comparison, just as I am sure that in the statement which
will be read here by a representative' of this organization in a few
minutes that other iiiinority groip will take exception t6 the 6ttieni6nt
here which appears that homosexuals constitute a minority group no
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different as such from other minority groups in this country, and I
think other minority groups would take exception to that statement.
Mr. KNEIp,. Tlie point I am making, Mr. Tiuddleston, is that the
second section of the bill is directed to ia particular organization, and
this runs counter to the principles set forth in a number of cases decided b the Supreme Court over a period of years.
Mr. WHITF,N1R. The Smith Act takes cognizance only of the Communist Party. 'that is an organization.
Your criminal statute here, District of Columbia Code, section 223502, takes cognizance of a grout) of people, and that is the group of
people that this so-called M[attachine Socity of Washing
i trying
to protect by protesting against laws wich thety say are unishing
folks for doing what they claim are perfectly normal things.
Mr. KNEiPP. I think there is a distinction, Mr. Whitener, under the
Smith Act.
Let me read you the language, if I may, from U.S. v. Lovett, decided
Sune 1, 1946.. This is 328 U.S. at 315.
'they flist discuss the statement in C'mimThgs v. Missauti. "A bill
of attainder is a legislative act which inflicts punishment without a
judicial trial," without a judicial trial, sir.
If the punishment be less than death, the act is termed a bill of pains and
penalties. Within the meaning of the Constitution, bills of attainder Include
bills of pains and penalties.

They are referring to clause 3 of section 9 of article I of the Constitution.
Mr. WIITEiiNER. There is nothing in this bill that would punish
anyl)ody.
Mr. K,;Fipp. In a way, there is, sir.
Mr. WMITENER. What?
Mr. KNEiPr. The mere fact that they cannot solicit contributions
while any other organization that can qualify for a certificate under
the act can.
Mr. WHITENER. But the whole purpose of this act is to fix it so they
can't qualify.
Mr. K;EwIp. No; the purpose of this act, section 2, is to revoke its
charter.
Mr. WITENERP,. That is right, and provide that under no circumstances could it qualify under the Charitable Solicitations Act.
Mr. KNIPP. I don't read the first section as prohibiting them being
issued a certificate of registration.
Mr. WHITENER. Let me ask you this, Mr. Kneipp: Are you, as a
lawyer, saying that the term "eleemosynary" or "charitable" or whatever legalistic word we want to use is suficiently broad to cover activities. which are in direct contravention of the criminal laws of this
jurisdiction or any other jurisdiction?
Mr. KNrEPP. I don't say it, sir. The Congress of the United States
says it.
Mr. WwTITNER. The Congress now is trying to repeal it, and you
folks are objecting.
Mr. KNUEpiP. No, in section 2 of the act of July 10, 1957, the Charitable Solicitations Act, under the definition "charitable" it says:
Charitable means and includes philanthropic, social service, patriotic, welfare,
benevolent, or educational except religious.
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Mr. DOWDY. What does this concern?
Mr. KNEIPp. The constitution of the Mattachine

it, is an educational purpose.
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Society, as I read

Mr. W1ITENER.
Do you say that a governing body has no right
under licensing acts to go behind the language of a charter or the constitution of an organization?
Mr. KNEIPP. I don't think that there is any need to go behind. The
organization is holding itself out as being one that is engaged in an
educational purpose. Now, what the actMr. W INER. SuPl)OSe this organization, if we are going to be
ridiculous about it, suppose this organization instead of trying to protect this group of people who if they engage in their practices are
violating the penal code .of this jurisdiction, suppose instead of that
they were trying, had as their purpose the educating of the public to
the idea that murder or robbery was not bad. Would you say that
was charitable or educational?
Mr. KNEIPP. If there is an educational activity involved, I would
say it comes within the pilview of the statute.
Mr. HORTON. Would the gentleman yield? Could I ask the witness
to define the educational aspects of this organization?
Mr. l)owDY. I have some of their educational material here that
l)robably the witness has not seen.
Mr. HORTON. You are with the Corporation Counsel's Office?
Mr. KNEIPP. Yes, sir.
Mr. hORTON. Of the District of Columbia, is that not right?
Mr. KNEIPP. Yes, Mr. Horton.
Mr. HORTON. I would like to know what your interpretation of the
educational aspects of this organization are.
Mr. W rnMNER. If the gentleman would yield to me, would you
also ask how you can educate without encouraging?
Mr. KNEIPP. Reading just from the constitution of the organization, article 2 of the constitution of the Mattachine Society of ashington statesIt is the purpose of this organization to act by any lawful means * * *. (a)
To secure for homosexuals the right to life, liberty, and the pursuit of happiness,
as proclaimed for all men by the Declaration of Independenre; and to secure
for homosexuals the basic right and liberties established by the word and the
spirit of the Constitution of the United States; (b) to equalize the status and
position of the homosexual with those of the heterosexual by achieving equality
under law, equality of opportunity, equality in the society of his fellow men,
and by eliminating adverse prejudice, both private and official; (c) to secure
for tthe homosexual the right, as a human being, to develop and achieve his
full Itential and dignity and the right, as a citizen, to make his maximumi
contribution to the society in which he lives; (d) to inform and enlighten the
public about homosexualsand homosexuality; (e) to assist, protect, and counsel
for the homosexual in need.

Now, apparently, there is some effort being made by the society,
and I believe the chairman has held up some publication, I don't
know what it is, but of an educational nature.
Mr. DowDY. It is pornography, mostly.
Mr. WnITENR. What about the Declaration of Independence?
What part does this carry forward? You mean the revolution was
fought over this?
I don'tpurpose,
think so,
but I think that this organization
if Mr.
it hasKNmPp.
an educational
is entitled-
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Mr. WiiVTENFR. The caly reason I mention this, Mr. Kneip it is
obvious to me that the District Goverriment must have just been accepting words written on a piece of paper instead of looking into it,
because I am somewhat familiar with te Declaration of Independence
and I don't know what provision of that this organization would be
furthering.
Mr. KNEIPP. Mr. Whitener, it is an educational aim, apparently,
from its constitutionMr. WHITENER. That all men ar, created equal, or something of
the sortI
Mr. KNEIPP. Well, I have to revrt to the at of Congress that set
forth this definition of charitable aFj including something that is educational in its nature.
Mr. HORTON. To follow up with ,ny question, then, this is what you
base, as a lawyer and as a member of the Corporttion Counsel's Office,
this is what you base your statement on, that this organization has an
educational aspect, is that correct f
Mr. KNEIPP Yes sir.
Mr. HORTON. Is the act of homosexuality a violation of any criminal
statute
Mr. KNniPp. It depends on where it occurs, sir.
Mr. HonToN. I say in the District.
Mr. K EIPP. Yes. The District; of Columbia Court of Appeals has
held in a case decided in 1960 that ',t
may not be a criminal act. It held
that the act, "The present law wfs not designed and intended"--and
I read from the case of Rittenour v. P.C., deoided by the District of
Columbia Court of Appeals, August 19, 1960, that is 163 Atlantic
(2d) 559. The court of appeals said: "The present law in the District
of Columbia" relating to lewd, obscene, or indecent sexual proposals
or to commit any other lewd, ob:3cene, or indecent act "was not designed or intended to apply to an act committed in privacy in the
presence of a single and consenting person."
And then the court ended up saying, "Basically and essentially
appellant was arrested, tried ant. convicted on a charge of being a
homosexual but under our law homosexuality is not a crime."
Mr. HORTON. Within the District there are times when it violates
the criminal statute and times whet it does not?
Mr. KNEIPP. So the District o:F Columbia Court of Appeals has
held, sir.
Mr. HORTON. In those instance. in which there is a violation of a
criminal statute do you feel that this organization has an educational
aspect?
Mr. KNEIPr. I don't take this a.; educating the public in what constitutes a violation of a criminal st tute. I understand the aim of the
organization is to educate thepublio in what consitutes homosexuality.
Mr.'tIOnrTO N. This is an educational aspect that you feel that the
Charitable Contributi'ons Act'should permitf .
Mr. KxmPP. It is not a,question of, should,, sir. It does permit it
under the existinglanguage.
Mr. HORTON. ow would you purpose to change ifso it doesn't?
Mr. DOWDY. That is the first question I asked.
Mr. .Kicn, P I offered change in the, language, that doesn't take
h
norder,-.
care of all of the probilens. It seemto me that
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Mr. HORTON. Excuse me, sir, have you. given any consideration, or
has your office up to this point given any consideration to language
that would accomplish this
Mr. KNEIrP. No, sir.
Mr. HORTON. Is there a reason why?
Mr. KNEIPF. :No, sir. The Commissioners just didn't want to get
into the intricacies of that sort of thing.
Mr. SIsK. Mr. Chairman, could I ask a few questions?
Mr. DowDY. Yes.

Mr. SisK. Let me say, Mr. Kneipp, that I feel probably--and I
never heard of the Mattachine Society until I read about it in a local
paper, so I don't know anything about that particular society, but I do
think it is a bit unfortunate that we are involved in what I think
could be some rather important legislation placing some particular
organization on trial, whether it is tiis organization or something else.
But getting to what I consider to be the crux of the question, isn't
there and shouldn't there be some responsibility on the part of the
governing body of the District, in this case, of course, the Commissioners, to take some responsibility with reference to organizations
who have a right to solicit in the District?
Now, we know this is done throughout the country and various
cities, and I know in my own hometown an organization to be permitted to solicit contributions has to appear before a board and justify
their right to do that, and in some cases organizations are turned
down, I know, in my own particular city.
Some are given permission to solicit. Now, as I understand the
present law, there is no limitation at all. Anyone could come in and
register and solicit funds.
Mr. KNEWPp. Precisely, just so there is some charitable purpose in
the broad sense of that term.
Mr. SIsK. Then my question goes to your own opinion and probably
the opinion of the Commissioners as to whether or not there should
not be some responsibility to take a look at organizations which might
be permitted to ring my doorbell and solicit funds from me.
Mr. KNEIPP. Sir, this was considered by the Congress, and I believe, as I recall, it discarded it. The New York law has teeth in it.
The attorney general of the State of New York can do just exactly
that. He can look at the purposes of an organization, if he determines-and there are standards, incidentally, as I recall it, in the Now
York law-if he determines that the organization does not measure
up to the standards set forth in the law he can revoke its certificate
of registration. The Now York law has teeth in it.
I think that you can say that the District of Columbia Charitable
Solicitations Act has no teeth. It is a sort of toothless wonder....
Mr. Sisic. All right., Let me ask you, then, what would be your
opinion as to writing a law, something similar to New York, in which
you did put teeth into it, in which you authorized a board or a com-'
mission or the Commissionrs--ana, the Commissioners in ,the, final
analysis, I think would have to be responsible-to review any organization who I sired. to, solicit ,within the ,District? I think the
citizens of the District are entitled to this type of protection, and I,
of course have been somewhat surprised to ind that in the District
of Columbia, and:iihappen'to live in the District,: own a home in the
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District, and it seems to me that the housewife in the District and
anyone else whose doorbell is rung from time to time and from which
funds are solicited for innumerable causes should at least have the
protection of knowing that this organization has been licensed based
on its merits to license.
Now, does the gentleman agree or disagree with that, as a matter of
philosophy?
Mr. KNEiPP. Sir, I do agree with you. The only difficulty is that
the proponents of the present law would not agree with you. They
seem to feel that all that was necessary was a disclosure type law.
Under that law, they expected the public to run down to the District
of Coluimbia, to the District Building, excuse me, every time anyone
asks them for a charitable contribtuion, and examine the files that
would be on record in the District of Columbia government. This
was their theory.
That is the theory of our law, a disclosure type law, with no teeth
in it from the standpoint of allowing some official in the District., applying standards set forth in the law, to deny a certificate of registration or to revoke one.
Now, as I say, New York has such a law. How much they do in
the way of revoking certificates or denying certificates, I have no way
of knowing. But I personally think that such a law would be of help.
Perhaps Mr. Nottingham might want to express some views, but I
must admit that they are only our own personal views because the
Commissioners have not taken any position on this and have not expressed any policy on this point.
Mr. SisK. I don't think I am getting very far here, but let i say
that personally I don't know who the proponents of the present type
of what seems to ie to be a mere matter of registration, it isn't even
a matter of judging the merits at all, as I understand it, of any organization--in other words, almost any organization could come in and
merely by registering, why, then, they could start soliciting funds
under existing law.
Mr. KNEIPP. Sir, I think Mr. Nottingham does apply some sort of
standards in flint connection.
Mr. SiSK. All right, if Mr, Nottingham has any comment, Mr.
Chairman.
I do not want to take a lot of time, but I am trying to get to the crux
of what seems to me to be the problem we are confronted with which
is whether or not we areIgoing to judge organizations on their merits.
As I said in the beginning, I think it is a bit unfortunate that any
oganization is named in this bill and I probably will oppose and would
propose to strike out the mention of this particular organization, because I think what we need is a law determining organizations on their
merits and certainly those that don't permit it would certainly, based
on the comments I have heard here this morning. I wouldn't think
this would be-maybe it does, I don't know.
Do you have any coniments to make on that?
Mr. NorrI NGO r.Yes; I do.
These, of course, would b6 my own feelings and not the Commissioners but I was against this type of legislation When it was first
enacted. I bought that it should follow the normal license procedures
and that we should have the authority that is contained in 47-2845
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of the code, that is the right to deny a license when it is in the interests of public decency, the peace and quiet of the community, general
welfare or for any reason deemed sufficient.
The proponents of the bill, as Mr. Kneipp said, were very much
against that kind of legislation, but to do this thing and to do it in a
manner that is consistent with all of the business in the city, it is the
only solution that I see.
Mtr. DowDY. If I understand the criteria laid down by Mr. Kneipp,
if the Communist Party comes in and asks you for a license under this
Charitable Solicitations Act, you would have to give it to them.
Mr. NO'r'INGIITA,.
I would have to give it to them. They do come
in, a member of the Communist Party, for a license, and I turned him
down because lie was a Communist.
Mr. I)owDv. As far as I know, all of the security risks that have
deserted the United States and gone over to the Communists have been
these homosexuals. Do you put them on a higher level to do things
like that? Ti defectors are Communists, too, aren't they? They
went to the Communists, anyway.
Mr. No''i oIIM. I don't have any classification of them that I
would discuss at this time.
Mr. DowDy. Since they defected to Russia, I would assume they
were.

Mr. No'rriNGUAMr.
I have another descriptive term that I don't
think would be polite to use.
Mr. WiTmENER. Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question?
Mr. DOWDY. Yes.

Mr. WmIsNim. As I understand it., Mr. Nottingham, you believe
that the Congress ought to take a new look at this proposition and
have an effective licensing procedure rather than have you down there
just as a signer of papers?
Mr. NoiTrNoHAm. That is right.
Mr. WimINEJ. And that you would approve a law somewhat like
Mr. Kneipp says they have in Now York, and Mr. Sisk says they have
in his city, like we have in North Carolina, that requires soliciting
groups to get approval in my State from the State board of p-dblic
welfare, whether it is a church or whatever.
Mr. NOTINOIIAM. We license and have defined by Congress the
word "solicitor." We now require solicitors to be persons of good
moral character. We require a police report on them individually.
We require the posting of bonds.
But charitable solicitation is a new thing by this particular bill, and
those examinations do not apply.
Mr. WHITENER. From your observation of these laws in other
areas-

Mr. NoTrINGHAM. I don't believe--they are beefed up much more
than ours, but I don't believe they have the teeth that our present license
act has. I would like to see it under a license rather than a registration.
Mr. WHITENER. And you don't see any hardship on a-bona fide
charitable organization?
Mr. NO'rINGHAX. Not at all.
Mr. WhiTExNR. If we put some teeth in the law, do you?
Mr. NOTINGHAm. Not at all; no, sir.
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Mr. KNBipp. Mr. Whitener, I wonder, though, if I might make a
comment?
The Commissioners, I believe, would object to any requirement that
every charity, before it is issued a certificate of registration, first be
aiven a hearing because here you are right back at the administrative
burden on the districtt and on the charity and it is carried on over to
the people of the District in the matter of cost.
Mr. WHIrreNER. If other jurisdictions can handle it-I don't know
whether they require a hearing or not,--it seems to me, Mr. Kneipp,
that the District Commissioners ought to be sufficiently interested ,in
the welfare of the citizens here to assume some responsibility, and I
am not just talking about this organization but others that come up.
Mr. KNErPp. What I am saying, sir, is this: that if there were standards set up to guide the Commissioners and their agents in this matter,
the Commissioners could hold a hearing to determine whether a certificate of registration should be denied in particular cases.
Mr. WixTENiE. You know as a lawyer, just as all the rest of us
lawyers know, that even if you put a mouthful of teeth in the bil,
that there must be, under the Constitution, some right of a hearing at
some point for anybody who is denied the privilege which they seek.
So I think we are playing around in the sand now. If the Comnmissioners are opposed to anybody ever having a hearing, then we might
just as well forget about trying to straighten out the law.
But if we want to write a law here, which would prevent Mr.
Nottingham as an official of Government to have to, in effect, give
his stamp of approval to an organization that he thinks is not worthy
of this right, you wouldn't want to leave it with him. He may be
just as wrong as lie can be in his decision, and so the party who has
applied ought to have a hearing if they don't like what Mr. Nottingham's agency or organization says.
Mr. NoYmGOUAMr. That system is presently in effect. All
decisionsMr. Wirlmnn. There would be no additional hardship?
Mr. NoaroITAm. None.
Mr. WnrrmwR.I don't understand why we are quarreling about a
hearing.
Mr. KNETPP. Mr. Whitener, my statement goes to holding a hearing
in every single application.
Mr. WTrrENR. I don't think anybody even suggested that except
you, Mr. Kneipp.
Mr. KxEiPp. This is the way the bill reads at the present time.
Mr. WiTF.NFR. But we are talking now not about the bill. We are
talking about a policy of meeting this problem. I am sure that Mr.
Dowdy, knowing him as I do, is not wedded to the language of this
bill. What, he is trying to do is to bring about what he feels is a
desirableresult."
Mr,Downy. That is the first question I asked him, what suggestions
did he havefor different wording, and he hasnone..

Mr. WITENER. Everything has been suggested

I am not, quarreling with anybody, but we seem to go ring-aroundthe-rosy about it.
What I am interested in is tiring to atioid this fine man here amd his
colleagues down there being required under the law to give the stamp
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of approval which they may feel sincerely is the worst thing that could
happen to the community where they have a responsibility.
Mr. KNEiVP. This has been recognized-has been recognized for
years, Mr. Whitener.
Mr. DowDy. But you do not want to do anything about it.
Mr. WHITENER. Mr. Nottingham does.
Mr. DowDY. Mr. Nottingham does.
Mr. WHnTNER. We riteie the laws and if the Commissioners want
to recommend a veto, that is up to them, if they don't want to do their
duty
ur. SIsiK. Mr. Chairman, the Commissioners are not taking a position against this based on the fact that just the occasional hearing they
are going to have is going to completely swamp the department, are
they ?
Mr. KNEIPP. No. Their position, Mr. Sisk, is that the bill as
presently written would require a hearing in every application, and
this would be upward of 163 hearings a year.
Mr. SIsK. Of course I don't know of any act anywhere that requires
such a thing as that. I am sure the New Vork law doesn't require any
such thing as that.
Mr. KNEip. No. The New York law, as I recall it, allows the
the attornty general, after investigation, and, I believe, hearing to
revoke a certificate of registration issued to some organization if he
finds that the organization's aims are not truly charitable in their
nature.
Mr. SIsK. Let me ask you, then-I am trying to pin down again
what I was trying to pin down a while ago-do you know of any
objection that the Commissioners would have to, let's say, something
similar to the New York law or the New York law, per se, in which
the merits of an organization might have an opportunity to be examined as to whether or'not 'they should be permitted to continue to
solicit?
Mr. KNEipp. Subject to my checking with them, sir, I can see no
reason why they would object, no.
Mr. SiNK. As I say, it seems to me that there is an objective here
that I think we all seek, common objectives, and I would hope the
Commissioners would seek the same one. This is, frankly, the protection of fie population and the people of the District of Columbia
against solicitation by groups that, let's say, are not worthy and do
not merit that right.
I am sure, as the gentleman from North Carolina has indicated, that
no one has any particular pride of authorship in the present bill, but,
as the chairman has asked, if you have any 'recommendations certainly it seems to me that based on what you people have said this
morning, that there is a need for some change i the law, and I am
only trying to bring out to what extent there might be objections to
possible changes.
Mr. KNmIPP. I know of none except-Mr. WHITNER. Mr. Chairman, may I ask this-Why wouldn't it
be a good idea, now that I think Mr. Kneipp knows what the thinking
of the committee is, that he go back down to his office and. prepare a
suggested bill that would accomplish the purposes? I don't think we
have any problem about understanding what we are trying to do, do
we?

20

AMENDING D.C.

CHARITABLE SOLICITATION

ACT

You uiderstand?
Mr. KNEI,1Pe. I take it, sir, that you mean a proposed ainen(lment,
of the Charitable Solicitations Act, along the lines of the Now York
law, to allow some official of the Districtl'.
WI'raNElI. As far as I am concerned, just speaking for me, if
you want to repeal the present law and start over from scratch, anything to accomplish this salutary purposes which we have tried to

outline here.

i think Mr. Nottingham

-

Mr. No'rIN1 fAr. The present law does have other loopholes in it,

the exemption of $1,500 in sumis raised, which has caused a great

number of beggars in the city to now come in and try to hide behind
this charitable solicitations thing.
Mr. WImTENER. I think this is something that Mr. Nottingham
could very well counsel the draftsmen about. I can't speak for the
clialirinan of the sul)committee) but I assume that. he would be agreeable to that sort of operation, would he not?
Mr. DowDy. I tlfinlc thatMr. W1I UrENE,11. If it is done with all deliberate speed.
Mr. DowDy. If it is done with all deliberate speed; yes. I don't
think that. we should carry into this law the apologies you have made
I don't want anything, as far as
for the homosexual organization.
I am concerned, that would exempt them so that tfiey would be entitled to solicit funds for the promotion of their perversion. Of
course, the thing that brought this matter to my attention, was Mr.
Nottingham's statement that the District law was such that lie just
had to, when they asked for it, lie just had to give them their license.
Mr. KCNEIPP. He is correct.
Mr. DowDY. There is nothing in this bill that would revoke any
charter they may have that the District of Columbia may have given
to them.
We are just talking about charitable solicitations right now.
As I understand it, this organization has claimed that contributions made to it would be exempt from income taxes. I think that
is false. I don't know whether I have it here before me or not, but
I think that is a false claim on their part. Having a right, having
the authority to solicitations which are deductible from income tax
might be one of the criteria that you adopt.
Mr. KNErrP. In other words, an organization has a ruling, let's
say, from the Internal Revenue Service under section 503, I believe
it is, of the Internal Revenue Code-that would be one standard that
could be applied.
Mr. DowDY. That could be applied and be a requirement?
And, of course, there are false claimns--I think it is false--that contributions made to them are deductible. It would show fraud on their
part,
Mr. KNEiPp. Mr. Chairman, is it the will of the committee that
the Corporation Counsel's Office prepare a proposed amendment of
the District of Columbia Charitable Solicitations Act to put some
teeth into it, as Mr. Whitener has asked?
Mr. WHITnENER. Or a new law completely.
Mr. DowDY. A new law completely would be all right.
Mr. WHITENER. Whatever you think is best.
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Mr. DOWDY. It does not have to be based on any particular State
law. I just want to get the job done here, and don't have a grandfather clause in it that will exempt organizations like this so they
can come back and get-how long are those licenses good for?
Mr. NorrINoIIA-r. One year.
Mr. KINEIP1. Not more than 1 year.
Mr. NorinNGoAM. Not more than 1 year.
Mr. Downy. Then this license that was granted that we are talking
about here is about to expire, is it not? You have not reissued it,
have you?
Mr. WHITENER. He can't avoid reissuing it, he says.
Mr. DownY. I just wondered how much time.
Mr. NorriNoIIA.
Yes, this goes to next. July 1964. It. was just
issued last month.
Mr. DowDY. It was reissued with the knowledge that the bill was
pending here on the matter?
Mr. NorrINonAM. I believe so; yes, sir.
Mr. DownY. I think something should go in the bill to remedy
that situation.
Mr. NoTaINGhAM. If the new bill had revocation authority for
cause, I think it could possibly apply to those licenses.
Mr. DOWDY. As a practical matter I don't quite follow the reasoning that you have that Congress has no authority to revoke a license
to solicit charitable contributions. It is not revoking their charter.
It is not revoking a right. It is revoking a privilege unintentionally
granted in a former Act of Conress
Mr. ICNmpr.- This comes square y, I think, within the holding in
the Lovett case in which the Supreme Court saidMr. DOWDY. Was that a charitable solicitation?
Mr. KwEipp. No, sir; it was not. The Congress in the Lovett case
in, an appropriation act, as I recall it, said tiat "Congress provided
in section 304 of the Urgent Deficiency Appropriations Act of 1943,
by way of an amendment attached to the House bill, that after November 15, 1943, no salary or compensation shall be paid" to certain
named individuals "out of any moneys then or thereafter appropriated
unless they were prior to November 15, 1943" again appointed to jobs
by the President. The agencies kept the respondents working but
the compensation was discontinued in accordance with the requirement of the law.
That came about before the Supreme Court in the Lovett case and
the Court, after remarking on what it said in the (Cummingscase,
0u1nMning8 v. Mieso8ri, about a bill of attainder, said at page 315,
referring to the Oumm ng8 case and the ea parte Garlkwnd case:
"Neither of these cases has ever been overruled''-nor as the Lovett
case, I might mention.
Mr. DOWDY. You can make whatever part of that opinion you want
a part of the record. We have the president of the Mattachine Society here who wanted to testify.
Vou are not going to have long now, Kameny, if you will come
around we will hear what you have to say.
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STATEMENT OF FRANKLIN E. KAMENY, PRESIDENT, MATTACHINE
SOCIETY OF WASHINGTON
Mr. KAMENY. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I appear
here today as president of the Mattachine Society of Washington.
On behalf of that society. I thank the committee for this opportunity
to testify in opposition to H.R. 5990.
My remarks divide themselves into three parts.
PART I

Since this bill is admittedly directed against the Mattachine Society
of Washington I feel that it should be made clear to the committee
just what the Vattachine Society of Washington is and what it is
not.
The Mattachine Society of Washington is a civil liberties organization. Homosexuals constitute a minority group no different, as such,
from other minority groups in this city and this country. We are
working to achieve for the homosexual minority full equality with
their fellow citizens. We are a reputable, responsible group, working
seriously in an area where much work is needed and where very little
is bein done.
Mr. DoWDY. Let me interrupt you.
You have been a governmental employee, have you?
Mr. KAMENY. I have been, at one tune.
Mr. DowDy. And in what branch of the Government did you work?
Mr. KAMENY. Under an agency of the Department of Defense.
Mr. Downy. And you were discharged as a security risk?
Mr. KAmENY. No; I 'was not, discharged as a security risk, Mr.
Chairman.
Mr. DowDy. What was the reason for your discharge ?
Mr. KAzN . Fundamentally, the reason for the discharge was alleged unproven and undemonstrated immoral conduct.
Mr. DowDy. It was not proven, but you admitted it?
Mr. KAmENY. I did not admit it.
Mr. DowDy. You do now ?
Mr.KAmNY. I do not.
Mr. DowDy. Very well. Proceed.
Mr. K1MENY. We are not a social organization. 'Our constitution
states in article II, section 2:
It is not a purpose of this organization to act as a social group, or fis an agency
for personal introductions.

We. abide strictly by this prohibition.
'
.
We are not interested in recruiting heterosexuals into the-ranks of
the .homosexual-an impossibility anyway, despite popular belief to
the contrary.
,
Our primary effort, thus far,,has' been an attenlpt, by lawful means,
to alter present discriminatory policy against the homosexual minority-a minority perhaps almost as large as the ,Negro minority.,
We are also interested, in.-altering the criminaltlaw in regard to
private, consenting homosexual acts by adults. We are not interested
in promoting violations of that law as it stands, but in altering it, and
in assisting the members of the homosexual community, individually
and collectively, in every way possible.
'
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Finally, we are interested in informing and educating the public
in regard to homosexuality, in order that present prejudice may be
dispelled.
ll short, to quote our society's constitution, article II, section 1,
clause (c), we are striving-To secure for the homosexual the right, as a human being, to develop and achieve
his full potential and dignity; and the right, as a citizen, to make his maximum

contribution to the society In which he lves.
S-urely this is not an objectionable goal for any group of citizens in a
county which claims that it has no second-class citizens, but in which,
in point of fact the homosexual, even in the eye.s of his Government,
has not yet, achieved even the height of second -class citizenship.
The s ciety operat ;n an orderly and fully lawful fashion.
We extenda cordia' citation to members of this committee to attend any monthly meeting, if le wishes.
Its a tivities are reported in a monthly publication-the Gazette of
the Mattachine Society of Washington-which is not the one that the
chairman has on his desk, I believe, available to anyone who wish to
see it.
This society, while completely independent and unaffiliated with
any other organization of similar or different name, operates in friendly
cooperation with about a dozen similar groups over-the Nation.
Like all nonprofit civil liberties groups, we depend largely upon
donations and contributions for the support of our operations. Thus,
we applied for and received the necessary certificate of regitnation under the Charitable Solicitations Act. Under this license we have
raised funds by means of a public leA.-ture, entitled, "The Hlomosexual--Minority Rights, Civil Rights, Human Rights," by the distinguished author, Donald Webster Gory; by an advertisement in our
own newsletter, requesting donations; andby personal discussion of
members with friends and acquaintances about the work of the society.
PART II
H.R. 5990 was introduced in order to remedy a situation which
Representative Dowdy found improper for reasons stated in the Congressiona! Record of July 8, 1963 pages A4211 and A4212.
We respectfully submit that Mr. )owdy has been misinformed about
the nature of this society. We feel that the record should be corrected.
First, Mr. Dowdy states that the Mattachine Society of Washington
is a society of homosexuals. This is not true. Our constitution states
in article III, section '2, that "No person shall be denied a membership
because of sex, race, national origin religious or political beliefs, or
sexual orientation or preference." In practice, we cross all of those
lines, and specifically include heterosexuals not only in our membership but among our officers as well.
Second, Mr. Dowdy refers to our activities as illegal. The activities of this society, as stated earlier, are not illegal. The statement of
purpose in our constitution is prefaced by "It is the purpose of this
organization to act by any lawful means. * * *" It is never unlawflit in this country for a group of citizens to band together in order
to change laws, policies and public attitudes with which they disagree,
provided that their methods of effecting the changes are in themselves
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lawful. We propose lawful, orderly change of existing law and policy
and attitude.
Third, Mr. Dowdy states that our activities are revolting to normal
society. What is revolting, is a matter of personal reaction. Certain
foods are revolting to most people, but enjoyed by some. Those foods
are freely available. Those who like them partake; those who dislike
them do not. The parallel is plain.
Mr. DOWDY. Let me ask a question. Isn't it true that your society
is devoted to convincing the public that homosexuality or homosexual
activity is normal, moral, and worthy of equal status with heterosexual
marriage when two homosexuals form an indefinite time alliance for
homosexual purposes?
Mr. KAMEnvY. The question of what you term a homosexual marriage is not one upon which we have a specific policy. It is our feeling that if two individuals wish to enter into such a relationship it is
certainly their right to do so as they choose; yes, sir.
Mr. DOWDY. And you want that in spite of everything that is in the
laws of the various States and the Bible, both the Old and New Testaments? You oppose all of that?
Mr. KAMENY. We will refer to those matters in a moment. We
doMr. DoWDy. We are going to have to adjourn. That is the second
bell.
We will recess until 10 o'clock tomorow.
(Whereupon, at 1:20 p.m., .the subcommittee recessed, to reconvene
at 10 a.m., Friday, August 9, 1963.)

AMENDING DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA CHARITABLE
SOLICITATION ACT
FRIDAY, AUGUST 9, 1963
HoUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,

SUBCO~tmrrrEE No. 4 OF THE
COMiIH'IEE ON THE DIsTRICT OF COLUMBIA,

Washington,D.C.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to recess, at 10 :10 a.m., in room
445-A, Cannon Office Building, Hon. John Dowdy (chairman of the
subcommittee) presiding.
Present: Representatives Dowdy, Broyhill, Iuddleston, Whitener,
Sisk, Horton, and Roudebush. '
Also present: James T. Clark, clerk Clayton Gasque, staff director;
Donald Tubridy, minority clerk; and Leonard 0. hilder, investigator.
Mr. DowDY. I believe Mr. Kameny was testifying when we finished
yesterday.
You may have a seat. I am sorry we had to interrupt you yesterday. Before you start, I have a question or two I would like to ask.
As I gather from your testimony, you say that you are organized
under what you consider civil rights wherein you claim you are discriminated against because of race, creed, religion, or something of
the sort.
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Mr. KApmENY. Something of the sort, yes,,.
Mr. DowDY. All right. Now do you consider yourselves to be it
separate race from ordinary people?
Mr. KAMENY. I wouldn't use the term "race," no. I would feel
that we are a group like--well, let me say, the basic criteria for a
minority group, in the sense that we usually use,,the term in these
connotations is as a group of people who have one thing in common and
otherwise are completely heterogeneous, and on account of -this -one
thing, they are all discriminated against or placed under disability.
Mr. DOWDY. The Constitution says race, creed, color, or previous
condition of servitude, I believe, so you don't consider yourselves a
separate race q
Mr. KAMENY. No, we do not.
Mr, DowDY. So it must be a religion that you are practicing.
Mr. KAmENY. No.
Mr. DOWDY. A perversion in pornography, and so on.
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Mr. KAMENY. We have nothing to do with pornography or obscenity.
Mr. DowDy. I have looked at some of your books. Actually, I consider them pornoraphy.
Mr. KAMENY. Well, tlhe Postmaster General allows them to go
through the mail. Similar publications have been tested in the Supremie Court and fouid not to be pornographic, I would like at this
point to say those publications are not,put out by our group, and would
like the committee's perihission' to place into the record a copy of our
own society's Gazette, which also has on its first page a statement of
our work to date.
Mr. DowDy. Hand that to the 'committee and we will see what it is.
M?'. KAMENY. I have copies for all members of the committee, if
you wish.
Mr. Downy. Are You a part of thi'inational Mattachine Society?
Mr, KAM1NY. The national' Mattacliine Society, as a group, ,no
longer exists as such. There are a number of totally independent
groups in various parts of the country , and, as I stated yesterday in
my remarks, we are-completely independent and unaffiliated with any
other-independent of and unaffiliated with any other group, although
we 'work in friendly formall cooperatin with all of them.
Mr. DowDy. Let me ask you this, Didn't the Philadelphia branch,
here to help you organize this
and the New York branch, cone
I down
,.
'
last time?
Mr. KAMENY. Members of--two members of the New York group
came down for our-we didn't exist as a group then. They came down
to give-'us iilformal assistance in getting ourselves going. We are
nevertheless totally independent of 'them', although we are' in close
communication with them.
Mr,Downy. Is this Mattachine Society which is active now, is it
the same society, Mattachine Society; that was active in Washington
in 1958?
Mr. KAMENY. No; it is not.
Mr Dowt)y. Why did yo dissolve the first group?
noV apart of that group.
Mr. KAMENY. I asi
Mr. DowDy. Do you know why it was dissolved?
Mr. KAMENY. I don't thinkit was' dissoVled ii the sense thai' anybody took action to'dissgoile it;. As fr as Ikniow, 'it simply'became
' '
'
inactive.
T6 the, best of my kn6 leLd6, not on bf 6r ffiebbrs w as'anhiember of that group.
,Mr. Dowb.
1
Ybit' sry'ydli' 4te spate' frbin th6 Mattachin6 Sbbiet
ihatrt&t
;o
have''
'
'of C1alifornia,i which 4'i-th'e' t ti6fl Ig&g6p.' 116u
'ale'.
society
toWus
it
from.,that
Vo,-:,1o
w0&d,1dWo:.
Mr,'l
.
Mr. Downy,. 'Then' wlyat'isyotnF legal thit:' to use a eciPyrighted
o
and registered organizdiiofial nane?
Mr. KAMAEry. Their name is not copyrighted or. ,egistered',
Mr. DowDy. They didn't register it ou"tin Califoiia?
Mr. KAiMNY,,N:' ::Thd nam'6f - th~if,' ublicktion' is- etrgd'rnarked
,'
"
but only of the publication./
Mr. 1DowDY .I,re inAi6 '6f: thia itiaeriitl thi I hiav6t.hht' there
was a notice of dissolution of the chapters in 1961.
Mr. KAMENY. In March, that is right.
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Mr. DowDY. And prior to that time, was your chapter a member
of theMr. KAMENY. Our chapter was formed in November of 1961.
Mr. DOwDY. When they dissolved that, when they dissolved all
the chapters, they withheld the use of their name from any of the
local chapters, didn't they, unless they had a charter?
Mr. KAmuNY. They made no formal provisions for such a withholding. The New York group still is the Mattachine Society of
New fork, for example.
Mr. DowDY. Are you an educational institution as well?
Mr. CAmENY. In an informal sense, in part, yes; although our
major activities are devoted more to whfat we would consider social
action.
Mr. DowDY. You do have some educational-now this social action
that is something that is interesting. Where do you have your socialsi
Mr. KAXENY. You are misinterpreting the word "social." By social, I refer to society at large. Our constitution states explicitly
that this is not a group devoted to the furthering-not quoting precisely-to furthering of social purposes or, as a bureau for making
acquaintances. We have had no social activities so far, and we do not
intend to. Our meetings are conducted strictly on a business basis
and they will continue to be.
Mr. DOWDY. I have here one of the Mattachine Reviews, which is
published, I take it, by your national society.
Mr. KAMFNY. I emphasize they are not part of us nor we of them.
Mr. DOWDY. You sort of follow along. I believe you say you are
closely related with them however.
Mr. KAMENY. In an inorinal sense, yes., We write to them, they
write to us. We certainly know what they are doingand they know
what we are doing.
Mr. DOWDY. Do you use the same educational materials that they
use?
Mr. KAMMNY.. No; we do not.,

Mr. DowDY. Is it the same intent? .
Mr. KAmmX'Y. The intent to help dispel prejudice against the homo,.
sexual, certainly.
Mr. DowDy. I notice here in one 'of the books, the Mattabline
Review of April 1960, in one of, their, educational articles, they, use
'these, words in instructing perverts in the transaction of the livesit says here, and; I read the sentence under an article entitled "Nev&r
Pay Blackmail"; it says: "it is necessary, toexercise caution ,at.,all
times when soliciting sfrangersi to avoid tragic consequences.), Do
you teach your members that, also?
Mr. KAMZNi. ,Wehave iiot' particularly; discussed the ,questioif of
solicitations with' oiirimembers.

'

,.

,
'

..

Mr. DownY. Here is another one of the educational statements in
this article. It says: "If a choice is necessary betw~eh paying him"that ig, blickmail-it says "never la.y the blackmailer. Between pay.
ing him and killing him, th~n killing him :is the,'wiser alternative.'
DoyouteachthatN,alsof ,
'. :..:. ,..',.:,
Mr. XAiM:kY.; We tell our members, to go :to the police department

where any matter of blackmailing will be properlyhandhd.ec.,
Mr. DowDy. How many of you go to the police department?
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Mr. KAMENY. I have yet to meet the homosexual who has actually
been subject to blackmail, so I can't give you a factual answer to that.
Mr. DowDiy. You never have been subjected to blackmail '?
Mr. KAMENY. No, I have not and I believe the whole threat of blackmail to homosexuals, in terms of the extent of its actual existence, is
much overrated in the minds of the average citizens.
Mr. Dowi)y. 1)o you recall it has only been a few years ago, one of
these embassies here had several of their people sent back to-one of
the Communist embassies, anyway-some of their people had gone to
some of the homosexual schools in Communist countries-were over
here having sexual orgies in one of these embassies and taking pictures
of the people that were taking part in them and using them for blackmail ? You are familiar with that, aren't you ?
Mr. KAMENY. I have heard incidents of that sort. I am not familiar With the specific one you are mentioning.
Mr. )OWDY. I want to say that yesterday, when the Corporation
Counsel's Office wias here testifying, that the District Government
didn't want to do anything about this situation, actually 1 was so
shocked as to be left almost speechless that they would take such a
position as that. In my part of the country, 1 don't think we run into
any of these perverts.
A person might call another man an animal or a scoundrel or even a
skunk, and not expect to receive anythinF more than a black eye, but
if you called him a "queer" or a "fairy,' a black eye is the least you
could expect out of it.
Mr. KA mEy. This is precisely the kind of public prejudice that
we are trying to dispel.
Mr. DowDY. So that is the reason-it was so shocking to ine that any
branch of our Government would condone this idea of giving you a
)ermit to go into the apartment houses and the homes of this town
to solicit funds.
Mr. KAMENY. If I may sayMr. DoWDY. I know I was told before we got into this thing that
homosexuality is a rather touchy subject here in the Federal Government, and it would be difficult to get any support for doing anything
about it on account of everybody is afraid of it.
I don't know whether all the homosexuals in the country h ve come
to Washington, or what is the reason they are afraid of it.
Mr. KAMENY. No. There is no reason to think the percentage of
Texans who are homosexuals is no larger or smaller than any other
group elsewhere in the country.
Mr. DowDY. I haven't heard any of them bragging about it if they
are.
Mr. KAMENy. This is a matter on -which one doesn't brag but one
doesn't have to be ashamed of something for which there is no reason
to be ashamed.
Mr. DowDY. I believe so we can connect up with yesterday's testimony, I believe you testified that you are the president of the Mattachine-is that the way you pronounce it?
Mr. KAMENY. Mattachine Society of Washington.
Mr. DowDY. How long have you been president of this local chapterI
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Mr. KAIMENY. I have been president of this group--it is not a
lucal chapter of anything, it is an independent thing-I have been
president of this group since its formation on November 15, 1961.
Mr. DOWDY. You stated on page 1 of your statement that you are
not a social group, and you quote your constitution, which says, "It
is not a purpose of this organization to act as a social group, or as
kil agency for personal introductions."
Aren't your meetings, in fact, introductions which lead to certain
groups
1Mr.KAMENY. No; they are no more so
than a church meeting on
a Sunday morning may well lead to people meeting and ultimately
celnenting an acquaintmceshil).
Mr. DownY. You do relate your perversion to a religion?
Mr. KAME.NY. No; I do not. I am simply making an analogy where
any place where more than one person assembles may lead to acquaintanceship. They are con(luctedl with formal l)rocedlre. They are
not social affairs. There is no improl)riety nor wouhl it ever be tolerated.
Mr. DOWDY. The very fact that your group exists gives homosexuals from other sections of the country a chance to meet the homosexuals in Washington; doesn't it?
Mr. KAMENY. Not through our group. There are ample ol)lp6tiunities elsewhere.
Mr. DowDY. There is one thing I would be interested in, since the
Commissioners have been said to favor your having their implied
approval, at least. I would be interested to have a stiement from
each one of the Con'unissioners themselves to see if they actually mean
that they favor giving the dignity of the District government to your
group.
How do visitors who come here to Washington contact your chapter?
Mr. KAMNtkNY. I don't believe we have had contacts from visitors
coming to Washington except in a few instances where people have
been moving down to Washington, they have contacted, say, thb New
York group and have been told how to get in touch with us.
Mr. DownY. How large a chapter do you have ?
Mr. KAMENY. It is smaller than we would like it, to be, growing
rapidly. We have ap approximately 80 to 40 people.
Mr. 1oirToN. I couldn't hear that. What was it?
Mr. KA2MENY. Thirty to forty people.
Mr. HORTON. What?
Mr. KAMENY. Thirty to forty.
Mr. DOWDY. It is smaller than you would like it to be?
Mr. KAMENY. Yes.
Mr. DowDy. And,'of course, it is your purpose then that you would
like to be larger, to promote your perversion so that you have more
people in yourM4r. KAMEmY. There are quite enough homosexuals in existence.
We are interested in people attracted to our group. As I stated specifically in my statement yesterday, we are not interested in recruiting
heterosexuals into homosexuality and in point of fact, this is not possible despite popular opinion to the contrary.
Mr. DowDY. What about this statement, then, in your textbookMr. KAMENY. That is not our publication.
32-775--64-S
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Mr OWDY., Xn 'whi iti inti6ned, soliciting Stranlger'Is to h16'no.
sexpAlac6ts. Ypu ldo ~soliiiin, don~t yon?,
Mr. K, twy donot.

Air.DowiDY.'W0l1, others of y'r~ru d6
Mr. JCAMEzY 'rhose are matters of their 'own11piAVte. lives, it thley

do, an~d have nothl~ngto; -dowith ou'r, groPup.
j might point out tlat thlei'e is little d(ifferejiice bet ein thie w6kl
slctfug" as yo reuing it' there, and the n'6etinge of 'a mail;' itb
.4n attractive wqpan~a
cocktail party, which maty well 1eilo
sexual acts.
Mr.'DOWDY. 'Yo'u c ortre1h~tothosmRtters?
Mir. KA=[Ny. 'I

certainly do.

Mir. Downy. Then you say in our statement tha4 ;,Oni" nt in'terested in' recruiting heriosexia Is into the r iuks of the liciiowe'UaI.
M1r!. IKAUENY. It i, not Vossibl to do i-t.
Mfr. DOWDY. You. say it is not p.ossible. )V'plclyou explain tijid,
statement in thel ightof this soliciting business, saying it is impossible?
Mir. RAMENY. Yfou are confusing two separate phienomenla. There
-iiquite a difference between attempting to introduce someone who haRs
hc-terosexual inclination's into'participating in ho'niosexu '' act 0i1t11,
one hand, and interesting-an attempt bya homosexual to interest another homosexual into participating in hoinosexual acts with him."
Mr. -Dowiy. As 1 undersoand it, what you are saying is, every miem.
ber, o 'your oit is a 1homosexua and you cant' expect ah'ybodyidse.
9r. XAMEN. N , certainly not. We hayve heterosexuals, not, gnl'y
among outr mem-bers,-but (tmong our officers.,
...Mr, i owpy -,Cani you paine opie of th.em?
Mr. KAMIENY. I atm* sorry.' I am strictly.
*tiiied' by the c!on stitgutiou,-of mysoct(ety from ,diseloI rlay idtties
Mr. Hf6oweN Mir. Chairman, will'you 'yield at that point?
Mr*. DPWDY. Yes.,
Mr,,WUonroN. 11s this, secret ogniaixt'
Mr. KAMIiuw.. May ask for i precie.lefiniffin 'ofthe term "se*rt
before I answer ,tlIR0
Mr. HowRox. I wgptyo ~'enj'at
you consider-*Mr.-K~mrszyv- I domV usheo
"scrT."
0r1i Iwill 'answer you
question if you can tell me what the questionn means.
Mr. HORTON. Is this al secret. organizatmor0?
Mr. KAMENY. I need to know what 1he, wora "secret" means in
this sense.
Mr. HORTN. Do you refuse to answer the, question?
MAr. KAMENY. ] don't understa.nd* h6'ustoi
Mr. HORTON. 'is it a'secret org,anization?'
AMr. 1KAW..NY. .1 don't know, iylat the word "secret" neans.
M r, IJow'oN. Amo the members known?
Mru~~.
umean otide o? the members Jp
Mr.. onrox, Isay,.4are ~the merober§ )mown?,I
~Mr.
MNY. You. mean, Outside 6f'tho OrgaPizatont
,ogniain

side: tha porganll t
Mr.'XtAmxy. ,es;

T?,?, . :! gJ!')i~
ct
0 n.
ofepre

of Columbia. I will be gi

a
"

~epir
YIJII

Lsell 'you a copy) If iou wish.
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Mr. I:utnDI;)r6&.' Do 6i 'have a copy with you? I would 'like
permission, Mr.Chairman, to hav.Q that mserted iin
thoerecord.
Mr. D6oW'6- We would lik6 to have a copy of it, certainly.
Do yuQ have a provision inyour constitution similar to the Mattachino S0biety, 'Tnc, and this is th pledge: "I pledge myself to uphold
the constitution, bylaws, aims, principles, anI policies of the Mattachine Society, Inc., and conditionallyy to 'respect, the anonymity
of the' members of the society ?
Mr.. KANENY. We don't 'have anysort of pledge in those teims.
We 'dd eipedt Ieople to respect the security of the society, yes. I
have here a copy of the constitution and the bylaws.
Mr. HOITON. Mr. Chairman, one other question on that matter of
secrecies. I-low frequently does yqur organization'iheet?
Mr. IKA1fEXN. Oiur c6dstitition 'prescribes one meeting a, month.
Mr. HORTON. How, freqitently' do you meet?
Mr. KAMrEk. Ofie meeting a month.
'
Mr. IIoRTo .f.Are thesd meetings open to the' public?
Mr. KA INY. Nb; ' they are open to members gnd. invited guests.
I extended yesterday a cordial niitation' to you and any members
of this committee to atteiid, if'they wish.'
Mr. HonON. They are closed meetings?
Mr. KA
A Nk. Yes; they are. As long as present public policy
and Government policy remains as it is, We have no choice. When
the day cones when we can have operi meetings, we will have won
'hiilf our battle.
Mr. Dowjay. Do you remember how far you got in your statement
yesterda-y'?,
Mr. KAMENY'. Yes I do.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. I would like to ask i question.
Mr DOWDY. Just a second. I want to find out how far he'had
gotten.
Mr. KAMP y. I had reached approximately the -bottom of page 8,
the top of page 4. I am going to start on the last paragraph ,of page
8, if IrMay.
Mr,DowbD. W6 are not' ready. 'I just wanted to check where
you Were in your piepared statement.
Mr:'KAMENY . Yes.'.
Mr. 'Dow*y. i~r'.Huddleaton.,
Mr. HUDDLESTON. Mr. Kameny, I would like to kniow where you
hold your meetings?
Mr. KAM Ey. We hold our meetings in the apartments of mom-

bers.

'

'

'

"

'

'~

Mr. HUDDLESTON. Various residences?
'
Mr. KAMENY. Various residences; that is right.';'
Mr. DoWDY. What kind of' notice do y6u give for a. meeting'?
"Mr, KAMEN'kN. A mimeographed notice is sent out to each member and'thoso vhd -have hid icated an interest in attending and whom
we have invited.
Mr. Dbwy. How many such notices?
Mr.. KAMENY. Approximately 1 week before the meeting, not less
thanw'
'week' bdfo'Vth' meeting.
'
'
Mr. DOWDY. How many such, notices do you send out?
Mr. KAMENY. I would have to &oiil my secn~taiwy or :ouro seeretary to give a specific answer. My guess would be about 50.
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Mr. DOWDY. And how many homosexuals did you say were here
in Washington?
Mr. KAMENY. In the Greater Washington metropolitan area, we
estimate a quarter of a million.
Mr. DOWDY. A quarter of a million, and what is the population of
the area?
Mr. KA'MENY. 2,500,000.
Mr. DOWDY. And you have contact with a quarter of a million?
Mr. KAI ENY. We'have never claimed that.
Mr. DoWDY. How many of them would you say work for the
Government,?
Mr. KAMENY. In this area?
Mr. DOWDY. In this area.
Mr. KA1ENY. I don't know what the enrollment of the Government in this area is. The total Government employment roll is about
the same, 21/2 million, and we estimate there are about 200,000 to a
quarter of a million homosexuals in the Government.
Mr. HORTON.

Mr. Chairman, have we ever had a definition from

this witness of whata liomosexual is?
Mr. DOWDY. I don't believe so. You might define homosexuals for
us.
Mr. KAMENY. Certainly. We find that, with rare exceptions, all
people have a strong sexual drive. For whatever the reasons are,
this drive tends to be polarized.
In other words, one is attracted either toward men or toward
women by and large. I amn oversimplifying somewhat. Those people
who are attracted toward members of their own sex are homosexuals.
Mr. HORTON. Do you have a definition in your constitution or your
bylaws what a homosexual is?
Mr. KAMIENY. No; we do not, because the membership is not restricted to homosexuals.
Mr. HORTON. When you say, attracted to the same sex, what do you
mean?
Mr. KA-MENY. Let me put it in terms of almost vernacular. If you
were walking down the street, a crowded street, you would be interested in-you would look at or be interested in looking at either an
attractive young lady who passed by or an attractive man who passed
by. The chances are if you are a normal male, unless you were deep
in thought, you would not be totally uninterested.
The chances are small that you would find yourself interested in
both. This would define whatyou are.
Mr. HORTON. Is that a definition of homosexual?
Mr. KAmENY. Someone whoMr. HORTON. The attraction?
Mr. KAMENY. The attraction, just as a heterosexual is one who is
attracted to those of the opposite sex. One may or may not allow
this to lead to sexual acts later on. This is incidental to the definition
of homosexual.
Mr. HORTON. .And this is your definition of a homosexual?
Mr. KAMENY. Yes; it is.
Mr. HORTON. You don't go into any act or anything like this?
Mr. KAMENY. This is not relevant.
Mr. HORTON. It is not relevant?
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Mr. KAMIENY. No; just as the heterosexual can abstain from sex
completely and be no less a heterosexual for doing so. The woman
wh is a virgin and wants badly to get married is just as heterosexual
as a woman who is promiscuous, and the analogy follows in homosexuality.
Mr. Hoil'roN. So there is no act, in connection with your
Mr. KAM[ENY. Withhow
my definition
;
no.
about your organization?
Mr. JI-,T-. Now,
".
KAMENY. How do you mean?
Mr. Hoji'rox. I mean, what is your organization's definition?
.M'. KAAM-NY. Our organization has not set up a formal definition.
We are open to anyone who supports or purposes.
Mr. IHORTON. I)o you make statements at your meetings as to what
the definition of a homosexual is?
Mr. KAMENY. One occasionally gets into general discussions of
problems of homosexuality. The question comes up. The society has
never taken a formal official stand on precisely what the definition of
a homosexual is. I do not think that most of them would (isagree in
substance with what I stated to you, although the wording might be
somewhat di fferent.
Mr. HORTON. But there is no act in connection with your definition
of homosexual?
Mr. KA31ENY. Not of necessity; no.
Mr. .IUDDLESTON. I can't understand the organization not, having
a,definition particularly in view of the purposes of the organization
as outlined in your constitution and bylaws.
How do you know whether you are fulfilling the purposes of the
organization if you don't have any fixed definition as to what you
mean by homosexual?
Mr. KAMENY. We have thus far found no clear need. For example,
if the Government states that they will not hire homosexuals, we feel
this is quite sufficient for us to take as a basis for whatever action we
see fit. If an employer states he will not hire an employee because he
thinks he is homosexual, this is an example to us of discrimination
against homosexuals, and we do not satisfy the need of defining the
term.
Mr. HutDDLESTON. You haven't defined the term at all.
Mr. KAMENY. You have a very good point and we may very well
adopt a formal definition. We have not done so, so far.
M[r. DOWDY. On page 2 of your statement, you say:
Finally, we are interested in informing and educating the public in regard to
Iomoi*exuality.

What form of education do you have in mind? Do you want to
paint a rosy picture that homosexuality is normal and everybody
should try it, or that the homosexual is the pillar of the community
or that you hope that your education program will get in the newspapers and on radio, and it will create curiosity and thereby create
new members?
Mr. KIABrENY. No. What we wold like to educate the public to is
basically that the homosexuals are not the horrible monsters that they
are painted to be and that they are in the minds of so many people,
that by and large, they are very ordinary, reputable, respectable citizens who deserve the same rights as stated, in fact, explicitly in our
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statement of pl)rpose, and as I stated the other day, "who have the
right as human beings to develop and achieve their full potential
and dignity and the right as citizens to make their maximum contribution to the society in which they live."
Our society does not allow them to do this and we are trying to
dispel the public's irrational prejudice so they can do this.
Mr. DOWDY. To secure the right to develop and achieve his full
potential, do you mean by that to achieve his full potential, to broaden
the scope of his homosexual activities?
Mr. KAMtENy. No, his full potential as a citizen so that he can get
a job in those areas in which he is most capable and qualified to get
a job and so that he can function fully as a citizen.
Mr. DowDY. What is the niame of this paper or publication that was
handed in here a minute ago? The Gazette?
Mr. KAUENY. Yes.

Mr. DowDY. That is a monthly publication, you say?
Mr. KAMENY. It is intended'to be a monthly publication, yes.
Mr. DOWDY. It is sent through the mail?
Mr. KAMENY. Yes; it is.
Mr. DowDY. How large a, circulation does it have?
Mr. KAMENY. At present, approximately 250. In regard to what

we are trying to do educationally, I would ]1ke l)ermfissioi to place into
the record an 8-page statement which we presented in February to the
Subcommittee on Employmet of the District. of Columbia Advisory
Committee of the 1.S.Civil Rights Commission.
The statement is entitled "Discrimination against the Employment
of Homosexuals." This is a severe social problem. We feel that in
at.temp)ing to do something about it, we are contributing to tie welfare of the community .
Mr. SISK. Mr. Chairman, may I direct a couple questions to the
witness?
Mr. DOWDY. Yes.

Mr. Sisx. As I understand it, I am making 'this statomenit for
our comment, then I have one, question in connection With it. As
understand it, you take the position, as I understand your statement,
that it is impossible for a heterosexual person to actually become a
homosexual, as I understand your definition, therefore, tlat a hblosexual is a quirk of birth, basically. Is that generally yourMr. KAM Ny. Not quite right. Let me make one reservation before
I answer your question ' directly, and that is that much 'as vas brought
out by Mr. Huddleston a minute ago, the society has not, made a formal
definition of this. To a, considerable extent here, although by no
means entirely impressing my own opinions.
Now, in answer to your qIestion, I feel, and I think probably studies made of this sort. of thing by Kinsey and others will show that
one's sexual orientation, heterosexual or homosexual, is determined
in tliearliest days of one's life and is probably set certainly by the
time one is, oh, say, 3 years old.
Whether or not you are born with it is hard to say. I personally
feel you are not and that on this question, you are probably more or
less of a blank page at the time you are born, but that shortly thereafter, by circumstances which are still far from clearly defined, one's
sexual orientation at that age, of course, largely latently is set.
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Air. SISK, I know medical science of course has imiade quite a study
of this situation. This brings lne then to the next question.
I think as late as last Sunday, I believe in the local press there
was an article indicating that certain pschiatrsts and other inedical people were attempting to cure'honoseXuals of this or change
their sex drive or whatever you want to call it, and that they were
using hypnosis, for example.
Mr. KAMENY. Yes; I saw that.
Mr. SisK. And that it had been successful to some extent, but
that it required a desire on the part of the individual involved more or
less in the same manner that, for example, Alcoholics Anonymous,
as you know, as an organization practices the cure of alcoholics, and
that can only be done through an honest and sincere desire on the
part of the individual to, let's say, be cured of such a condition.
Now, this brings me then, to the question indicating the direction of
your organization and its reason for existence. Is your organization
interested or it would it contribute or would it be interested in a medical or scientific approach to bring about a curing of this particular
situation, or would you oppose such a thing.
Mr. KAMENY. 'We certainly would not oppose it. Let me answer
your question at some moderate length.
First, as we have stated in one of the documents that I just turned
in to the clerk, we feel, and I am reading, that "homosexuality is
neither a sickness, a disease, a neurosis, a psychosis, a disorder, a
defect, or other disturbance, but merely the matter of an inclination
of a significantly Jarge number of citizens."
For that reason, we don't use the word "cure." We prefer to use
the word "change." Any citizen who wishes to be changed, we will
be more than plea-,ed to send him to proper-to refer him to proper
professional assistants
However, in terms of our basic purpose, we are' no more interested
in changing the homosexual-heterosexuality than B'nai 1'rith 'AntiDefamation League is interested' in solving the problems of antisemitism by conversion of just twd 'Chi'istians. ',
We start off by saying here we have these people. They are citizens and human 'beings, and they are entitled t6, although they presently do not have, all of their lights aiid We ai~e trying to work for
the achievement of those
. t
. t
k for
The NAACP does not try to see what can be done about bleaching
the Negro.
Mr. SiK. TIat. brings me to the last questionsthen,
Chairmen, that I would like to ask the witness..
In the language of the bill whikf has been before uS, H.R. 5990,
in the first section under "D," outlining what we would propose
to do or what is proposed to be d6ne under this legislation, reading
from line 6 on page 1 through line 2 on page2 of the bill, do you
fcel that your organization would qualify as a. charitable organization or an organization that should be licensed tol solicit contributions within the District under the definition set forth' there? '
Mr. KA ENY. Under the definition set forth there, I quote: miy
statement as yet unmade, page 6, we feel that the Mattachine SocieI
of Washington would certainly qualify under this section of'the bill.
Mr. SisiK. That is all, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. HORTON'. Mr. Chairman, coining back for just a moment With
your
in
consent
your definition a' moihent ago of homosexual, you'
apparentlyy eliminated tlvo'act?
''
Yes as a 'necessa4
" ..
..
* £f.r,
Mr. KA,1ENY.
H6wio4 Pardofi?
, condition.
,
Mr. KAMENY. As a necessary part 6f the definition, yes.
Mr.HORTON. Now, on page 2 of your statdtnent, y6u state:
.,We are also interested in alterihg the criminal "law in regard to
plivateceonseiifing hniosexual acts b adiflts."
Ur HORTON. Whatdo yoiii
by that
.
Mi(
vENY. Just exiatly vNhat it a sc'Ii"answer tb tie first,
ii response to thofirst part o our statement of anistanit ago, I
said th't acts, aIt .not. a necessary part. of the 'defiiton of hobmos96ality.QntO the
ia1d,
1
1oth
just as the' lietdi.osexul 1vho' goes
two1uigh
rare, Similarly.lwithout
so'is tleperii6rning
homngsesll'al. any- sexual acts wity1i'tever
. . ./ .is very
..
Mr. HoiiroN. You do coiid6he' the hoinosekual act, do Syou not
Mr, KAMENY. We feel tlat'it should not be made criminal.
'Mr. HORTON. You do condone the homosexual act., (10 you not?
Mr. KAMENY, My statement., stands. We feel that it should not
be a matter of criminal law.
Mr. HORTOIN. But you 'do condone a'nd your society certainly condones
homosexual
does it not.
I Mr. the
IKAMENY.
'Our act,
society
takes the'position that an adult acting
in private with the consent of all involved ougr:it to have the right
to perform homosexual' acts.
?Mr. HOnTON. Now, your educational aspect or the educational aspects of your organization's attempt to educate the public or educate
tlie people in your organization that this homosexual act should not
be contraray to the criminal Jaw; is that correct?
Mr.KAMMNY.. Among other things, yes.
r.HORTON. So you are trying to bring about a changein the law,
are younot?
tr
Mr. KAMENy. Among other things, crthinly.
Mr. HORTON. Row'do you'do this with regardto the public?
Mr. KAME Y. By attempting by whatever means of publicity are
available to us.
o
Mr. HORTON. What means of pubiiy are available to you?
Mr. KAMENY. Unfortunately, not., all that we would like, so far.
Mr. HoiTON. Whatmeans are available to you?
,Mr. KAMNYm. For example, there have been sveial radio programs, none put on by us as yet, I emphasize that we are still a fairly:
new organization, to attempt 'to present a truer picture' of homosexuality and of the homosexual than 'the public has in an attempt
to alleviate prejudice.
Mr. 'HoRToN. 11ave you put these programs on the air?
Mr. KAMENY. Our society has not. Other groups have, over the"
country;,es.
Ur. Ha'
N. Have you attempted to do it locally?
,fr. KA'31ErY. Not yet.,
Mr.' HORTON. What other means of Communicatjon do you have?
Apparently, you have not used thIs means of communication.
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Mr. KAMENY. We have not had as yet an extensive public relations
program; no. Again, I emphasize we are fairly new organization.
For example, and this is mentioned in my statement, in June, we sponsored a lecture by a well-known author. The lecture was entitled-r
this was a public lecture.
Mr. HORTON. Was this open to the public?
Mr. KAMENY. It was open to the public. As a matter of fact, a
number of Government officials were invited.
Mr. -LORTO-N. Did you have a limitation on age?
Mr. KAMENY. No.

Mr. HORTON. Were children invited?
Mr. KAMENY. We didn't invite any and as far as I know, none
showed up.
Mr. HORTON. Were children present?
Mr. KAMENY. No.
Mr. 116RTON. Could children have attended?
Mr. KAMENY. Probably not. The question never arose. To my
knowledge, there was no one under 21 in the audience.
Mr,HORTON. What other means of communication are open
to you
anrd to your organization ?
Mr. kAME'NY. This has been one of our problems. The newspapers,
to a.,considerable exet thus far. have been shut to us,
Mr. HoRTo,. H.ve you attempted to purchase advertising in
the newspapers.
MiP. KAE,tI,NYi Yes; we liave.
M
Mr. HORTON. And you have been declined?.
Mr. KAMtENY. Ana we have been declined.
Mr. HORTON. Have 'iou attempted to use the mails?
"Mi,KAMENY. To the extent' for example; of sending our-n(wsletter
omit, yes. ,
, ,
,..
,;,,
, Mr. HORTON. I am talking about to thepublic., You send your newsletter to the members of your organization, do you not?,
,' Mr. KAijIENY. To the members of our organization and other people
wh6mwe know as individuals may well be interested in receiving it. "!
For example, several Government agencies are on our mailing list.
'Mr. HoroN. Who selects them, your organization ,
Mr. KAMIENY Some of them have requested it. Some of them we
have selcted.,
Mr. HORTON. Do you go to the telephone book or some other means
of acqmiiring this list?
.. '
Mr, KA3xNY. No, We, have used no anonymous mailings of any
sort.
Mr. HORTON. How many people ure on this list!
Mr. KAMENY. I have never counted it out.
Mr. HoRTON. Do you have the list?
Mr. KAmENY. No; I do not.
Mr. HonToN, Is the list available?
Mr.KAWMNY. No; itisnot.,,
Mr. HORTo-. Is it secret?,.
fr.
r KAENxY., In the same sense that our membership is, in a selective fashion, yes. I would certainly be delighted to let you know,any of
,the pubic,o oi
onthelist,.,
Oialt
; H~ -owoN, I amaeskjingyouif -it isopen to the public, your list,
your mailing list..
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Mr. KAMENY. No; it is not.'

-

Mr. HorToN. And how many are on that mailing list?
Mr. KAIMNY. I am not certain. I would have to consult with: the
f
editor of the newsletter. '
Mr. HORTON. IS it 30 or 40?
Mr. KAMENY. As I indicated, the circulation of -the newsletter is
somewhere near 250 af the moment.
Mr. HORTON. Now, look, you are the president of this organization,
are you not?

Mr. KAAENY. Yes.

Mr. HORTON. And this mailing goes out .what--once a month?
Mr. KAMENY. Yes.
Mr. HORTON. Is it more than once a month?
Mr. KAmENY. No; once a month. Currently, it is slightly less than
that. Our summer edition of several months.
Mr. HORTON. You are telling me now you are the president ' and
you have no idea as to how many people are on that list?
Mr. KAMENY. I have no precise idea.
Mr. HORTON. I am asking you if you have any idea. I didn't ask
1
you about a precise idea.
Mr. KAMENY. I would estimate and I would emphasize this is an
estimate, somewhere near a hundred, covering some 10 or 15 States.
Mr. HORTON. Ten or fifteen States?

Mr. KAMENY. States.

Mr. HORToN. You stated earlier that there are a quarter of a million
homosexuals in this area.

Mr. KAMENY. In this area.
Where do you get this information?
A careful reading of the Kinsey report which todhy is
probably the most reliable information we have in regard to statistics
on the number of homosexuals indicates that; probably somewhere
around 13 percent of the population is homosexual.
We feel as'a conservative'rounded figure, which is probably'not too
far from the truth, somewhere around, we iise a figure of somewhere
around 10 percent of the nonjuvenile population.,
this group any names for!this
Mr. HowroN.
mailin~
list? ... Hav you: picked from
.
.
.. .
Mr. KAMENY. We don't know the names of all homosexuals in this
.
. i
city. Wedon't even know a tiny, fraction of them.,, '
Mr. HORTON. You are telling me that this communication that you
send out once a month to the public goes to '6nly possibly a hundred
people in this area and other areas.
Mr. HORTON.
Mr. KAMENY.

Mr. KAMENY. Very approximately.
Mr. HoirroN. How many in this area?
Mr. KA3MNY. There I would have to count. We don't have* the
mailing list sorted by area. I could not say.
Mr. HORTON. Do you consider that a contact with the public?
Mr. KAmENY. A limited one as a start. As I emphasize, our piiblic
relations progrm has been small and we hope to enlarge it.
Mr. Horrox. What other means, of communication do you use to
communicate your society's purpose ?
Mr. KA ENY. To a considerable extent, our work so far has be~n
through the writing' of individual letters,', largely to Government
officials.
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Mr. HORTON. Do you have a treasury?
I
Mr. KAMENY. Yes. , Mr. Homrox, Do you have a treasurer?
Mr. KAMENY. Yes.
Mr. HORTON. Who is the treasurer of your organization?
Mr. KAMtENY. He is listed down at the District on our form. His
name is Earl Goldring.
Mr. HORTON. Do you have a secretary?
Mr. KAMENY. We do.
Mr. HORTON. Whatishis name?
Mr. KAMENY. His name is listed on the public record. It is Bruce
Schuyler.
Mr. HowroN. Do you have a vice president?
Mr. KAmENY. We do.
Mr. HORTON.

Wh91O is Ile?

Mr. KI'3mNY. Her'name is Mrs. Ellen Keene. It is listed on the
public record.
Mr. HORTON. Is she a homosexual?
Mr. KEMENY. To the best of my knowledge, she is not.
Mr. HoWrroN. Do you liaveany other officers?
Mr. KAMrENY. No, we do not. ;
Mr. HoWRoN. Do you have a board of directors?
Mr' KAMENY. We have what we call an executive board.
Mr. HoirroN. Who is on this executive board?
Mr. KAMENY. The four officers and three other members.
Mr. HORTON. Who are the other members?
Mr. KAMENY. The other three names are not on the public record
and I am prohibited by our constitution from disclosing their names.
Mr. HORTON. They are secret?
Mr. KAMENY. If yoii wish to term them so.
Mr. HORTON. Now, -hat other means of communication do you use
to communicate your purpoge to th public?
Mr. KAMENY. Word of mouth, by discussion. Just as one ex
ampleMr. HOimo. This is a small group of people of some 30 or 40 people?
Mr. KANENY.' For example, I have publicly addressed the American
Civil Liberties Union, Just as one example. These are. a group of nonhomosexuals, at a' meeting which was open, The American Civil tiberties Union has 'somet 2,200 meijibers. 'The address was reported in
their publication. This is one possible example.
Mr. HORTON. How'muchnmoney do :you have in your treasury?
Mr. KAMENY. I am afraid I would have to consult'our treasurer at
the monient. Itis--"
;'
'
.
Mr. HORTON. Do you have a monthly statement?
Mr. KAMENY'. No. Our treasurer makes a semiannual statement.
Mr. HORTON. And whein was the last statement made?
,Mr. KAWNEY. Early-July.
Mr. HORTON. Do you have a copy of.that statement?
Mr. TA-MENY. No. I do not. I do have with meMr. HORTON. Can you make available to this committee a copy of this
statement?
Mr. KAtmNy. I would have to consult with my executive board to
find out if they would permit it.
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Mr. HORTON. Is this secret?

Mr. KA-FNY. Those matters-we have turned in a financial statement to the District of Columbia and I have a copy of that.
Mr. HORTON. You mean that you are soliciting funds, charitable

funds, and that the disposition of these funds is not made public?

Mr. KA MENY. Quite to the contrary, every cent that we have made

a financial statement to the District of Columbia-

Mr. HonwroN. I can't hear you when you are talking into your briefcase.
Mr. KAMENY. I am sorry.

We have made a financial statement to
the District of Columbia in regard to our solicitation, two copies of
that as required by law were turned in to them.
Mr. HORTON. I am not talking about that.
Mr. KAMENY. I hav e a copy here and this is a record of the money
solicited publicly.
Mr. HORTON. Mr. Chairman, with your permission, I would like to
ask that those be filed with this committee. I also would like to ask
that the last statement of this organization be filed.
Mr. DowDY. That would be relevant, I think.
Mr. KAMENY. I meant, Mr. Horton, this is our own copy of this.
May I file a copy of this with the committee?
Mr. HORTON. That is all right with me.
Mr. K,\MtENY. I will have that made. The District of Columbia has
two copies.
Mr. DowDy. I think it would be relevant to have your annual report
that.you make among yourselves to check against this.
Mr. HorrroN. I was just going to ask if you have an annual report
tha t you make to your members.
Mr. KAM.%ENY. Our treasurer usually makes a semiformal oral report,at the ,July meeting and at the January meeting.
Then three of the members audit our records between January and
February ttiid make a report at the February meeting to check the
treasurer's statement of the January meeting. These statements are
all read to the membership.
Mr. HORTON. You have been authorized for approximately a year
under this Charitable Contributions Act, have you not?
Mr. KAMENY. It. will be a year next week.
Mr. HORTON.. How many contributions has your organization received since you have been permitted to operate under this charitable

contributionsMr. KA3 ENY. How many or how much money?
Mr. HORTON. How many.
Mr. KAMENY. We receive an irregular steady flow of small contri-

butions.
My estimate, and again this would have to be an estimate without
actuAilv looking down an itemized list, some 20 or so.
Mr. HORTON. This is the extent of the number that you have received
in the last.year?
Mr. KAMNENY. "Yes.

Mr. HORTON. And what amount of money is involved in those 20
contributions?
Mr. KmtNY. That would be stated there, and I don't have it by
memory but Mr. Huddleston can read it off if he wishes.
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Mr. HtTUDDLESTON. $321.70.
Mr. KAMENY. Is that the amount that we indicate receiving from
contributions?
I think the amount there is $100-some-odd, isn't it?
Mr. HUDDLESTON. This will be in the record but 121 station personal;
mail, $129; sale of tickets, $76.50; all other receipts, $4.20; total receipts $230.70; and then cash on hand at the beginning of the period
for which the statement is rendered was $91.90, so the total is $321.70.
Mr. HORTON. Do you have a better recollection of what your treasury might be at the present time?
Mr. KAMENY. It indicated there the approximate size of the treasury. We have had a number of expenses in the last month. It is
somewhat less than that. That is all I can tell you.
Mr. HORTON. Do you have a bank account,?
Mr. KAMENY. We do.

Mr. HORTON. What bank?
Mr. KAMrENY. The National Bank of Washington.
Mr. HORTON. Is that a checking account?
Mr. KAM ENY. Yes, it is.
Mr. HORTON. Is that the only checking account?
Mr. KAMENY. That is the only checking account.
Mr. HORTON. Do you have any savings account?
Mr. KAMENY. No; we do not.
Mr. HORTON. Do you have any stock?
Mr. KAM-,ENY. No; we do not.
Mr. HORTON. Or other assets?
Mr. KA3 NY. No; we do not.
Mr. HORTON. This is the only asset that this organization has?
Mr. KAMENY. When we are wealthy enough to have stocks we will
consider ourselves most fortunate.
Mr. HorroN. This is the only asset that this organization has?
Mr. KANEINY. In terms of money, yes.
Mr. HORTON. Do you collect dues from your membership?
Mr. KAMENY. We do.

Mr. HORTON. How much are the dues?
Mr. KAMENY. The dues are $1 a month or $10 a year.
Mr. HORTON. And how much did you receive last, year by way of
dues?
Mr. KAMENY. I have indicated our membership. If you multiply
that by about 10, several hundred dollars.
Mr. HORTON. That is all on this line, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DOWDY. If you are completely open and aboveboard, why must
the membership be secret?
Mr. KAmNY. Because an unemployed member of the Mattachine
Society is a rather-an unemployed and starving member of the Mattachine Society or of any other group is a rather ineffective member.
As long as people are thrown out of jobs irrationally for being homosexuals we are not going knowingly to lead to their losing their jobs.
Mr. DOWDY. You stated to Mr. Horton, I don't remember exactly
what it was, that you would be willing to reveal the Government officials that are involved in something or another you had. Who are
they?
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Certainly. First we send,-well, you for one have
Mr. ItNx'.
been a rIpient of some of our mail.
Mr. Dowax. And I put it in the record.
Mr. KAMENY. Yes; you did; as has every other Member of Congress. Now that same 'mailing, before I go on to others, was sent out
to all Members of Congress, to the President and all members of his
Cabinet, and to some 40 or 50 other Government officials including the
heads of the Civil Service Commission, various other agencies and so
forth.
We send material to various Defense Department officials. The
Commerce department Bureau of Investigations has asked to be put
on our mailing list, for one.
I would have to cheek our list to give you a further answer but I am
quite willing to do so.
Mr. )owoy. Mr. Nottingham, can you tell me if this is the.only secret
organization with a license to solicit funds in the District?
Mr. NOrivNOIIAX. It is the only one that I know of where we (10
not have the membership roster.
Mr. HoR'roN. Excuse me; the District doesn't have the membership
roster?
Mr. No'rrINO [A M. We1do not on the Mattachine.
Mr. Dowi~-. But all others you do?
Mr. NOIT'1N01AMt. We have never been refused the information
when we thought it was necessary.
Mr. Humr.,FsroN. 'Were von refused in this case?
Mr. NOTTIN0UA3M. Yes.
Mr. HORTON. And you still granted the license?
Mr. NoroxAM. 'The license was granted; yes.
Mr. DowDY. And renewed?
Mr. No-rINOJ Im. And renewed.
Mr. Ho'rfo. Could the witness answer now, do you refuse to make
available to the District a list of your membership?
Mr. KA,MNY.We refuse to make available to anyone besides the
four officers the list of our membership.
Mr. HORTON. Even your membership doesn't have a list of your
membersI
Mr. KAMENY. Not even our entire executive board has a list of the
members, only the four officers. In point of fact, we have only one list
and that is in the possession of one officer.
Mr. HORTON. Do you refuse to make that list available to this committee?
Mr. KAMENY. Yes, I do.
Mr. HORTON. Just so there has been a request, I request that such a
list be filed with this committee.
Mr. KIAM-NY. With all due respect, speaking for the society, your
reiest must be declined.
kr."HoRToN. You are denying this based on your constitution?
Mr. KA'trNy., i am denying this based on the constitution of the
society.
Mr. HOR'N. You feel that the constitution and your bylaws bind
you so that as president you can't make available this list?
Mr. KAMYNY. Yes, I do; our constitution, for the record, sayso
"There shall not be more than two sets of membership records." in
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point of fact, there is only one. "Theso 0hall be open only to the officers
of teiorganization. Under no circumstances whatsoever shall the
membership records or any information therein be disclosed or communicated to or )eavilaI)l to anyone else."
Mr. Downy. Who has those two lists?
Mr. KIAMEN-1. As I said, there is only one. It is in the possession
of one of our officers at tho moment.
Mr. Dowy. Who has it?
Mr. KIm,vY. I believe our secretary does since lie uses that most
frIequently:

Mr.l)ow y. Who has the other list ?
Mr. KAMEN'Y. I said there is only onti. The constitution allows
us to have two. In )ouit. of fact. there is one.
Mr. )oDovy. An your secretary's name was what.?
Mr.IKAMINY. Mr. Bruce Sehuyler.
Mr. 1)owny. Bruce?
Mr. KAMENY. Schuyler.
Mr. DowDY. IHow (1() you spell it ?

Mr. KMI, NY. S-c-h-u-y-l-e-r.

Mr. DowDy. What (1ot9 lie do?
Mr. KMENY. I don't know that his ernploy~mnt is particularly
germae e to bill I.R.5990.
Mr. 1)owiw. It could be.
ir. KAMENY. I don't see how.
Mr. )OWDY.What does he do?
Mr. KAMENY, I am afraid that this is information which-,speaking
as president of the society-this is information which is not available
tome. This is his private life,
We don't inquire into the private lives of our members.
Mr. DowDY. You don't know what he does?,
Mr. lCximNY. Aspresident I have no official knowledge of this.
Mr. DowDy. And he is the secretary I
Mr. KAtlENY. -Ieis the secretary.
Mr. Downy. Is le also the treasurer?

Mr. KAMENY. No; heisnot.

Mr. DOWDY. Who is your treasurer ?
Mr. KiAMENY. As I indicated earlier and as his place on the public
record our treasurer is named Earl Goldring.
Mr. DowDY. Earl who?
Mr. KAMUNY. Goldring.
,.,
,
Mr. DowDy. HIow do you spell it?
Mr,].A Er. Q-o-l-d-r-i-n-g.
Mr. DOWDY. What does lie do?
Mr.
KAMENY.
Again, This
this is
ishis
not
a matter
president
of the society.,
private
life.. of concern to mo as
Mr,HoRroz. Mr. Chairman, would you yild?.
Mr. DowDY. Just a minute.
,
.
Do you mean to say you entrust the money of your society to,a man
without even knowing what he does?
Mr. KA-IMENY. The officers and members of the society have full
faith in Mr. Goldring's honesty and integrity.
Mr. DOWDY. Without even knowing whatlie does
Mr. KAtMENY. My answer must stand. The society feels no doubt
about Mr. Goldring.
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Mr. DOWDY. Do you have him under bond?
Mr. KAME[NY. No, we do not.
Mr. HORTON. I would like to ask the witness his personal knowledge
as to the employment of these two officers.
Mr. KAMENY. I am here as president. of the society, Mr. Horton.
Mr. HORTON. You are also an individual.
Do you know the employment of these two individuals?
M[r. KAMENY. Yes, I do.
Mr. HonToN. Are they employed in the government?
Mr. KAMNENY. I am afraid that I can't give you information as to
their employment.
Mr. HORTON. Do you know their addres-s? Do they live in the
District of Colunbia?
Mr. KAMENY. One does and one does not.
Mr. HORTON. Will you make available to this committee the address
of the officers of this organ ization?
Mr. KAMENY. I am afraid that would be prohibited by the constitutional provision I just mentioned.
Mr. HORTON. This is prohibited by the constitution?
Mr. KAMENY. This is information about the members and it cannot be disclosed.
Mr. HORTON. Mr. Nott.ingham, is there any requirement that the
names of the officers and address of officers be" made available for the
record?
Mr. NoTr'rrix-oAr. No, sir.
Mr. KAMENY. The names of the officers are on the records.
Mr. HonwoN. But the addresses are not?
Mr. No'TINGTIAm.
The addresses are not. It is a post office box.
Mr. DOWDY. Is that their true names?

Mr. NOTINGIIA-M . That is their names.

Mr. DowDY. I am itsking the witness here, is that their true names?
Mr. KAMENY. Those are the names with which they are registered in
the society. I know of no others, as president of the society.
Mr. Downy. So that isn't their names. You have got duminies
registered with the District as officers of your society?
Mr. KAMENY. As president of the society I know our members under
the names with which they are registered.
Mr. DOWDY. And that is not their true names?
Mr. KAMNY. They may or they may not be.
Mr. DoWDy. You are unwilling to tell us that that is their true
names, that those are their true names?
Mr. KAMENY. As president of the society I know only what our
membership records show.
Mr. DowDy. All right.
As an individual do you know whether those are their true names?
Mr. IKAMENY. I still cannot discuss matters having to do with the
identities of members of this society.
Mr. DowDy. I think that should make a difference to the District
of Columbia in granting a permit, either in chartering the organization or in granting.a permit, whether you have got some dmmnies or
whether you have got some people.

MIr. KAMENY. The people exist.
Mr.!Downr. Is that their names?
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Again I know them only as they are registered.
Mr. D1OWny. Then I take it, that you are telling us that those are
not their true names.
Mr. KAMENY. I am not saying that.
Mr. I IuDDLEs'roN. )i d you file the application for charter yourself ?
Mr. KAM Y. YesIdid.
Mr. IIUDDLESTON. And you obtained these other signatures on the
a) plication for charter?
Mr. KAM NY. I don't know of any other signature needed.
MNr. HUDDLI 'STON. I mean, these names, you filed it with these names
on the application?
Mr. KAI ENY.

Mr. ICAMENY. Yes.

Mr. HTUDDLESTON. And you filed that without knowing whether
those were the true names of the people that they purported to represent ?
Mr. KA~mENY. Those are the names under which they are registered
with the society, and as far as any official business of the society is
concerned, those are their names.
Mr. IITUDDLSTON. But as far as you know they may 'be aliases or
cOmpletely fictitious?
Mr. KAMENY. It, is not iml)ossible but I have no reason to think
that they were adopted for purposes of fraud. Therefore, I don't think
it is particularly y relevant.
Mr. HIUDDLESTON. I think the very filing of the application for
charter with fictitious names on it ipso facto is fraud.
Mi'. KATrmNY. Not at all.
Mr. HUD)LST'r'N. Because you have represented certain people as
officers in your organization and those people are not in fact officers
of the organization.
Those people don't even exist.
Mr. KAMENY. They do exist. They are very real. White I am not
an attorney, I know of no law which prohibits an individual from
taking any name he wishes to take as long as lie is not doing it for
illicit purposes or for reasons of fraud, and I think you would have a
very hard Iob demonstrating any purposes of fraud in this case or
anything illicit. Writers take pseudonyms, pen nhmes, and use them
quite freely and nol)ody claims f raud.
Mr. HUDDLSTON. I would like to read title II, section 2112, entitled
"Penalties: Prosecutions in name of District of Columbia action to
enjoin violations of this chapter or regulation," and it reads as follows,
subsection (a) :
"Any person violating any provision of this chapter or regulation
made pursuant thereto or filing or causing to be filed an application or
report pursuant to this chapter," this is the chapter on charitable solicitations--made pursuant thereto containing any false or fraudulent
statement shall be punished 'by a fine of not more than $500 or by imprisonment of not more than 60 days, or both, such fine and imprisonment."
Now, it.
doesn't have to be with intention to defraud or fraudulent,
but the filing of a false statement in an application under this Chapter
21 : Charitable Solicitations, is a criminal offense.
Mr. KAmENY. The names on that certificate, we were asked for the
names of the*vice president, the secretary, and the treasurer.
32-775-04--4
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Mr. HUDDLESTON. I am not accusing you of the commission of the

criminal offense.
Mr. KAmENY. No.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. But I

am accusing whoever filed or caused'a false
or fictitious name to be filed on that application.
Mr. KAMENY. The names of these officers as far as the society is
concerned are the names which are on those records.
Mr. HDDLESTON. I think maybe this ought to be looked into.
Mr. DowDy. With full knowledge that-they are fictitious names.
Mr. KAMiENY. Not necessarily.

Mr. DownY. Not necessarily. Can you answer my question? Is it
with full knowledge that they are fictitious names?'
Mr. KAMENY. I know them only by the nmes given on the reci'd.
Mr. DowDy. And you know those names are fictitious?
Mr. KAMENY. Not necessarily.
Mr. DowDy. Can't you answer my question?
Mr. KAmENY. No; I ani not going to answer the question.
Mr. DowDy. This is a serious matter. You do know whether they
are fictitious or not, don't you?
Mr. KAmzNY. As president I do not.
Mr. DowDy. As a witness heie you do know that,they are fictitious,
don't you? ]: am not asking you as presidenL I am asking your
personal knowledge.
Mr. KAMENY. I am afraid 'Icannot speak on ihatters of the identity
of our members beyond what I have already said. I might point out
that it is not unlawful to adopt a pseudonym: in theDistrict of Columbia, and that any-name adopted by an individual is a true name without
the need for legal proceedings. If these pe6ple have chosen ,to adopt
this name for these purposes those are their true names. : -,
Mr. Do'wY. Who was that that just gave-you that note?.
Mr. KAMtENz. Ido not know,
Mr. Downy. Identify yourself.,'
:
Mr. FREEDMAN. My name iS Monroe Freedman, sir. I am the next
witness.
Mr. Downy. And you are a member of this society?
Mr. FREEDMAN. I am not, here in any capacity other than as chairman of the Freedom of Communications .ComMittee of the National
Capital Area Civil Liberties Union.,,
i:;
!
Mr. DowDy. Are you a member of this society
.
Mr. FREEM6AN. I don't considerthat a relevantquestion.,
Mr. DowDy. I do. Are you a member of this society? ,
Mr,FREEDMAN';: I don't consider that a rolevantquestion, sir,
Mr. DownY. Wlat is your
upation,'
.
Mr. FREEDMAN. I-am a member,ofthe bar and a law, professor -at
George Washington UnivMity, ,
.,
Mr. DowDy. Can we assume from yourrefuWaltO answer-that you
areamemberof thissociety?
,,
..
Mr. FREEDMAN. You may assume anything you choose, sir. I re,
fuse to answer the question.. My private associations-are not germane
to this proceeding.
.
Mr. DowDy. We will get to you after. we get through with this witness. Now you said some of the members of your society were not
homosexuals. Name meone of them,
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Mr. KAMENY. Again this would be the disclosure of names. I
indicated-no, I am sorry; that'would be disclosure of names.
Mr. Dowoy. Then we can assume that all of the members of your
society are homosexuals?
Mr. KABMENY. No.. You may not assume this because it is incorrect.
Mr. DowDY. All right. ' Name me one of them.
Mr. HORroN. Woud the gentleman yield right there?
Mr. DowDY. As soon as he answers. Name me one that is not, then.
Mr. KA mNy. We have one of our members in the audience who is
not a homosexual..
Mr. DOWDY. What is your name?
Mrs. KEENE. My nameis Ellen Keene.
Mr. DowDY. Are you the secretary ?
Mrs. KEENE. No, I am not.
Mr. DOWDY. The vice president?
MIS. KEENE. Yes.
Mr. HoRToN. Are you a homosexual?
Mrs. KEENE.. No.,
Mr. KAMIENY. I am afraid that is not relevant to H.R. 5990.
Mr1', HORTON. Do you refuse to answer the question?
Mr. CAMENY. I have been chosen by the Mattachine Society as
their president and to.represent them. This is all that is necessary for
P
hearings on H.R.5990.
Mr. DOWDY. Have you ever performed a homosexual act?
Mr. KABIENY. I do not consider this the proper concern Of. the U.S.
Government or any agency, branch, agent, office, or officer thereof; trder any circumstances whatsoever nor do I consider the question--Mr. DOWDY. Do you refuse to answer thai question.
Mr. KAMENY. On the grounds given,: yes. It is, no proper concern
of the Government or anyone concernedMr. Dowo-. You signed the application, did you not, to the istrict of Columbia for tie registration under the Charitable Soicitat~on
Act?
Mr. KAmENy. I did.
Mr. DowDy. And in that application you named the offices. You set
forth the name of the president, the vice president, Mrs. Elleen
Keene Secretary Bruce Sohuyler, and Treasurer Earl Goldring'?
Mr. kAmENy. As stated to you earlier, yes.
Mr. DowDY. Did you read that at the time?
Mr. KAME- . YES.'.
Mr. HORTON. And you read this application?
.
Mr. KAmNY. Ypspic.i..

Mr. HoRToN. You signed it?
.
idid,
Mr. KA=MN.
Mr. HOnTON. And you swtr to the facts in there to be true?
Mr. KAMENY. Tothe best of my "nw edge and belief.
Mr. HoR'ToN. And you swore that before a notary public?
Mr. KAMENY. I did.
Mr. HORTON. And that was on July 29, 963M
Mr. KAIIENY. It was.
Mr. HORTON. That is the most recent application?
Mr. KAMnENY. Yes.

Mr. HoRToN. At the time that you signed that application did you
know that 'the name Bruce Schuyler; that is a pseudonym or it was an
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adopted name or it was not. the real name of the individual involved?
Mr. KAMENY. I have not granted yet that any of those statements
you anide are true.
Mr. -IORTON. Which one is not true?
Mr. KAMENY. I am not granting that they are true or that they
aren't.
Mr. HORTON. 1Whieh one is not true? You said that you hadn't
granted that it was true. Which one is not true?
Mr. KAM .NY. They are all essentiallyMr. HORTON. Do you refuse to answer which one is true?
Mr. KAmENY. They are all essentially synonymous. You said it
is a pseudonym or adopted name or I don't know what terms you used
and you saidi knowing this was true and I said I haven't granted it
was true.
Mr. HORTON. But do you know a person by the name of Bruce
Schuyler?
Mr. KAMENY. Yes, I do.
Mr. HORTON. Do you know where that individual lives?
Mr. KAMENY. Yes, I do.
Mr. HORTON. Is that individual listed in the telephone directory?
Mr. KA mNY. No, he is not, because le doesn't have a telephone.
Mr. HORTON. Is that individual listed in a city directory?
Mr. KAMENY. I have never looked at the city directory.
Mr. HoRroN. Pardon?
Mr. KAMHE NY. I have never looked at the city directory.
Mr. HORTON. Do you know whether that individual is married?
Mr. KAmENY. That is a matter of his private affairs which are not
the concern of the Mattachine Society of Washington.
Mr. HonwoN. I asked you if. you knew whether that individual is
married.
Mr. KAMfENY. I don't see that that is relevant to H.R. 5990.
Mr. HORTON. Do you know where that individual lives?
Mr. KAmENY. I do.
Mr. HORTON. Have you addressed that individual by name other
than Bruce Schuyler?
Mr. KAMENY. I don't think that is relevant to H.R. 5990.
Mr. HoRroN. I say have you addressed that individual by any name
other than Bruce Schuyler.
Mr. KAMENY. I do not see that is relevant to H.R. 5990.
Mr. HORTON. Where does this individual live?
Mr. KAMNY. That is prohibited, that information is closed by, the
constitution.
Mr. HORTON. Do you know of your own knowledge that this individual, Bruce Schuyler, has another name, whichever one is assumed
is irrelevant at this point, but do you know that that individual is
using another name?
Mr. KAmENY. This information is prohibited by our constitution.
I cannot discuss information of this sort with regard to our members.
I am free only to discuss what is already on the publicMr. HORTON. You made a sworn statement here.
Mr. KAMIENY. I am free to discuss only what is on the public record.
Mr. HORTON. You set forth the name of an individual as being secretary of this organization, and you read this and you swore to this.
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Mr. KAXENY. As I read to you a moment ago, I am informed that
any name adopted by an individual is a true name withoutMr. HORTON. Is that an adopted name?
Mr. KAMENY. This may or may not be.
Mr. HORTON. Do you know that individual to have another name?
Mr. KAMENY. This I cannot discuss.
Mr. HORTON. In other words, that is secret information?
Mr. KAMENY. Any information having to do with the identities
of our members is secret, certainly.
Mr. HORTO,. I address the same questions to you with regard to
the treasurer.
Mr. KAMENY. The answers are the same.
Mr. HORTON. Do you know if the treasurer has another name?
Mr. KAMiENY. The answers are the same.
Mr. HORTON. And you knew this information at the time that you
signed this certificate ?
Mr. KA3MfENY. Which information?
Mr. HORTON. The information that these individuals had other
names.
Mr. K.-AMNY. I haven't indicated to you that they have.
Mr. HORTON. Did they have othe ,r
mames?
Mr. KA IENY. You have asked me this some five times and I have
indicated as many times that I cannot disclose this.
I
Mr. HORTON. B3ut you do of your own knowledge know they have
other names?
Mr. KAM ENY. For the sixth time, no. I cannot answer the question.
Mr. HORTON. Does Earl Goldring live in the District of Columbia, in
Virginia, in Maryland, or in the metropolitan area of the District?
Mr. KA MENY. This is information which is closed by our constitution. I can say that he lives in the area, yes. He would pretty
much have to.
Mir. HORTON. Does lie attend your meetings?
Mr.KAMNY. Attendance at our meetings is not to be divulged. One
assumes if he is an officer he does.
Mr. HORTON. Do you mean to say the attendance of your meeting
is not public information either?
Mr. KAMENY. No.
Mr. HORTON. Do you solicit the public for charitable contributions
for your organization?
Mr.KAMENY. Yes.
Mr. HORTON. And you do that by mail, don't you?
Mr. KAMENY. The only mail solicitation we have doneMr. HORTON. I caution you, sir, you have a Mattachine Society today, and I think that in your testimony there is some statement, or you
stated it some place--no, Iam sorry; it is in your certificate.
Air. KAMENY. Yes; anything on our certificateMr. HORTON. You do it by mail. It is in your littleMr. HUDm)LESTON. In their financial statement.
Mr. HORroN. Is it the financial statement?
Mr. HUDDLESTON. Yes; solicitation by mail.
Mr. KAMENY. In using the term "by mail" there that referred to
money received by mail, not money solicited by mail.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. The mails were used to receive the funds as a
result of other types of solicitations. In other words, the mails were
used--
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Mr. ICAkENY. By the donor; yes.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. I think that comes under theFederal statute.
Mr. KAMENY. Yes. For example, our gazette, of which you have

a copy there, has a small statement ' asking for donations. People have
seen this and have put money in an envelope and sent it to us.
That is what I meant by donations hi the mail. That solicitation was
mentioned in the certificate.
Mr. HUi)DLESTON. Did the solicitation refer in any way to drop in
the mail to post office box such and such? I
Mr. KAMENY. That gave our address; yes, of course.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. A post office box?
Mr. KAMENY. Yes.

Mr. TIoRTON. So you do use this magazine also to solicit?
Mr. KAMENY. We do not, no; certainly not.
Mr HoRToN. Is thereany request i hereMr. DowDy. Where isthat gazette he handed in?
Mr. KAxENY. There may or maynot be.
Mr. DowDy. This is the nationalorganization?
Mr. KAMENY. That is not our publication.
,
Mr. DOwDY. This is your national publication?
Mr. KAxENY. They are a totally independent group at this point.
There is no affiliation.
Mr. DowDy. What is your true name f
Mr. KAM-ENY. Exactly what Ihave given it to you as.
Mr. DOWDY. In other words, you are the only one in your organization on the membership that uses his true name?
Mr. KMENY. I haven't implied, I have not yet granted to you that
any of these other names are not true names.
mr. DowDY.
names4
or"not.? Do you say you don't know whether they are their true
Mr. KA MNy. I am saying this information is closed to 'syone underour constitu' ion.
Mr" DowDy. I think it is reasonable to assume they are fictitious
names.
Mr. HoRToN. Mr. Chairman, I have found now in the application
for certificate of registration, which is the application of July of this
year, under paragraph 11, in which it is asked:
Outline the method or methods to be used In conducting this solicitation--

meaning solicitation of the publicsuch as benefits, ticket sales, c 9mmodity sales, mail solicitation, personal solicitation, etc. De specific; describe thO exact method used.'

. It~styped.inhere:
A request for funds will be placed in each issue of the society's newsletter, the
gazette, as previously reported,to the, Department of Licenses and Inspectlons.
Additidnal methods 0f solicitation may be used but no plans for any organized
effort have as yet begun to be formulated..' When they have crystallized it will be
reported•

and so forth. This society newsletter i s mailed out; is it notI
Mr. KAMF.NY. Part of tho distribution is by'mail; yes.
Mr. HoroN. And you do solicit funds through that source?
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Mr, KAMENY. You will find in the copy you have there a statement,
Yes. There is a statement in there saying:
'Tie Mattachine Society of Washington is a nonprofit organization licensed
utader D.C. Certificate 6-320., Conti-lbuttons gratefully accepted.

Mr. HoR ow. YOu make no accounting to these people that send
ii tlesecontributibns?

Mr. .KAM1ENY. It has never occurred to anyone, I think, to ask for
one.
"Mr,HoiroN. Do you make any accounting to these?
Mr. IC(mExy. At our initiative we-have not and tlhy have not taken
i
Ihe initiative to request it.
Mr. HoRioN. If'r6quested by someone to make a contribution accounting, would you make it?
Mr. ICA mry. The matter has not arisen. It will come up as' our
niext executive board.meeting.' At this point I cannot answer.
Mr. HORToN.'What is your interpretation of. the constitution in
thisrespect?
Mr. KA:NY. My,interpretation, and I emphasize I speak now for
myself and not for.the organization, is that we probably could answer
the question. We have 'done nothing secret or unlawful or illicit with
the money we have received. It goes to very mundane things like
postage and niimeog raph paper and things of that sort.
Mr. HoRToN. What are the educational aspects of your organization?
Mr. KAMENY. Ths has been gone into at some length. As I stated,
our program oh education has thus far not' been an extensive one. ','A
considerable pai't of'it 'lias been an attempt to educate the Federal
Government about this subject, an area in which they seem to be
totally and'woefully ignorant, and this has been done largely by letters,
contacts, and discussions with Government officials.'
Mr. HoRroN. What means have you taken so far to educate, the
public in regard to altering the crimmnhl law in regard to private consenting hormodsexual acts'by adults?" '
.Mr. KAjnoNy. :N6' really organized' efforts. Discussion. We, did
sponsor the lecture I mentined; Which dealt with minorities, civil
rights and human rights of the homosexuals, and this'was a public
lecture.
We do
hope to'
avatilability'6f
sele
: liave fumtbir lecturs,
.. depending
..upon the
Mr. HImrtioq. The ducaiional' aspects of your society would 'include
an attempt to convince thepublic that a private consentfig homse~ual
,it, by adtsi
is' nf.,6nt'ary, to' the'criifinlu law, or*should not b6?
Mr. KAMENY. "Shifild f.:
' .' ' 'I
-II-1
1$.I
Mr.
ITORfON Shuldnot be cpinray to rhiniial law?
"

Nfr

' '
n'i4.

Ye)s.' 'This'is ceriiinly a' perfetlyprerojtv.

Mr. HORTON. What is your definition of an adujt?

What age do you define an'adult'?,

Mr. KAMENY. This I will leave entirely to the law of the locality.
Mr. HonroN. Whit is 'it her6 'in the District?
Mr. KAMENY. It is certainly someone ove-I deferI incidentally,
to anyone with legal training. o my answer to this--it is certainly
Someone over 21.' I don't know what the 'precise definition, is for
the area between 18 and 21.
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Mr. HORTON. Have there been any'people that have attended your
meetings either as members or otherwise that are under 21 years of
age?
Mr. KAMENY. We have not inquired into ages. I am not aware
that it is illegal to discuss homosexuality with anyone of any age as
far as that goes. Remember, there is quite a difference between discussion and acts.
Mr. HORTON. But. the educational aspects of your organization
would include attempts to convince the public that those private consenting homosexual acts should not be contrary to the criminal law?
Mr. KAMENY. Yes; certainly.
Mr. HORTON, What efforts have you made so far to accomplish this
purpose?
Mr. KAMENY. I think I have indicated them all several times over,
The lecture that was sponsored and private discussion. I have, for
example, spoken to members of the American Civil-Liberties Union.
I mentioned this. And other than that by us here, little, coordinated
,activity has been done.... Some of the other groups, as I mentioned,
have had radio. and TV appearances in New York,. Philadelphii, San
Francisco, Los Angeles; sometimes by groups of as many as 8 or
10 homosexuals discussing their problems and attitudes.
Mr. HORTON. Is one of the problems of the homosexual to find a
partner?
Mr. KAM.ENY. This is not one of the problems which we deal with
as the Mattachine Society; no.
I :
..
.
Mr. HIORTON. Have you ever,dealt with this problem as a society?
Mr. KAMENY. No. We have not. We are dealing with discrimina'
tion by the public against us..
Mr. HORTON. But you have not dealt with this problem?
Mlr. KAMENY. No; we have not.
This is entirelyMr. HORTON. How do you assist a homosexual in need?
Mr. KAENY. By the homosexual in neeld--excuse me.
-Mr. HORTON. How do you assist the, homosexual in need?
Mr. KAmENY. We are not referring to the homosexual in need of a
sexual partner.
'r.

HORTON.

What need are you talking about?

Mr. ICAMENY. The homosexual, for example, who may have lost
a Government job or other job because of his homosexuality, and is
in need of employment.
Mr. HORTON. In other words, your need is restricted to this area
and not to the need for a sexual partner? Is this right?
Mr. KAMENY. Very explicitly so. The homosexualMr. HORTON. Where does your constitution and bylaws restrict
this?
Mr. AM ENY. It does not. That phrase--Mr. HORTON. This is your interpretation.
Mr. KAMENY. I don't think anybody in my society would quibble
with that interpretation.
Mr. HonON. But this is your interpretation.
Mr. KAMENY. I think it is the society.
I think at this point I
speak for the society.

AMENDING

D.C.

CHARITABLE SOLICITATION ACT

Mr. HORTON. You also made this statement' on page 2 after you
indicated you are interested in changing criminal law. You state,
"In assisting the menibers of the homosexual commmity individually
and collectively in every way possible."
"What do you mean by that?
Mr. KAME'Y. Again in attempting in every way possible in order
to achieve just the purpose that I stated before, to secure for him the
right as a. human being to develop and achieVe his full potefitial and
dignity 'and the right as a citizen t6.make his maximum contribution
to the sociey in whichfi lie lives.
That is rather general. This' liiludes certain specific areas as well.
If, for example, he fin'ds"iinself introuble with the law on a. matter
having to do with, homosexuality, we will refer him to competent
legal assistance.' If for: him his homoexulity raises psyclidlogical
problems we will 'refer him again to proper professional assistance.
Wherever he is in need in matters of this sort,'ifi any manner in which
we can act lawfully, we will asist him.
fr. HORTON. What areas are you not permitted to act in '
Mr. KA-MENY. Our constitution
Mfr. HORTON. Excuse me; you said something about areas in Which
you are able to act lawfully. In which areas are you not able to act?
Mr. KAMENY. In, advising, aiding, abetting, assisting members to
perform acts which are prohibited by law. Let me say that our-and
I read from our constitution-"It is not a purpose of this organization to act as an association, group or as an agency for personal introductions." We bend over backward to abide by this, and therefore
our constitution does restrict us from assisting members, actively assisting members and engage in activities of social contact.
Mr. HORTON. I am trying'to find out where this money goes that
you get from these charitable solicitations. Do you get a salary?
Mr.isKA-MENY.
not.drain
Quite"the
the Mattachine
Society
a constantI do
small
on the contrary;
purses of every
member, particularly the officers.,
Mr. HORTON. Where does this money go that you get?
Mr. KAkMENY. Part of it is accounted for in your records there.
For exampleMr. HORTON. Excuse me; I am not referring to the buying of
postage stamps and all. I am referring to the area in which this
money is used for educational purposes.
Mr. KAMENY. Our sponsorship of the lecture I mentioned, our
profits from that were small. We indicated an income of some $70
to $75.
The expenses were almost all of that. Our newsletter which is to
a considerable extent educational, costs us money to put out. We
ate not charging foi- that at present. Ih general, as you have seen,
our budget ii small, and our activities are limited. This is one reason
why we want; money so we engage in activities of considerably greater
scope.
Mr. HTi1TC*. It is your feeling that your organization qualifies
under this (' ritable Solicitations Act under the definitionof a,
chai-iable organization; is this'right?
,
Mr. KAMENY. Apparently that definition is rather broad. Let
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HORTON.

I, would agree with that.

Mr. IC(mENY. Yes; I would, like to make a point just briefly on
a point of history there. We wished last year, last August, to place
a small dignifiably worded announcement in the newspaper saying
we have been formed, setting forth a summary of our statement of
purpose which you have read, and closing saying "Your contributions will be welcomed."
Since this developed raising money we felt ' we should check up
on the regulations, since we did not wisl to violate the law. We went
down to the District of Columbia, and said, "We are doing this,
what regulations must we comply with?"
Mr. HoirroN. At that point let me interrupt.

Mr. KAMENY. Yes.

Mr. HORTON. Has your organization received legal advice?
Mr. KAMENY. Not formally so; no. We have consulted from time
to time in an informal meeting with attorneys.
Mr. HORTON. Have you ever paid a lawyer?
Mr. KAmENY. No; we have not.
Mr. HORTON. Have you received any legal advice?
Mr. KAmrENY. We have spoken, for example, to members of the
American Civil Liberties Union, who are attorneys, from time to
time.
Mr. HORTON. I am asking, Has your organization received advice,
either you as president of the organization orMr. KAMENY. If by legal advice you mean informal consultation
..
or discussion with attorneys, ye
Mr. HORTON. Who is the la 1vyer for your organization?
Mr. KAWENY. We have no particular lawyer, This is the point
I made. We have never retained an attorney.'
Mr. HORTON. With whom have you consulted?
Mr. KCAmENY. Mr. David Carliner, chairman of the American Civil
Liberties Union. Mr.Freedman, our next witness.
Mr. HORTON. Has Mr. Freedman advised your organization legally
such as he advised you here during the.course of this hearing.?
Mr. IAMENY. I have discusel with him matters having to do with
this hearing; yes.
. Mr. HORTON. How frequently. have you discussed with him legal
matters of this organization?
Mr. KAMENY. With Mr. Freednan?
Mr. HORTON. Yes.
Mr. KA31ENY. I think I have had some three; maybe four conversa-

tions with him in the last week.
Mr. HORTON. Did you discussI with him your testimony here today?
Mr. KAMENY. To a very, very limited extent.
Mr. HORTON. Did you review any aspects of it with him or prepare
any aspects of it with him?
-Mr.ICAME-Y. I may have done so; yes.
Mr. HORTON. Did lie advise you with regard t6, legal rights here?
Mr. KAMPNY. .We discussed pros and cons if you feel discussing
pros and cons comes under your definition of advice; yes.
Mr. HORTON. Were you acting upon legal advice when you refused
to indicate whether or* not the names that you knew here Bruce
Schuyler and Earl Goldring were assumed names and you refused to
give your knowledge as to whether they had other names?
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M'r. KAMENY. No; I was acting under provisions of our constitution.
Mr. HtTDDLESTON. Legal advice on that point?
Mr. KAMENY. I do not recall at the moment whether I did or not.
However, you raise the question about charitable solicitations. I was
discussing that.. I went down to the District and said, "What must
we do legally to put this advertisement in the newspapers." They
said "You have to register under the Charitable Solicitations Act."
I said, "We are not what would normally be considered to be a
charitable organization. The money which we raise goes into our
treasury for the operations of the society." They said, "Nonethless
you must register under this act."
So I said, "All right; if you say so we will."
There was no misrepresentation involved at any point.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. Coming back, earlier I asked you, I think, when
I first started out for a definition of what you as the president of
your organization has as a homosexualMr. K:AMtEqY. Yes.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. And

you indicated that it had to do with attraction for the same sex.
Mr. KAMENY. With one's inclination or preferences; yes.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. And then during the course of the questioning
here this morning I have asked you with regard to the change in
the criminal law and you indicated that your society is dedicated to
the purpose of changing the law so that the homosexual act is not
illegal.
Mr. KAMENY. Dedicated is too strong a term. Actually, this is
a secondary purpose.
Mr. HIUDDLFSTON. You are not dedicated to that purpose?
Mr. KAMENY. This is one of our purposes, but dedicated usually
implies ailall-consuming direction in one's activities and this is not
so. A change of the criminal code, yes; we are interested in that.
Thus far it has been very much a secondary portion of our activities.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. I think earlier you told us you did not condone--I don't want to interpret your testimony but I had the impression at least from your testimony that your organization did not
condone the homosexual act.
Mr. IAMENY. We do not condoneMr. HUDDLESTON. How do you distinguish between this position and
the position in which you have indicated in your statement on page 2
where you are working to try to make the homosexual act legal?
TMr. KAMENY. May I ask, please, before I answer that, for a precise definition by you of the word "condone"?
Mr. IHUDDLES)NN. Don't you know What "condone" means?
Mr. KAMENY. If by "condone" you mean one thinks that people
ought to be allowed to do it; yes.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. Put your stamp of approval on that?
Mr. KAMIENY. We don't disapprove that provided it is legal. We
feel that it should be made legal.
Mr. IUDDLESTON. On page 4 you also shtted:
For individuals we proposed that in the area of private consent to all sexual
conduct among adult citizens be given their freedom of choice, certainly a fundamental American right.

Here you are talking about the act, are you not?
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Mr. KAAMENY. Yes; and we propose that they be given. They do
not have their freedom under law now. We are proposing that the
law give them this freedom.
Mr. H1uDDLEsTroN. Is the act any different from this statement:
"Every person who shall be convicted of taking. into his or her
mouth"-I will leave out a little bit-"the sexual organ of any other
person or who sliall be convicted of placing his sexual organ in the
mouth of any oi her person is guilty" 1tader the statute of sodomy.
Lq there aly difference in the language there than the act that we
are talking about here?
Mr. IKAMrNY. Yes; there (ertail,, is.
Mr. l1oiroN. What is the difference?
Mr. KA M Y. That statute (lees not spe.ify the gender of tilte
persons involved. That act, that law makes st1(1 acts on the l)art of
married couples equally criminal, which means that a large milmiher
of married heterosexuals in this city are criminal, (ol tilluingly.
Mr. DowDY. Ihat. is your asmiiption ?
Mr. KMENY. Nobody has ever questioned it.
Mr. l)owDv. That is your assiml)t ion ?
Mr. KAMENY. You mean as to the activities going on
Yes.
Mr. DoWDY.
Mr. KAMENY. Yes. I thinkiiost people with medical background,
psychiatric background, who are aware of these things would sub-

stantiate me.

Mr. ])owDw. Then on your assumption you are willing to slander,
didlyou say, tile majority of the people here?
Mr. KAMENY. I did not say the majority anid I do not consider it
a slander. I consider it perfectly proper display of atfection and
lovemaking.
Mr. HORTON. As the president of this organization what is your
definition of the homosexual act.? Define it.
Mr. KAMENY. If we step outside the criminal law specifically, and
you have that defined thereMr. HOR'roN. You just said that wasn't al)plical)le.
Mr. KA'ESNY. A homosexual act, would )e, I should think, almost
any act between two members of the same sex. It even includes shaking hands, as far as that goes.
Mr. I-otwxr. This is a homosexual act.?
Mr. KAMENY. I have known people who have defined it, as such.
Mr. hORTONr. You mean if I shake hands with the chairman I am
guilty of a homosexual act?
Mr. KAMENY. I have known peol)le who have defined it as such.
Mr. Hoimo. You mean if I shaIce hands with the chairman I am
guilty of a homosexual act?
Mr. KAMENY. I don't.think you are guilty of anything.
Mr. HoRToN. You condone that actionI illotler words?
Mr. KAMErNY. I think anybody would. I am merely trying to point
out that our laws
Mr. lhORTN. I undertand-

Mr. KAMENY (continuing). Are vague to the point of--Mr. Hon'roN. That. is one end of the scale. Now let's go on up the
scale.
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Mr. KAMENY. All right.
Mr. loiiM'N. Wlat is another act, homosexual act, in your definition?
Mr. KAME;NY. Another homosexual act in my definition? Wrell, for
examl)le, it might be two men dancing together.
Mr. HORTON. This is a homosexual act?
Mr. KAMENY. It could be interpreted as such.
Mr. HoirroN. All right. What is another?
Mr. KAMENY. Another one might be two individuals of the same
sex embracing or kissing.
Mr. IHOTON. All right; what is another?
Mr. KAMENY. Any of a large, possible , number of varieties of genital contact and activity.
Mr. HORTON. In what respects?
Mr. KAMENY. By two members of the same sex.
Mi'. hIORTON. Are you talking about one person putting the privates of another in his mouth or vice versa?
Mr. KAMENY. This is one of a large number of possible homosexual acts; certainly.
Mr. HoJIToN. Is this the type of thing that your organization
condones?
Mr. KAM FY. This is the type of thing which our organization
feels should not. be criminal if it, is done in private by adults.
Mr. HOlTON. I would like to have from you other acts within this
area that we are talking about that you feel are homosexual acts
that should not be in violation of the criminal law.
Mr. KAMENY. The criminal law there is fairly explicit.
Mr. HORTON. I am asking you now as to what you are trying to
educate tha public to. You have already indicated about this one
area. Now let's talk about other areas. 'You said there are others,
variations, I think you said.
Mr. KAMUNY. We are trying to educate the )ublic to the fact that
1 )rivate consenting sexual acts between individuals regardless of the
nature of those acts, if those, conditions as stated are private, they
are consenting members and the participants are adults should not
be criminal without the nature otherwise specified because I don't
think it is relevant.
Mr. HORTON. I want you to define what those acts are that your
society feels should not be in violation of the criminal statutes.
Mr. KAmEwy. Read the criminal statutes.
Mr. HOitTON. Let's forget this. I am asking you to give us a new
definition of what acts are not going to be illegal, the acts that your
society feels should be legal.
Mr: I(AMENY. All those acts now specified in the Criminal Code,
and there areMr. Howro. Your society is trying to educate the public, so suppose you tell me what acts. If you have the law I would like to have
you read the law.
Mr. KAMENY. I don't have the law.
Mr. fon'roN. You are the president of this society.
Mr. KAmnNY. 22-3501 and 22-3502. I believe you have them in
front of you.
Mr. fhORTON. Which ones are they?
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Mr. KAMENY. Unless I have my numbers incorrect, 22-3501 and
22-3502.
Mr. HORTON. Would you read those?
Mr. DOWDY. Read them aloud so we know what you are talking
about.
Mr. KAMENY. I am sorry. I am in error.
I would like to retract my statement about. 22-3501.
Mr. HORTON. You read. You tell me the number, but I want your
definition:of tie acts that your organization is attempting to sell the
public should not be illegal.
Mr. KIAENY (reading):
Every person who shall be convicted of taking into his or her mouth or anus
the sexual organ of any other person or animal or who shall be convicted of
placing his or her sexual organ in the mouth or anus of any other person or
animal or who shall be convicted of having carnal copulation in an opening
of the body except sexual parts of another person shall be fined not more than
$1,000 or be imprisoned for a period not exceeding 10 years.

Mr. HORTON. Those are the acts that your organization condones?
Mr. KAMENY. Provided they are done in private and provided that
the participants are adults and consenting.
Mr. HORTON. Then you omitted animals.
Mr. DOWDY. How are you going to get the consent of an animal?
Mr. KAMENY. All right. Omit animals if you like.
Mr. HORTON. Pardon?
Mr. KAm:ENY. Omit animals if you wish.
Mr. HORTON. It is not a question of me. I am asking you. You are
trying to educate the public and I want to know what you are educating the public to. Are you educating the public in the use of
animals?
Mr. KAMENY. Not particularly. We are not interested particularly
in that.
Mr. HORTON. I am not talking about particularly. I am asking
you. You are the president of this organization.
Mr. KAmENY. Drop the mention of -animals. I ask that the reference to animalsMr. HUDDLESTON. We don't want a compromise here. We want to
know what your attitude is.
Mr. KAMENY. My attitude is as I read it with the omission, if you
please, from the record as to animals.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. Do you have objection to making sexual relations between man and animal and woman and animal a criminal
offense?
Mr. KAMENY. Not particularly, no. I think again if this is done
not in public, I think this is entirely a matter of an individual
preference.
Mr. HuDDLESTON. In other words, it is a matter of individual preference between man and man; man and wonfan; and also between
man and animal and woman and animal?
Mr. KAMENY. If these people wish;yes.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. In oter words, then, it doesn't shock your morals?
Mr. KAMEkY. No.
Mr. HUIDDLESTON.

woman and animal V

Sexual relations between man and animal and
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Mr. KaCMENv. No.
Mr. lhirroN. I would like' fo come back to specifically what acts
yolir society is attempting to ehiclite' the public that ai-e going to be
not ill violat ion of tile criminal law ally longer.
Now, apparently your society is attinipfiug to edtueate the public.
•
You are an educational institutiou.?
Mr. KAmtItNY. Yes.
Mr. lHowroN. Is that's iglit?
Mr. KCAENY. In part; yes.
Mr. HoRTox. All right. That is the pirt I am direting my attention to. Before we. do that, what other patrt do you have? If you are
not educational what is the other aspect of your organization? "
Mr. RAM$NY. Civil rights; civil liberties; civil action organization.
Mr. HfORTON. All right. Now let's go back to the education. I want
to know what your socbity is attempting to tell the public, acts that
should not b in violatioti of criminal law.
Mr. KANIENY. WOe are trying to tell the public the acts which should
.not be in violation of criminal law are any sexual acts done in private
on the part of consenting a(lults, any which litaPen to be presently
in violation of the criminal law whether of the District orMr. HoRToN. Hoinosexual?
Mr. ICAMENY. In ourcetase wefire dealing narrowly with the homosexual act. Any which hatipend to be in '-iolation of the laws of any
localitywe feel ought not so to be in violation.
Mr.'IoRToN.' What hfioflSxial 'Act ut'e you talking about?
Mr. IKA3my. Those specified in any of the widely varied statutes
I
, I
': the couitry oVer. '
Mr. HoiRTON'. "You just listed 'sloinie of them; shaking hands and
dancing.
Mr. KCAMENY. 'Those are not in violation now. You asked me what
homosexual acts w6r6. 'You did not ask m0 at that pint what was in
."
'
.
,
. . ..
vimla tin 6f fliq-1I RN'
ones that tn.d
rou
aboutshould
are the iecognize
The4 act, thkt you talked
Mr. TroRTO&. to
they
educate&
the public that the
are
laW?
thatattemptin'
they 'should not be inh'd latoi of criminl
Mr. KAMVNY. 'Yes;' we aire also trying to educate tle !Tlgislators
to this.
Mr. IoxTroic How do' you 6dlicted thepUbic1. to this?
Mr. KA3tENY. Again I have indicated ouir'ublho education program has 'been a Very limited one.
Mr. HO-TO'b.i Excuse me. Ho* much education' of the public have
you performed so far?
Mr. KA MENY. I have stated that about t ree. times bver. Thus
far we have had, our organization ha§,hada public'lecture by Mr.

Corey.

orgniatonh

.a

a

I have spokento, 'the American Civil Lib rti s Union.' W'e have
distributed our newsletter. There have been niiany private coinversations pn a pntso-bnt-'6son' basis by individuals. '
tn educationaliprogra141
hay' 'ha-v6
'a pr'g"am;'
Mr., lfon,o4.' D6 yQu
'pitograiu.
&I'b fto,
&tft6iirjal "eddldatibhal
:"Mr.?'KA~t4~i,.
'
t1on
Mi. Hot614. Di'y6ql hit i' s6meonY it/ chaie, 0oftyour eei~flo
program?
Mr. KAMENY. No; we do not.
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Mr. HORTON. Is this your responsibility?
Mr. KAMFENY. It is the responsibility of the executive board when
we feel we have reached the point where we can finance and support
an extensive educational program.
Mr. HORTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DOWDY. All right; I think you can start with your statement
now.
Mr. KA3,NY. All right. Just before I start, I would like permission to place into the record a statement here from the Reverend
Robert W. Wood of the First Congregational Church of Spring
VaIley, N.Y.
Mr. DOWDY. Is he one of your members?
Mr. KAMF.NY. No; he is not. The Reverend Wood is the author of
a book entitled "Christ and the Homosexual," which demonstrateus
that homosexuality on the one hand and Christianity and Biblical precepts on the other, are not inconsistent with each other.
He knows of the organization and attests here to its value and to
the work it is trying to do.
I will proceed from approximately the point, where I left off
yesterday.
I would like to apologize to the committee for my very rapid delivery
yesterday, but I was instructed that time was short.
It is stated that our activities are revolting to normal society.
Mr. DOWDY. Where are you reading?
Mr. KAMENY. I am starting at the bottom of page 3. What is
revolting is a matter of personal reaction. Certain foods are revolting
to most people, but enjoyed by some. Those foods are freely available. Those who like them, partake; those. who dislike them, do not.
The parallel is plain.
None of the activities of this society, as an organization, are likely
to be revolting to anyone. For individuals, we propose that in the area
of private, consentual sexual conduct among adults, citizens be given
their freedom of choice--certainly a fundamental American right.
Those who find homosexuality revolting are free not to engage in it.
But under our system, this does not require that all conform.
Mr. DowDY. Do you understand the difference between amoral and
immoralI
Mr. KAMENY. That is a subtle distinction, more so than the one
between moral and immoral.
Mr. DowDY. Immoral, of course, is somebody who knows what
immoral is and isn't moral, and amoral is somebody who doesn't have
any morals. How do you apply that to your particular organization?
Is it an amoral organization .
Mr. KAmENY. The organization has not as yet taken a specific stand
on the morality or immorality of homosexuality. I will state for
myself that I heel that homosexuality whether by mere inclination
or by overt act is not only not immoral but when homosexual acts
when performed voluntarily by consenting adults, are moral in a positive and real sense and are good and are right and are desirable both
for the individuals performing them and for the society around them.
Mr.

HtUDDLESTON.

beings and animals?

Does that apply also to acts between human
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11r. KA31ENY. That is not homosexuality and does not come within
our purview.
Mr. IIUDDLESToN. I asked you a few minutes ago about your reaction
to whether sex acts between human beings and animals shocked your
sense of morals and you said it did not. Now I am asking you if what
you have just said applies also the relationship between human
beings and animals, whether it is a wholesome, healthful activity?
M[r. KAMEIFNY. What I have said applies to homosexual
'relations
and I stand specifically on that because that is the topic of discussion
today.
Mr. IIU)DLES'N. I am asking you to comment on this other, if you
have a comment to make.
Mr. KAME.NY. I have not. given it sufficient thought to give a
thoughtful comment.
Finally, Mr. Dowdy states that "the acts of (homosexuals) are
banned by the laws of God, tie laws of nature, and are in violation
of the laws of nuan." There is much difference of opinion in regard
to the laws of God. I need only refer to the recent report published
1)y an English Quaker group, indicating that in their view homosexual
practices are not in violation of the laws of God.
Mr. DowDy. I would like to interrupt. you right there. This Reverend Wood-you sent his letter up-he speaks something about welladjusted hiomosexuals.
Mr. KA\MENY. Yes.

Mrm. )owI)y. I was wondering if there was such a thing. But your
statement that. there is a difference of opinion in regard to the laws of
God, I have read the New Testament and the Old Testament both,
and I can't see how there would be any doubt about what the Book
Says.
Mr. KAMENY. I am not a theologian. I recommend to you a discussion between you and the Reverend Wood.
Mr. DowDlY. I am talking about your statement now.
Mr. KA-3E.NY. All right.
Mr. DowDY. In which you said there might be a difference-you
said, "There is much difference of opinion in regard to the laws of
God."
The Book says that homosexual practices, and tile are referredto in
the Bible, homosexual practice is referred to in the Bibl as anbomination. Now let's take first the New Testament. St. Paul whnei he
was speaking of homosexual men and women said tis: .
. .:
"God gav e them up in the lusts of their hearts to impurity, for even
their women did change the natural use into that which is against
nature; and the men likewise gave up natural relations with women
and were consumed with passion for one another."
Ie said that was when God gave them up in the lusts of their hearts
to impurity.
Then in the Old Testament in Leviticus, 18: 222 the Lord, speaking
to Moses and warning his people to obey his ordinances, conunaned
them thusly:
"Thou shalt not lie with mankind as with womankind. It is an
abomination."
And He continued:
82-775--R4--5
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"For whosoever shall commit any of these abominations even the
souls that commit them shall be cut off from among their people."
The Lord was emphatic in regard to the sin of abolition. He
excused neither the active nor the passive participant in the homosexual act in these words:
"If a man also lie with mankind as he lieth with a woman both of
them have committed an abomination. They shall surely be put to
death. Their blood shall be upon them."
I cannot see how you can interpret that as you have, or that there
could even be a difference of opinion in regard to what that says.
Mr. KAMENY. This is a matter of theology. I feel that a theological
discussion on the part of a Member of Congress in his capacity is
grossly improper under the first amendment to the Constitution.
Mr. DOWDY. You brought the subject up. You said there could be
a difference of opinion about the laws of God.
Mr. KAMENY. I was responding to your original comment in the
Congressional Record.
Canon D. A. Rhymes of the Church of England recently said:
"Much of the prejudice against homosexuality is on the ground that. it
is unnatural-but unnatural for whom? Certainly not for the hoiosexual himself."
Let it not be forgotten that the homosexual was created and formed
by God and nature.
In addition, I will point out, just in passing, that the eating of
cooked food, the wearing of clothes, and the meeting of this committee this morning in a cooled room on a hot summer day can all be considered to be in violation of the laws of nature.
In regard to the laws of man, it should be noted that among major
countries in the entire world, homosexual acts are illegal only in
Russia, England, and the United States. In the United Statebs,' the
State of Illinois has recently removed such acts from its list of criminal offenses.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. Do you have the citation?
Mr. KAMENY. I'don'tbut I can supply it if you wish.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. Will you put that in the record at this point, the
statute, the statute of Illinois that repeals any criminalMr. KAMENY. You don't find in any criminal code a statement of
omissions. Illinois revised its entire criminal code effective January
1, 1962, and homosexual acts between consenting adults in private were
omitted from the list of those actions or offenses.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. You may not find it in the new code if what you
say is so, but you certainly will find a statute that repeals the Illinois
statute on homosexuality.
Mr. KAMENY. Well, I am not an attorney. It is my impression that
the entire Illinois criminal code was replaced by an entire new criminal
code recommended by the American Law Institute. This did not
apply just to homosexuality. It was a revision from A to Z of the
entire criminal code of the State.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. I would like to ask the staff to look into that and
put whatever their findings are in the record at the time that Mr.
Kameny puts this statute in the record.
(The material referred to appears in the appendix, p. 146.)
Mr. KAdmNY. A new manual of instructions for the police department of the State of Illinois was necessarily issued at about that
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time, and that did state explicitly that these acts are no longer criminal acts, and instructed the police of this.
Mr. 1-lUi)1)rYsW(3N. Which acts are not any longer criminal acts,
sexual acts?
Mr. KA.MENY. I lout have the manual in front of me.
Mr. HuDI)LFsTON.. Sexual acts done in private?
Mr.. KAMINENY. I)one in private by adults. Adults are specifically
defined by the code.
Mr. HUDDLESTON.' Put that in the record, too, the instruction manual.

Mr. KAIMENY. I will have to look up the reference. I don't have
it with me. I can send it in to the committee.
Mr. H-JUDDLESTON. If you will provide that we will put that in the
record.

Mr. KAMENY. I will providee it at the earliest possible date.
If it is objected that homosexual acts are against the laws of man
in the District of Columbia, then we say that this committee makes
the laws of man in the District of Columbia and the remedy for
the situation lies with the committee. Change the law and make the
acts legal. We take this opportunity formally to recommend to this
committee that section; 22-3502 of the District ("ode, insofar itsit
applies to the District of Columbia, be repealed.
Mr. HUDDLESTOM. You are amending your statement at this point?
Mr. KAMENY. Yes; I am.
Mr. HTUDDLESTON. You are not willing to carry the extra burden
of the repeal of that statute insofar as that relates to sexual relations between human beings and animals?
Mr. KAMENY. This is not germane to the Mattachine Society of
Washington and therefore I would not take a position on that as
representative of that society.
.PartIII

We come, finally, to the bill H.R. 5990. The first portion of the

bill amends the Charitable Solicitations Act by providing that it
be affirmatively demonstrated that each organization licensed under
the act contributes to the health, welfare, and the, Morals of the DisThe section is objectionable on three counts.
trict: of Columbia; T
First, the language of this section .ofthe bill is vague. Ideas, concepts, and definitions of the term "welfare" and, much more so, of
the term "morals" vary considerably. Dissent in these matters, as
in all others, is fit, proper, and desirable, so long as the dissent itself
is expressed in a lawful manner. The holders of minority viewpoints
on matters having to do with what some people may consider to
be matters of morals-anIdwhat others may consider to be matters of
personal freedom of civil liberty-have the right, in this country, to
present their position without legal disability on account of controversy or unpopularity.
Second, this provision, imposes an overwhelming administrative
and financial burden, upon both the government of the District of
Columbia' and the individual organizations to be licensed.
An entire apparatus for hearings, appeals, litigation in the courts,
et cetera, for some 150 to 200 organizations will have to be set up.
The organizations, will have to prepare briefs and may well have to
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retain legal counsel. The net effect will be a needless expenditureof
the taxpayers' money, the diversion into acquisition and protection
of the license to solicit of a possibly sizable portion of the solicited
funds, and the diversion of a vast amount of time and effort better
invested elsewhere.
Third, even were it possible satisfactorily to define its terminology,
this section of the bill places extremely stringent requirements upon
organizations registering under the Charitable Solicitations Act-requirements which we feel could be met by few organizations now
licensed.
Mr. HORTON. You left out section 22-3501.
Mr. KA.5ENY. Yes. I amended that a few minutes ago when you
passed the list of laws to me.
Mr. HORTON. YOU had it in this statement.
Mr. KAIrENY. I originally had
Mr. HORTON. This has to do with indecent acts of children. Are you
reconsidering that?
Mr. KAMENY. This is why I dropped it.
Mr. HORTON. Pardon?
Mr. KAMENY. This is why I dropped it.
Mr. HORTON. I said was your society considering
Mr. KA-MENY. No. We were not. I had requested from someone
over the phone, someone who had access to the criminal code-I did
not easily-if they would please look up the provisions. They gave
me two numbers. I did not check them further.
Mr. HORTON. Was that a lawyer that you talked with?
Mr. KA ENY. Someone with legal training but not a practicing
lawyer.
Mr. -IOIRTON. In other words, what you are saying is that this was
a mistake?
Mr. KA-MENY. This was an error; the inclusion of this was an error
on my part, for which I apologize to the committee.
Mr. HORTON. You are not saying, though that you had considered
the repeal of 22-3501 and that you changed your mind here.
Mr. KAMENY. No; emphatically not, and let me make that explicitly clear.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. Apparently you had considered the repeal of the
statute relating to sexual relations between human beings and animals
and you changed.your mind here?
Mr. KAMtENY. 'We feel that that is simply outside our purview.
* Mr. HIUDDLESTON. You feel that way now but at the time you prepared this statement which I assume was approved by at least the
members of your executive board, that you felt that the position of
your organization ought to be the complete repeal' of this section, including that part relating to sexual relations "etween human beings
and animals?
Mr. K\AMENY. No; it was not, because the executive board did not
read this. This was an omission on our part.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. You are now appearing.as the president of'whatever this organization is. You are appearing as an individual and
your statement does not have the approval of your organization?.
Mr. KvAIENY. My statement does have the approval of my organization.
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Mr. HU)DLESTON. Your original statement. had the approval of your
organization?
Mr. KAMENY. To the extent that they were misinformed, as I was,
of certain of the provisions of the statute.
fr. HORTON. You mean you hadn't read this statute before you put
it in here?
Mr. KAMENY. As I said, we asked an attorney who knows our position what the relevant statutes are.
Mr. HORTON. Did lie read this over?
Mr. KAMENY. Apparently lie (lid not.
Mr. HORTON. Let. me ask you this: As the )resident. of this society
was this the first time you ever read section 2'2-3502 this morning?
Mr. KA-MN[Y. No. I had read it. about. 3 or 4 years ago.
Mr. IORTON. 'Was this the first. time you had read section 22-3501 ?
Mr. KA-MENY. Three or four years ago but not recently.
Mr. HoiroN. You read 3501 ?
Mfr. KAvmiENy. At that time but I did not recallMr. HORTON. So you did know when this statement was )repard
that there was a section 22-3501 and that it, had to do with indecent
acts with children?
Mr1'. KAMENY. I did not realize that section 22-3501 was the one that
had to do with indecent acts with regard to children or I would not
have quoted it.
Mr. How'oN. But, you certainly have read; right
it and? you did know that
it had to do with indecent acts with children
Mr. KAMENY. I did not know that 22-3501 dtid, or I would not have
included it in this statement because we do not propose this.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. But you did know that 3502 related to acts between human beings and animals?
Mr. KAMIENY. No; I did not.
Mr. Hunm)I)LEs'rox. You didn't know that. Have you read that section?
Mr. KAMENY. I said 3 or 4 years ago. It was my recollection that
the two sections referred to two different. homosexual-not lomosexual, but. two different. sexual acts and 1 did not. realize that they were
all under 3502 with other things.
It was a,
fault, of my own memory for which I apologize to the cominittee.
Mr. IID)LESTON. Do you feel you have gi-ven adequate time to the
preparation of your statement? You let. glaring and serious errors
like that creep into it.
Air. KAMENY. In view of the fact, that the committee only informed
us of the scheduling of these hearings on Monday, in fact we didn't
receive the official letter until Tuesday for hearings on Thursday; I
feel that my preparation was fully adequate.
.Mr. hIORTON. 'Which Thursday are you talkimug about ?
Mr. KAM3ENY. Yesterday.
Mr. HORcroN. You were in luere yesterday with this statement.
Mr. K,\ru'N1Y. 1 was informed by telephone conversation with the
clerk 'of this committee on 'Monday and received a.formal notice oi
Tuesday, 2 days before the hearings, that the hearings were to be held
and at that time the statement was prepared.
IMr. Hlomrrox. 'When was the first notice that you received of this
hearing?
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Mr. KAMENY. A letter came to me from one miemiber of the District
Committee over the weekend saying there would be hearings on. the
eighth. 1 received the letter in t.he mail late Sunday night.
7Mr. HUDDLESTON. At that point. I would like the record to show that
this bill, H.R. 5990, was introduced by Congressman Dowdy on May
th6 1st 1963.
Mr. kAIENY. We learned of the bill rather considerably later. We
did not at that time have any idea that there would be hearings or
that we would be allowed to testify. We proceeded to prepare a
statement when we were informed, that indeed, there were hearings
scheduled and that indeed we would be allowed to testify.
We saw no point in preparing a lengthy statement if there were to
be no hearings or no testimony by us.
Mr. HORTON. Let's come back to the preparation of this material.
Mr. KA-MENY. Yes.

Mr. HOiroN. You received a letter late Sunday night. Did you sit
down then and start composing this?
I
Mr. KAMENY. This was received late Sunday night. I started composing this statement in the course of the latter part on Monday.
Mr. HORroN. Is this all original material here or is this taken from
some other statements that you made in the past?
Mr. KAMENY. Largely this is original, composed by me, with the
assistance of members of my executive board, and has been gone
over by the board, so that it represents the board's views.
Mr. HORTON. Did you have any material that'you referred to that
made this recommendation of the elimination of these two sections?
Mr. KAMENY. The :recommendation was made in the spirit of preceding statements that the criminal code of the District of Columbia
in regard to consenting homosexual acts between adults be
permitted.
In view of the shortness of the time, I informally consulted someone who had access to the same volume probably that you have there,
and asked this person what provisions--"Will you please give us the
citations to include in this." I was given these two numbers and
accepted them without question. I should have checked them.
Mr. 1-IoHTON. Did he read them to you over the telephone?
Mr. KAMENY. No; he did not.
Mr. HORTON. He just told you the two numbers?
Mr. KAmENY. That is right; and this was in error.
Mr. HORTON. And you took it from there?
Mr. KA-MENY. I took it from there.
Mr. HORTON. Subsequent to the preparation of this material did
you have a meeting with your executive group, as you call them?
Mr. KAM ENY. We did.
Mr. HORTON. Did you go over this?
Mr. KAMNENY. I went over this material word for word.
Mr. HORTON. Did you have a copy of the District Code at that
time?
Mr. KAAtEN.. No, I did not; none of us are attorneys. We did
not have the code with us to look at. We unfortunately relied upon
other authority and we should not have done so.
Mr. HORTON . You are asking this committee, you are making a
recommendation to this committee that these two sections be repealed
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and now you have eliminated one; and now you have eliminated one
of the aspects of 3502?
Mr. KAMENY, Yes; I am modifying my recommendation. The sum
total of my recommendation is our recommendation that the statute
dealing with sodomy on the part of consenting adults in private be
repealed.
Mr. ILUDDLESTON. How about the other phases of this section 3502
which provides for a greater penalty for homosexual acts with a
person under 16?
Mr. KA~mNY. We do not condone or avow or propose sexual acts,
homosexual, heterosexual with children.
Mr. HORTON. Would the gentleman yield there? You just made a
statement about wanting to have approved the consenting act, homosexual acts between individuals in private?
Mr. KAMENY. Yes.
Mr. HORTON. Weren't

you in here yesterday morning when the representatives from the Corporation Counsel's office testified?
Mr. KAUENY. 1 was.

Mr. HORTON. Doyou recall him reading some case and saying that
this was not illegal at the present time?
Mr. KAMENY. Yes; tlat was the Rittenauer case.
Mr. HORTON. Then there isn't any need to change this act, is there?
Mr. KAMENY. I was both pleased and surprised to hear that view
come from the Corporation Counsel's office.
Mr. HORTON. Do you mean to say that as president of this organization educating the public you never heard that Until yesterday?
Mr. KAMENY. I knew very well of that decision. The Rittenauer
decision, and I have checked on this with attorney after attorney after
attorney and ha-ve gotten conflicting reports from them all, has left
the present status of the statute on sodomy on acts committed in
private between adults very unclear.
My feeling is in point of fact-again I speak not as a professional
attorney, I defer again, I would be perfectly pleased to be contradicted
by someone who is professionally competent to do so; as far as I can
see, the matter will not be resolved given the present statutes and as
they stand, until some poor unfortunate is forced to make a test case
of it in the courts. The Rittenauerdecision is not explicitly clear to the
bodies of attorneys in general in this city.
Mr. HORTON. The legal advice that you as president of this society
received conflicts with regard to this statement that the Corporation
Counsel made?
Mr. KAMENY. It has been conflicting among themselves and much
of it has not been taken as liberal an interpretation as the Corporation
give it.
Mr. HORTON. In other words, you think he put a pretty liberal interpretation on this?
Mr. KAIrENY. I was very pleased to see him do so.
Mr. HORTON. You feel this was a fairly liberal interpretation in
this cas?
Mr. KAMENY. Yes.

Mr. DowDy. Following your statement, "Let it not'be forgotten-that
the homosexual was created and formed by God," that semS to be
a blasphemous statement. Your original statement was that you didn't
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believe that homosexuals were born, that. they were developed after
thoy were born.
Mi'. I(AMENY. If you believe in an omnipotent God, presumably
birth,. what goes on in the World including bbefore, during,iiid after
r!OliSIl
Mr. ])ow'i,-. God maide manil al free mioral] a'veit
Mlr. ]AMENY. Here wO get into Matters of particular theologies
which
feel are
not thie
prolpier
discussiontolily
oft heirI office
under
first foi
ainendnient
t'he(Olgiressllll
C olst itutliol. in tlie (Oll l'se
Mr. I)owy. You think we should be ias

nnioral is the homosexuals

in this thing?
fr. ]A 5tFNY. The hoiosexiiils ire oMr. I)owim. Or ail
I will change it. to amoral.
lr'. ]A MIENY. I just. don't feel that. morality is a proper subject.
for discussion bv Congressmen is (ong'essinen.
Mr. )owliy. ' think this Nation became great, because of the moral
sti'enlth of the people. Tiere was ail editorial Oil the Mutiual Network
i few days ago, July 26, in which they were commenting about, what
has been going on in Eiigland. I would like to read it: .
The current mess living aired iii the Londoi courtroom is more than Just that.
It Is nOt Just. the developieit of ia few immoral or Iuiaoral ilividtilils.

Anld it goes ilieiid and Sl)eiks of th liberal attitude,
What s happening is the inevitable result of i liberal attitude toward soeiil
albormiialties. Mlore Mtalhin o01i lli recent yea's this ilttituld( hits lienileed the
(1iplonliitle anid military s purityy of Biritain. The iiits
oiidon iii$ .9miglitleance
for ius here li the United Stiltes. Like Britin, we have beei caught with i
scandal
or two. It Is something the people of any iintlil can (Oitliilt' to
tolerate only it their own peril. The lowering of moral s.taudirds wi1ll eventually
ilhW out the conscis mid( syitematlc teiichiig of mtoral concepts to our chldreli.
M', KA,\
'. That is tho opin ion of the Writ er.

Mli'. I)owiny. "Whe'e is the future of nations without i ioiral colicept P"
Tt sees to me you tire here telling us that wv, we ias Mfellibers of Colgress, should abol hutely abolish all moral concepts from our minds in
l)asiiir upon laws for lhis Nation and this district.
lr. KAMENY. I feel the discussion, all explicit, characterization of
ally particular
'olirse of conductt ias moral or immoral ias Stich is im,

lirOl Wi'
Mrl.. DoWI)w. You are saying ioriality is none of the blsilless of tho
fibers of Congress?
Mi'. KAIMENY,. Matter's of Moi'ality and immorality are matters of
personal opinion and individual religious belief and under the ti'st,
amiielinllient to the Constitution the Federal Government is prohibited
from interceding in them as slch.
Mr. IIo-R'roN. Is this your statement. or is this ia stilteielit of the
society?
Ml. KAmNl'I'll.
This is ily personal statement.
Mr r.Io'roN. Let lie finish the quest ion so you understand it.
Is this ia statellient, that you ire making ias )i'esident of this organization ? Are you making this stateint, Ias int individual ?
Mir. KAMEN'Y. Ill I la1kllg that statPmenlt as4. an individual.

Mi.'l

oll'oN. EXcllse, !i0, let me finish t ile question.
Mi'. KAEtNy. I am sorry.
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Mr. llowi'ox, . Or are you making a statement of what your society
stands for?
Ml. hAMEN Y. lhat. statement was made by 11c as an individual.
Mr. IhToo. Then do vou lisownil that the society stands for this
lo )osition that you just Imade ?
Ir. h,M ,N Y. h'le society has not taken any formal position on
matters of morality.
Mr. lhum)mF.''roN. Would that apply--you apply it. of course, to this
31502. )oes thal. apply to all criminalil statutes that are, based oi traditional moral concepts such as statutes making it a criminal offense to
('0ommit rape, inn order, arson, lircen y, bIrglary, robbery ?
Mr. K.X.MENY. I 1i1ii not di,'clussing wli]tt, 111l1y be ili lhe Iiiinds of the
individual ('ongressmen when they make the statue.
We were there
discussing tile individual provisions of tile statute as such without regard to whether lhat deals wit h morality or immorality. Some of the
acts which you have mentioned, ripo, for example, certainly is not
(10110 with tihe consent, of the pai'tici pants, and I emphasize consent
thr1ouighout . AMlmost till of tihe sexual acts or 11goodl manly of them
which mire0 obetionlable will be found to be object ioniable like rape ntot
because the.•re sexual lbut because in that case it is an assault.
Mr. IuDir.s'roN. As Mr. Freedman will tell you, there are two types
of criminal l offense; (ihlnmii lmolhi ittuim and( malum in se; murder,
rape, robbery are malum ill se, whereas a driver without a driver's
license and tlit sort of thing is iahum prolibitum.
Crinis of nahum in se are based on tile moral concepts of tle people;
file customs and mores of tile people. We had those as criminal offenses long before we passed the statutes and put. them ill tie books.
Those are criminal offenses under the old English common law before
there was any criminal statutes.
Mr.l,',ulx.
I feel that dissent-and I speak for myself-I feel
that dissents ill matters of morals is a permissillle as disehlt elsewhere,
and enforced conformity of view in moral mttels is as odious as enforced con formi ty of view inay other matter.
Mr. 1
,
'ti,s'ro.
And that 'includes criminal statutes that, are enacted by Congress or State legislatures that might, be based on moral
collcept .

Mr. lK.\MEN¢. Any citizen ('ertainilyv has the right to suty of a art ieularm criminal law' this is a bad law and I (disagree with it. I am
not saying lie his tie right to violate it. Ile has tle right, to disagree
wth it and to go about, taking altm
y lawful orderly action to change the
law if lie sees fl to do so. This is the right of all Americtn citizens.
Mir. IIl)I,l.SITor.. I agree wvith that.
Mr. K,,IMENY. Fine. This is just exactly wliatwearetryingto (10
Mr. ltnh).ES'r'(n. I was wonderinIg Nwether 'Oulr aRSociation took
the position that 350o and these other criminal statutes that were based
on moral conice pts ought, to all be repealed becalise the Congress and
the State legislatiires under tile first amendment had no authority to
oven consider' the question of morals in tie enactment. of criminal
statutes.
Mr. IKAMENY. I feel this: The State in tle narrow sense--please
let, ie emplhasize I do not. have legal training, I am not, a rofessioal-,
attorney-the State legislatures, I feel, certainly have dhe proper
right in the narrower sense to make criminal what they wish to make
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criminal as they choose. They do not have the right, however, and this
is the point I am getting at, to say or to list these vets as immoral.
They can say this act is criminal but they do not have the right under
the first amendment to say this act is immoral. This is the difference.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. There is no criminal statute which says such act
is immoral.
Mr. KA*IENY. There aie Government regulations that do.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. You Dre talking about acts of Congiess or State
legislatures that have passed. I don't believe there are any criminal
statutes.
Mr. KAMENY. However, that is not relevant to these statutes here.
We simply feel just, as one does not go into the minds of Congressmen,
men who passed 2,-3520, similarly one does not at least in the narrow
purpose of this discussion of the instant go into our minds in opposing
it. You passed it. We say we propose that it be removed from the
criminal code.
Mr. HORTON. Referring to this proposed statute, the elimination of
this section 3502, would your organization support and do you support a proposition that these acts, these homosexual acts, be committed
in privacy, but do you also support the proposition that they can be
in private but with more than one person?
Mr. KAMENY. This is an interesting point. My organization has
taken no particular stand on that.
Mr. HoRroN. Do you as president feel that you would recommend
to your organization that they approve this type of legislation if that
were a case of enacting legislation? I mean, you are making a recommendation to a committee of Congress now for proposed legislation
as I see it.

Mr. KAMENY. Yes.

Mr. HORTON. We are talking about an act that you have already
indicated between adults and it would be in private and I think you
have also excluded infants or persons under the age ofMr. KAMENY. Under the age of consent, yes.
Mr. HORTON. And it should be with the consent of that individual.
Now, I am asking you whether you limit it to one person or two persons or whether you limit it to any number of people.
Mr. KA-mmNY. My feeling, subject to further thought, further discussion by others and tlhrefore to modification, would be that as long
as there is no public disorder involved, that there would be no objection to involving more than two people.
Mr. HORTON. All right.
Now, how many people do you believe could be involved?
Mr. KAMF.NY. I would find it quite impossible to draw a line there.
Mr. HoRroN. Pardon?
Mr. KAmmNy. I would find it quite impossible to draw any line
there; in view of the fact that the very great overwhelming majority
of sexual acts of any description involve two people, the question becomes almost academic.
Mr. HORTON. Not necessarily because you are talking about doing
this act in the presence of other people. You have acted that-in other
words you would support a proposition in which more than two people
would be involved in a homosexual act, but now I am asking you with
regard to the number of people that could be present during the con-
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summation of this act. Do you have any limitation in that respect, so
long as it is in a private place?
Mr. KAMEN. This will obviously lead to the quest ion if I were to
set a limitation
Mr. HowroN. Just answer this question and wait for the next one.
Mr. KAMENY. All right. I find it inl)ossible to set a specific limit.
Mr. HotroN. You wouldn't restrict it. to two, though?
Mr. KAMNY. Not of necessity.
Mr. IORTON. Would you permit as may as 10?
Mr. KAMENY. This is what. you are getting at. If I ;ay 10, then you
will say 11; if I say 11 you will say 12. It is impossible to draw a
line.
Mr. Howrox. Would you permit 10?
Mr. K,\MENY. If the proceedingrj were orderly and no public disturbance were caused.
Mr. HORTON. Would you permit more than 10?
Mr. KA.-MY. This can go on indefinitely. My answer remains
the same.
Mr. HonToN. You would permit 10?
Mr. KAMEIY. With the stipulations as stated, yes.
Mr. I-IO1TON. With the same stipulations would you permit 20?
Mr. KAMENY. 'My answer remains the same.
Mr. HORTON. Yes.
Mr. KAMENY. Yes.

In other words, with the same stipulations?

Mr. HORTON. Just so we are clear.
I mean you would permit 20 with the same stipulation?
Mr. KAMENY. Certainly. You have a dinner party for 2 and you
have a dinner party for 50 as long as it,
is carried out in an orderly
fashion.
I fail to see the difference.
Mr. DOWDY. I saw a so-called newsletter put out by some bunch of
perverts which mentioned the fact that somebody was gaining weight
on a diet of semen. Is that the kind of dinner party you are talking
about?

Mr. KA.MEFNY. No, it is not. I was referring to an ordinary, conventional dinner party of the type that you or Mr. Horton might
attend.
Mr. Dowry. We don't go to the kind of parties you are talking
about.
Mr. KAMENY. No: but if I were to ask Mr. Horton whether he objected, whether he,felt that there was any objection to having three
people to his home for dinner, lie would say "no." If I said, "Well,
what about four?" he would say, "Well, there is no objection as long
as it is orderly and people don't cause a public disorder."
Mr. DowDv.
He is not talking about dinner parties He ig talking
about homosexual orgies.
Mr. KAMENY. I see no reason - - Mr. H6orO. I didn't characterize it as an "orgy." I was asking
you aboit how many people you would permit to be present either
while one couple was performing or other couples were performing,
and how many )ou would permit to be present either performing or
being present (hring the performance of such acts and you went to 10
and you went to 20 and I kissume--
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Mr. KMENY. I feel as long as the proceedings are orderly, as long
as there is the consent of all involved, as long as the people involved
are lidults, this is a tilatter of freedom of choice of all involved.
Mr. Iloirron. You I)rought the dinner ili). I had nothing to do
with it.
Mr. K,\MENY. By analogy. I olitinitO my remarks.
Mr. I)owim'. I think I have a few qu1ettions concerningr that, and
Your statement. you vant honmosexuality removed from thte statutes,
imriking it legal. Some ot her of your s atetients aollut having T'rowds,
can we ilstitnle frot your staetnent so far that. you are in favor(of
marriage bet ween homosexuals ?
Mr. KAIE.xY. This depends 1po your definition of "inarriage." If
l
entteer into a lasting relate ioislhip,
.yo ea
by this having two p(eP
see
reason why not. The )e.laration of Independence grants its
io
the pursuit. of hllp()i1ess and if t Nwo people ('all pursue their hll)l)iitess
together and they happen to hue of the saie sex by till Itieasls let them
go ahead. It would be to the advantage of ever one concerned, ineluding society.
Mr. Downy. Then what would )e the purpose of the marriage that
-ou Spleal of ?
lMr.
K.N.:;i. Now wait let tme ask what y'ou umean now by t le term
"marriage.n
t
marriagee" I mean simply a relationship entered
into ly two people ll(] persist ing for soDIe'length of time. If yoli
mean formal marriage (1eremo)n0
es or something like Ihat, I per'rotItilly,
and I speak in(livi(Aially, see no )arti(ular )oiiit in it. If two people
tire liapl)y it doing it, tine; let them go ithead. It. doesn't do any harm
to anybody.
Mr. l)Dwun', 1)o you feel that the honiosoxutai should Ie free to
lpract ice his homosexmal act promiscuously ? 'T'hat is what I was leading to by' asking about marriage.
Mi. K.ml.NY. PIrovided again that tie acis iin question are done iii
private and with the usial stil)ulat ions that I have made several times
Over, I think this galin i.it illatter of his own personal choice .
You will find, I think, that the majority of htoniosexlials, like the
majority of heterosexuils, ae looking for'a stablle personal relationshii), tnI, are tryig 'o find a l)ter
with whom they can live for
long periods of time, uiuid I have known some who have lived together
decades.
for ninny
Mir. Dowiy. Then you think it is all right for them to he prollli.s(llOlls?

Mr. KA ,En.
Again it is ii matter of individual personal freedom.
You find ma ny heterosexuals who aire promise, oul, too.
Mir. Dowiov. Do you feel that a heterosexual should Ibe free to engage in piromisutous sexual acts?
Mr. KMENm
. This is it matter of personal choice and personal
l)r-efereice.
Mr. 1)owvi.

No morality involved iin it at all?
Mr. ,K.AM
,xY. Provided in tit(, heterosexual eases lie is willing to like
the responsi hilit,, for any children resulting I don't feel it is imtnoral.
Mr. HUI).:ES'TON. Y ou would favor repeal of all statutes dealing
with fornicat ion and adultery ?
M'. KA-MENY. They III'e 11oie honored ill the breach than the observaince anyway, its I believe any realistic l)erson is aware, yes.
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I just, want at "yes" or"n"as
Mlr. I1mu s-riEMioNq.
~e
rioase.Yufvi
tho repeal of t hose, Stat utes, too?
Mr1. KAMNENY. TO the eXtenlt that. Ihey (tell] with people who do0 not,
haIIve, atny ot her formalI comllit le('It such As) nmrria111ge, Yes. If Iby "aIluil tory You mleanl sexual acts between who are mnarriedl but. not. with their
niari1tall part ners, thait ,is anoiotrquiest ioni.
Mri.
tlllE''N
D on't you still 'feel that. is at mat ter' of piwrsonll
quiest ion '?
Mr.
n AEY That. is at brIeach of contract and1( youl get, inito quite
atdi ffereiit arIeal, atbreach of Contriact and at br'eachi of fil i and this is
v ery dIi l'e renIIt.
Mr. Dowvny. IDo you have anly breach of' faith lbet weenl your homlosexuial part ners?
Mli'. .AAMN Y. This (leeills it il'ely 111on1 t he 11i'i'aiigPIiVieits they
haltve mnalle bet weenl t hem.
Mi'. Cha IrIman, Would you Yieldl hei'e ?
Mr11.
IloN.

Mi'. IDownv Yes.
Mi'. I luill'O. W~ouild youri society r'e'ommiendl tile formal izat ion of

these "mnai'riages"
iAfi. KAmEN.Y. iou mean ill ferms of making t hem at legal coreii1oiiy ?
Mr' I~iO. Yes.
Mx'. KIAIMENY. WO, h1A~'ent (liS('IISSed this formally113. Afyv feeling
would be, that. we would not consider' this ats really imploritant enlough
to taike it posit ion oil. It is very iiuchlitamattet' ot thle individualMit'. HORTi'ION. Y~OU WOlld 1ot i'Iet'omilnied that the i'elat ioiishiip be
formalized lby Sonic cereniony 01' by some State law?
Mi'. KvmEN V. I pei'sonlly would not, and1(emphlasWiing that ait, this
m~int, I ami answering atquestion w~it hiout having dliscussedl it with my
)oai'd, I think tie society w~old not take the p)ositionl You indicated.
Mi'r. mI
)owo. I takem it, themi, YOU ar1e asking foi' special i'ights ill the
sox arvea for homosexuals ?
Mil'. KAMENY . 0h, 11o; 1iot ait all]. We arfe asking thalt homo11sexuals
have precisely the samne, noit her more nor less t han the right that
hie'tosexiials liltve.
Mli'. I owvi'y. Would you re'ommiiendl that priost itut ion and other
-P
relations ha. i'ecogi'Ad ats proper ats you wanlt
extriamar'ita sxuail
I
loinlose~xult relat ionis i'eogInizCe ats pi'oper'
kniow~, there have long been movements
Mi1'. KA-MENY. Aks y'oull
for' thle legalization 'of priost itut ion inl manly p~laces. 1 feel funldatmentally tha1t, aitneat of wiost it tionl isia uisiiiess ai'i'iiigeint bet ween
lie0 pi'ost itiuto andl ier client, and ats long ats it is a mat tei' of a consent iiigsexual a('t, inl priivate, this is all that is relevanlt.
Mr. 1)owvni
Regardless of thie use it is pit. to. Yesterday I asked
youl about your' (ilicarge, onl account. ofl your claimedl private relationsipsad you saidl that you had beenl connected with thle Defense
IDepa rt inenit.
What particudil, ar't of thle iDefense D)epairtment were youl eoniiected with?
don't feel that tHat is relevanlt. to I .51000.
Mfr. KMN.I
Mr. I ownvy. It was Armtiy Map Service, was it not.?
Mr. KAmiTNY. Yes4, it. Wats.

Mr'. IDowin. I wanted~ to know if you would tell in. without me
hav%ing~ to tell youl.
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Mr. KAmENY. All right. Asyou choose, parry and thrust.
,
Mr. DowDY. I take it that you are opposed to the Federal personnel
security program, at least, insofar as it pertains to homosexuals?
Mr. KAMENY. We have made this abundantly clear to the entire
Government, including 'the Members of Congress.
Mr. DOWDY. Now then, I think we can say it for a fact that under
the current public attitiide in general toward homosexuals and in the
light of the pressures that can be brought to bear by powers which are
adverse to'our best national interests, do you believe that homosexuals
should be given a security clearance?
Mr. KitENY. Yes, I do.
Mr. DowDy. Regardless of everything?
Mr. KA-MEN-Y. I (10 not feel that homosexuality is a properly relevant consideration in giving a security clearance. I will go further
on that. I feel that each individual should be judged by himself.
There are unquestionably homosexuals who would be poor risks on
account of their homosexuality. I feel it, is improper to rule out all
homosexuals because of the few.. We, had as an example of the kind
of thing I object to, there was the case which I am sure will be brought
up here in a few moments, it was referred to yesterday, of Martin and
Mitchell who deferred-Mr. DowDy. Defected?
Mr. K,.-A.MNY. Defected, thank you, to Russia.
I might. point out that there wa- no indication there that their homosexuality had anything to do with their defection but I point out further that these men were mathematicians, blonds, and westerners. We
find no movements to remove mathematicians, blonds and westerns
from the Government. I will point out further that every man who
has defected to the best of my personal knowledge has been white.
I see no move to restrict Goverfment employment to Negroes.
Mr. I)owmn-.' They were homosexuals, were they?
Mr. KAIAEN-Y. This has been alleged. I don't think it has been
proven. I see no relevancy of this to their defection. It has not been
shown that there has been any connection. They were mathematicians.
It has not been demonstrated that being a mathematician had any
connection.
Mr. DowDY. I believe we touched on this a little bit. What permission do you have to use the name Mattachine?
Mr. RAMrENY. I know of no perission that is needed.
Mr. DowDY. Do you receive any guidance from the Mattachine Society of California?
Mr. KmENy. No, we do not.
Mr. DOWDY. Philadelphia?
'Mr. KAMENY. There is not Mattachine Society in Philadelphia.
Mr. DoWDy' Ithought you said somebody from up there came down
to help you and your or ganization ?
Mr. KAMENY. I said someone from New York came down.
Mr. DownY. You do have connection with the Mattachine Society
in New York?
Mr. KA mY. An informal connection. We are an independent
group.
Mrs. DowDY. Do you coordinate your activities with any of those
groups'
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Mr. KtAENY. We informi them of what we are doing. They inform
us of what they are doin"g. We often mutually discuss what is going
on, yes. But we act as a free agent as they act as a free agent, as free
agents.
Mr. Down-. In connect ion with the group that calls themselves the
Neighbors in Denver, do you have an3 connection with them?
Mr. K,,um-NY. To the best of my knowledge they are no longer
extant.
Mr. DowDy. Did you have a connection with them while they were?
Mr. KAMENY. No ; we did not. I believe they became inactive before
we became active.
Mr. DowDY. Did they reorganize under some other name?
Mr. KAEiI,NY. Not that.I am aware of.
Mr. DOWDY. Do you have any connection with Demophiles, I guess
it is, in Boston?
Mr. KAIENY. We have had communication with them.
Mr. DowDY. Do you have any connection with this organization
which calls itself "One," that puts out another one of these books?
Mr. KA 11ENY. We lave had correslondence with them; yes.
Mr. DOWDY. Any other organizations you have had correspondence
with?
Mr. KA-MENY. Well, as I mentioned on, I think page 2 or 3 of my
statement, there are some dozen or so lomophile organizations in the
country that we know of, and
are in correspondence with all of
them, to a greater or lesser degree.
Mr. DOWDY. You used the word "homophile". Isthat the 3amne as
homosexual ?
Mr. K,%AMENY. It is essentially th same except that the denotation
is the same, the connotation is sliglty different. The empasis is in
the direction of the movement for inmp'oving the status and for gaining the rights of the homosexual and so we refer to organizations of
this sort as homo)hile organizations aid (he movement as the homophile movement.
Mr. DowDy. Let's see if I can understand the words you have used.
You mean that you are using homophile because you think maybe you
will get, the public to accel)t it )etter than you can homosexual?
Mr. KAMENY. No; because the word has crept into the language
and one uses the language that one comes in contact with.
Mr. DoWDY. I believe you were asked about whether you provide
legal services of any kind'to the homosexual, when they get in trouble
either in a civil or criminal matter?
Mr. KA HENY. I don't think I was asked that. I volunteered some
information along those lines. The organ izatoion itself does not provide legal services because we do not have attorneys, and we would
not be competent to practice law without a licen,3e. We do or we can,
as is necessary, refer people to competent attorney.
Mr. DOWDY. Talking about domestic societies or groups or whatever you call them, have you got any contact with the international
organizations that promote the cause of homosexuality?
Mr. KAMENY, No; we have not. It, is not the cause of homnoqexualit.y. It is the cause of rights of the homosexuals. Our organization
has had no such contact. There are such groups in England, I know,
and I believe in Holland, possibly in Switzerland, and Germany; I
''e
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am not certain. I know of them personally. We have had no conimunication with them. The problem in many parts of Europe, of
course, is not as acute as it is here because the criminal statutes don't
exist.
Mr. DOWDY. You can go ahead with your statement.
Mr. KAMENY. We come finally to
Mr. HIUDDLESTON. Just a second. I would like to put one statement
in the record right here. I would like for the record to show that
Webster's dictionary doesn't carr-y the Word "hiomophile."
Mr. KAMENY. I am quite sure there are many fairly new words that
are not carried in the dictionary.
We come finally to the bill, H.R. 5990.
Mr. HORTON. Could I interrupt the witness at this point, Mr. Chairman, to ask him a couple of questions on this?
Mr. DOWDY. Yes.
Mr. HORTON. Did you consult with an attorney with regard to these
three statements that are made here?
Mr. KAMENY. Which three statements?
Mr. HORTON. You said, "First, second, and third."
Mr. KAMENY. Oh, no; we did not.
Mr. HORTON. Did you discuss any phase of this part 3 of your
statement with any representatives from the Corporation Counsel's
Office before you testified here?
Mr. KA.MENY. No. Well, before I testified; yes.
Mr. HORTON. With whom did you speak?
Mr. KAM-ENY. I had an informal conversation with Mr. Kneipp.
Mr. HORTON. That was the mnai who spoke here and testified yesterday?
Mr. KAMENY. Yes. However, his statement and our statements were
prepared totally independently.
Mr. HORTON. Did you discuss with him the information that you
have in here?
Mr. KAMENY. Yes. I did.
Mr. HORTON. Did you discuss with him the information you have in
here prior to the time that it was put in written form or subsequent, to
the time it was put in written form?
Mr. KAMEr NY. Let me remember the chronology. I spoke to Mr.
Kneipp on Wednesday afternoon.
Mr. HOITON. Was this by telephone?
Mr. KAMENY. By telephone. I wanted to find out what the District's position was going to be on this bill.
Mr. HORTON. Did lie tell you?
Mr. KAMENY. No; he did not in any formal sense, because lie indicated he was not permitted to do so until such time as the decision had
been signed or the opinion had been signed, and it was still in process
of preparation.
Mr. HORTON. I think you said a formal sense; but did he in an informal sense?
Mr. KAMENY. He indicated that we would not be unhappy with the
District's view.
Mr. DOWDY. Did I get that? Ie indicated that you would not be
unhappy with his opinion?
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Mr. KAMENY. That our organization would not be unhappy with
his opinion, which apparently had been arrived at by meeting of the
Commissioners the preceding day. He did not tell me in any explicit
fashion what that was.
Mr. HORTON. Did you at that time tell him the substance of what
you have just read here from page 5 of your statement,?
Mr. KAMIENY. Much of the substance of what we have read here and
explicitly the paragraph starting "First," had been included in a letter
by us to the Commissioners of the District of Columbia.
Mr. HORITON. And this was prior, of course, to theMr. KAMIENY. This was sent out; I stand to be corrected on the date,
it was probably something like the 27th ofMr. HORTON. I think you told me earlier in your testimony that you
composed this letter starting after last Sunday, this statement.
Mr. KAINMNY. I composed this.
Mr. HoirroN. Excuse me; and that you did not refer to any other
prepared material. Now, you want to ciiange that testimony?
Mr. KmmNY. If by prepared material-I took your interpretation
of prepared material to mean material not prepared by us.
Mr.How'oN. Oh, no.
Mr. KAMENY. I am sorry. The full chronology is the following:
We had a meeting of our executive board and we at that time decided to send a letter. First I phoned not Mr. Clarke, I phoned the
House District Committee and I asked what the present status of this
bill was. I was told no hearings were scheduled and that it had been
sent to the District for a report and no report had as yet come back.
Thereupon our executive board composed a letter which was sent
to all three Commissioners. There the matter rested, and any material
in that letter to the extent. that it is alluded to here appears in section
3 only of my statement.
Mr. HORTON. Now do we have a copy of that letter?
Mr. K,%IENY. I can supply a copy. At the moment I have only my
Own.

Mr. HoroN. Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask that a copy of that
letter be put in the files.
Mr. KAME NY. If you can make a copy.
Mr. HORTON. Did you refer to that letter when you talked to representatives of the Corporation Counsel's Office on Wednesday?
Mr. KAMENY. I indicated that we had sent it, and he indicated that
he had not seen it.
Mr. HORTON. And that is the only reference you made to it?
Mr. KAMENY. Yes, except thatMr. HORTON. How long did this telephone conversation last?
Mr. KAMENY. I didn t time it, but I would say it was over 15
minutes.
Mr. HORTON. It was over 15 minutes?
Mr. KAMENY. Yes.
Mr. HoRTON. Was it under an hour?
Mr. KAMENY. Yes.
Mr. HORTON. Was it over 15 and under a half hour?
Mr. KAMENY. Again, without having timed it, I would say it
was in that interval.
Mr. HORTON. Somewhere between 15 and 30 minut6s?
32-775-04-6
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Mr. KAMENY. I would say so, yes.
Mr. HoRTON. And during this time of course you talked about the
position of your society at this hearing?
Mr. KAMENY. The position of our society with regard to this bill,
that is right, and apparenty their position in many respects was very
similar to ours.
Mr. HoRToN. All right; excuse me, have you ever talked with, what
was his name, the representative from the Corporation Counsel's office,
Mr. Kneipp? Have you ever talked to him about this matter before?
Mr. KAMENY. Prior to this; no. In fact, I did not even know his
name.
Mr. tIoRTo.q. Wednesday was the first time?
Mr. KAMENY. Wednesday was the first.time; yes.
Mr. HOR'ON. All right.
Mr. KAMENY. As I was sayingMr. DOWDY. This letter you wrote to the Commissioners on July
17, 1963, it looks like Mr. KnCeipp adopted considerable from it in writing the Commissioners' opinion.
Mr. K.rm1NY. Ie told lne that he had not seen the letter. Beyond
that I refer you to Mr. Kneipp.
Mr. DOWDY. You mentioned the fact, that you were advised that
this committee was awaiting the Commissioners' rel)ort, and I might
say that we never did get the Commiissioners' report until after we
sat this bill down for hearing, and I believe it came in the day before
the hearing.
Mr. KAm Ny. Yes' wellMr. DowDy. They brought it up yesterday for the hearing.
Mr. KA~MNY. Yes; apparently they prepared it. As I understand
it there was a meeting of the appropriate District officials on Tuesday
afternoon, and the report was prepared in the course of Wednesday,
and was run off, and was brought. to the hearing on Thursday. Di'strict officials can confirm or deny.
Mr. DOWDY. You say there was a meeting of the District officials
on Tuesday. What District officials were they?
Mr. KA3MENY. I have no idea. This is a matter for the District to
tell you. I have simply been told there was a meeting. There was the
statement in the newspapers that they took action on something else,
so apparently there were other matters discussed.
The papers said there was an executive session of the appropriate
District officials, I forget who they were, this was reported in the
eveninDg papers of Tuesday and the morning papers of Wednesday.
Mr. HoRToN. One other question. I have got this letter of July 17
before me. Did you write that letter?
Mr. KAMENY. This was written by our executive board.
Mr. HORTON. The executive board did not sit down and write this
letter. Who wrote this letter?
Mr. KAMENY. The letter was drafted by me and was run over word
for word by the executive board.
Mr. HORTON. "The second section of the bill seems first in all likelihood ,to be a bill 6f attainder and therefore prohibited by section 0 of
article I of the Constitution of the United States."
Did you write that?
Mr. KAMENY. I did.
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Mr. Hoitrox. Where did you got that information?
Mr. I(AINENY. By looking up article I, section 9 of the Constitution
of the United States.
Mr. HoRToN. Did you have any assistance with that statement?
Mr. KA3ENY. No; the idea was my own and I suggested it to some
attorneys including the head of the American Civil Liberties Union,
and lie tended to agree with me.
Mr. IIoirLON. But the draftsmanship of this letter is yours?
Mi. KA E1NTY. Yes; it is.
Mr. HORTON. All right.
Mr. KAMENY. I was saying that we feel a few organizations now
licensed could meet the requirements of H.R. 5990.
As a few examples, the American Cancer Society, the Cerebral
Palsy Institute, the Muscular Dystrophy Association of America, and
the District of Columbia Tuberciulosis Xssociation contribute to both
the health and the welfare, but not to the morals of the District of
Columbia.
The American Society for International Law, the Bowers, Family
Asociation, the District of Columbia Department of Veterans of Foreign 'Wars, and Furs by Gartenhaus certainly do not contribute affirmatvel, to the health (,f the )istrict of Columbfia.
'rime American Foundation for Oversea Blind, Boys Town of Italy,
Catholic Korean War Relief, Chinese Refugee Relief, Oxon Hill Volunteer Fire Department, all contribute nothing whatever to the District, of Columbia.
All three lists just given could be expanded considerably merely
list of 162 organizations currently licensed.
byMr.
a reading
HoR'oO.of the
What
do you contribute to the District of Columbia;
your organization ?
Mr. KAMIENY. We contribute to the welfare of the largest minority

in the 1)istriet of Columbia after the Negro minority.
Mr. Down)y. You keep on referring to, comparing yourselves to the
Negro minority. Are you trying to pull them down to your moral
level or trying to elevate yourselves?
Mr. K.ummNy. We do iot consider our moral level to be a low one to
which anyone could be pulled down.
Mr. DOWDY. Nobody can be pulled down that low?
Mr. KA AExNY. We d!o not consider our moral level to be a low one.
We consider it to be fully as high a one as anybody else's, including
the members of this committee.
Mr. HonTON. I don't see the analogy between your group and the
Negro group, except that you claim you are a minority.
Mr.KAMENY. Yes.
Mr. HORTON. This is the only analogy.

Mr. KAmENY. The analogy comes by what. I feel is the best definition
of a minority group.
Mr. HonToN. This could be an Italian or Italian group or Irish.
Mr. KAMENY. Fine, use the Negroes, the Jews, the Italians, any
of our minority groups, a group of people who have one thing in common and one thing only, aid are discriminated against irrationally by
virtue of that one characteristic.
Mr. HORTON. How do you compare your organization with the
American Cancer Society?
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Mr. KAMENY. I don't. I merely said the American Cancer Society
so far as we can see in the terms of Flouse Resolution 5990
MIr. HORTON. What is your point of including it, in this letter?
Mr. KAMiENY. To point out that if House Resolution 5990 is passed,
the American Cancer Society would be deprived of its license.
Mr. HORTON. Are you trying to by inference indicate that your
organization is in the same category as these organizations that you
have listed here?
Mr. KAMIENY. I certainly am, except. in size. They are larger than
we are.
Mr. ItUDDLESTON. 1low about Furs by Gartenhaus?
Mr. KAMENY. I am not aware, again I stand to be corrected if I am
in error, that Furs by Gartenhaus, who are one of the 162 organizations
licensed, I don't know that they contribute to the health of th District
of Columbia.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. You mean Furs by Gartenhaus is licensed?
Mr. KAMENY. Furs by Gartenhaus is on the list of 162 organizations. You may check the list as I have.
Mr. IHUDDLESTON. Mi. Nottingham, can you explain that?
Mr. NoTTIN.oi1 1 %. I might not have it exactly right, but this was
the scheme of the Gartenhaus Fur Co. to raise a large sum of money
specifically for families in the District.
They, I think, had 25 mink coats that anyone that contributed $1,000
or $100, whatever it was, they would give them one of these fur coats
free.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. Was that in connection with something over at
Adams-Morgan?
Mr. No'rIN.II.Ar. No, it was needy families I believe.
Mr. IIIUDDLESTON.

Just a one-shot proposition?

Mr. NoTriNoTI~NGCr. A one-shot proposition of 25 coats.

I think that

was the number.
Mr. HORTON. Your organization doesn't, have any aspects such as
that, contribution toward the needy?
Mr. KAMENY. No, we have never claimed it.
Mr. HORTON. You are just. for your membership, aren't you, the
need of your membership? We. went into that earlier.
Mr. KAMIENY. And the need of other members of the homosexual
community, which is a large one.
Mr. HORTON. I want to be clear on this. I think you told us earlier
that the peg on which you claim or your organization claimed that
you are qualified under this act is on the educational peg, isn't that
correct?
Mr. KAMENY. I have never particularly emphasized that claim.
Mr. HORTON. Then let's emphasize it. Let me ask you now on which
peg do you contend that your organization is qualified under this act.
Mr. KA%rENY. We assist the members of the District's sizable homosexual community in trying to contribute to their welfare.
Mr. -1OrTON. This is only your membership?
Mr. KAtMENY. 01), certainly not.
Mr. HORTON. Oh, you do assist other homosexuals?
Mr.KAMtENY. If someone comes to us. Just as an example, if someone should come to us andMr. HtoRIToN. Let's don't use any hypothetical examples. Let's use
all example.

assistance?

Has any hoinosexua

come to your group and asked for
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Mr. KAME.NY. Certainly.
Mr. IhoRTON. All right, in what, area.
Mr. KAIENY. Legal assistance, for example.
Mr. HORTON. All right. Then what legal assistance lave you furnished that individual ?
Mr. KAMENY. W1e have referred that individual to competent counsel, where he did not know how to find it.
Mr. IOTON. Where what?
Mrl'. KAMENY. Where he did not know how to get competent counsel
before.
Mr. HORTON. Does your organization have some contact with legal
counsel in which your organization can get for needy people assistance
by counsel without having to pay for this legal assistance?
Mr. KAMENY. I am not claiming that these people were necessarily
needy.
Mr. HORTON. They said that, they were in need.
Mr. KA-mENY. They were in need of competent legal counsel. Needy
does not necessarily mean in need of money. There are all kinds of
other human needs.
Mr. hORTON. YoU mean these people ha\-e money?
Mr. KAMENY. Some do and some don't.
Mr. hlorroN. I am talking about the people that do not have the
money. We are talking about specific examples. You said there was
a specific example.
Now somebody came to your organization and asked for help, and
they were in need and needed legal counsel, and I assume when you
say "need," that they didn't have the financial wherewithal to afford
legal counsel.
Mlr. KAMENY. That is not, what I meant. That is what you are
assuming.
Mr. HORTON. What do you mean?
Mfr. KAMENY. I meant they needed competent legal counsel.
Mr. HORTON. rhen why do they go to your organization?
Mr'. KCAMIENY. Because it is unfortunately-for two reasons. First,
a lot of people find it awkward and difficult to discuss matters involving homosexuality.
Mr. HORTON. Now you are talking about the homosexual, right ? Do
you have a list of attorneys thht you refer those people to?
Mr. KAMENY. An informal list; yes, we do.
All'. HORTON. Is that. list. available?

Mr. KAMENY. I don't have it here with me.

M1'. HORTON. Is it.available to this committee?
Mr. K.ME,:NY. I would have to check with my executive board.
Mr. HORTON. Mr. Chairman, I ask that that list of attorneys be
made available to this committee.
Mr. Dow)Y. Will you make the list of your attorneys available to
this committee ?
Mi. KA.'xY. I will be glad to make it available, provided my executive ioar gives their assent.
Mlr. DOWDY. Have you got any committee members here with you?
Mr. K,%MErNY. Just the one who stood u ) a few moments ago, and
she alone would not be Coml)etent to pass on it for me or with me.
Mr. I )(wl)Y.
What
her-Mr.
[IToN''.
She isisvice
president.
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Mr. DOWDY. Yes, she is vice president. What is her eligibility?
What. is her abnormality or perversion or whatever it is that makes her
eligible for membership?
Mr. KANIENY. The numbers of our society are neither abnormal nor
are they perverted.
Mr. Hoirow. She is an innocent, bystander, is that it?
Mr. KA~iwNY. The members of our society are not guilty, so therefore innocent-Mr. HORTON. She is a bystander. She is one interested in the organization.
Mr. KAt=FNY. She is a civilized person who wants to see a discriminated-against group of people-she wants to see their status improved, in picisely the same sense that there are many, many, many
whites who are active members of the NAACP, and in fact officers,
and I am sure there are many Christians who are members of B'nai
B'rith Antidefamation League. They are civilized people who don't
like to see other people persecuted and discriminated against..
Continuing if I may, all 3 lists just given could be expanded considerably merely by a reading of the list of 162 organizations currently
licensed.
We certainly do not advocate denying licenses to any of these organizations. H.R. 5990 would do so, however.
Mr. DowDY. Which ones?
Mr. KAMiENY. The ones that I have just named in the three preceding
paragraphs.
Mr. DowDy. Which ones ?
Mr. KAMNY. There are a list of some 15 organizations there.
Mr. DowDY. Which ones would the bill deny a license to?
Mr. KAMENY. All of them.
Mr. DowDY. All of them ?
Mr. KAMENY. Certainly. The American Foundation for Overseas
Blind does not. contribute to the health, welfare, or morals or anything else of the District of Columbia. The Oxon Hill Volunteer
Firemen's Association contributes to people in Maryland.
Mr. DOWDY. That would be something for the decision of the Commissioner or the person who was issuing the license.
Mr. KAMENY. Under the wording of this bill as Mr. Kneipp brought
out very well yesterday the licensing authorities would have no alternative but to disqualify those groups.
Mr. DowDY. I think Mr. Kneipp also said that he thought there
would be no question about yourMr. HUDDLESTON. Of course, Mr. Kameny's criticism can be corrected by a very simple amendment.
Mr. DowDy. Oh, yes, go ahead.
Mr. KAMENY. We feel that the Mattachine Society of Washington
would certainly qualify under this section of the bill.
• The second portion of the bill specifically revokes the license granted
to the Mattachine Society of Washington. There is good reason to
believe that this is a bill of attainder, and so isprohibited under article
I, section 9, of the Constitution of the United State,. In addition, we
feel that passage of the bill would set a dangerous )recedent. for the
disqualification of any organization to which some Cougre.ssmauii Ihal)pened to take exception.
Mr. DOWDY. What is your definition of a bill of attainder?
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Mr. KAiiENY. Again subject to correction by far more competent
legal authority than mysel?, I would say it. is an item, and again *I
emphasize that I am not. a professional attorney, it is an item of )unitiveoOr disal)ling legislation directed against the specific named party.
Mr. DowDjY. It takes away something that is yours that you have
got a right to. This license to solicit charitable contributions is not a
right but a privilege that is granted to you.
Mr. KAMENY. This question could be raised on that which a c ompetent attorney would be fare more able to discuss than I. The whole
question of right and privilege in the Government is one which badly
needs to be clarified.
Mr. tIORTON. I am not sure I got the answer to the question earlier
about the peg on which you hang your qualification under the Chariitable Solicitation Act.
Mr. KAMENY. The existing act, or H.R. 5990?
Mr. hORTON. No; the existing act. That is on education, is it not?
Mr. KArMENY. We hang our qualification on the existing act by virtue of our having been told "If you want to raise money in the District,
you have to register under the Charitable Solicitations Act," so we
did so, that is all.
Mr. HORTON. You have to feel that you are qualified to be permitted
to make these charitable solicitations, and you have to come under the
provisions of the act. The act defines charitable, and sets forth certain things that are included in the definition of charitable. Which
one of those definitions or which combination of those definitions do
you claim your organ ization comes under?
Mr. KAMIENY. Can you read them, please?
Mr. Howrow. Philanthropic, social service, patriotic, welfare, benevolent, or educational except religious education either actual or purported.
Mr. KAMENY. Social service, welfare, and educational.
Mr. HORTON. Social service and what?
Mr. KA3MENY. And welfare and educational.
Mr. ILOitTON. What is the social service?
Mr. KAMENY. I have mentioned several times assisting individuals

who in one way or another need assistance.
Mr. loirrON. This again is open to all homosexuals?
Mr. KAMENY. As far as that goes, this would be open to anybody.
We would tend, we would hope that, we would not be deluged with
other people, but, we certainly don't restrict it to the members of this
society, surely not.
Mr. HloproN. All right.
Mr. KIAMENY. In fact, emphatically not. At this point I would like
permisskan from the committee to have the privilege of reading into the
record an editorial which appeared in yesterday s Washington Post,

before making my concluding remarks.' This is entitled "Unpopular
CalS.is ":
A iouse District subcommittee Is to iold a hearing this morning on an unfortuntte bill Introduced by iRepresentative John Dowdy, of Texas. The bill would
itmend the District of Columbia Charitalole Solicitation Act In two ways. First, It
would forbid the Issuance of a cerliflcate of registration to any organization
tolicitilg charitable contributions In the District unless the I)istrict. 'onlnis.
sloners find that "the solicitation which would be authorized by such certificate

will benefit or assist In promoting the health, welfare, and the morals of the
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District of Columbia." The second amendment would revoke a certificate of regis.
tration already issued to the Mattachine Society of Washington.
To make the solieitation of funds for an organization concerned with ideas
dependent UtjlX ofIicial a1,)roval of tile purpose for which the funds are to be
used would he to put a very serious (rimp in the right of expression and petition.
There is little need for it constitutional guarantee of free speech for ideas which
already enjoy majority acceptance. The first amendment was added to the
('onstitution to )rotect the advocacy of unpopular and unorthodox Ideas. NMr.
I)owdy's first section would violate the first amendment.
There is little doubt that the Mattachine Society espouses all unconventional
cause. It is a social action group) dedicated, according to its constitution, "to
improving the status of the homosexual in our so(.lety, in the Interest both of
that minority group and of the Nation." It aims, in short, to protect the rights
of homosexuals and to promote un(lerstanding of theta.

It does not function in

any way, of course, to promote homosexual activity.
Al1'. HloirTO'N. Will YoU stop there a minute and
are reading this, this w as in the paper yesterday?

let me ask you, you

Mr. K.CAMNY. Yes.
Mr. JITRTON. And the statement. yoU just read "it does not function
in any way, of course, to promote homosexual activity," now.you havc

test ified to the contrary here today.
Mr. K.\rENY. Idon't think so.
M'. IoRTON. You don't ? I (oInt want to go trl'ouigh all this again,
but. I think you ought to refute that statement. because on page 2 we
went through all that earlier, "we are also interested in altering the
criminal law in regard to private consent homosexual acts by adults,"
an(d then we went. through till this consenting action up to 10, 20.
Mr. KA-31ENY. There is a distinction between rootingg and
alIlowin.
Mr. AMToN. You were Ironioting.
rK,-AmENY. No. We are a(lvo(-atin thattheseare periitte(l.
Mr. Iloiro.,'x. Your organization as I understood it has the l)url)ose
of promoting these homosexual activities in the sense that, you vant
to permit their to be possible without violating the criminal law; isn't
that right.?
MI'. KAMEN-Y.

Ithinlk distinction
Mi'. HORTON. I)o you aleinv
that statement ?
Mr. KAMENY. A distinction must. he made between the word "Promote" and "permit,' and I will not compromise with that. distinction.
Mr. HwoinoN. Then you tell me what you mean.
Mr. K.MENY. Just'what I say, that an individual be permitted to
engage in those sexual acts which le wishes to, l)'ovided they1are
engaged in in l)rivate on the part of consenting adults.
We are not going to go out anld say we want. to change the law, a1d
having changed it urge. people to commit a('ts. All we want. to do is
get them the permission to (10 so.
Mr. ]Iori N. If you change the law, don't you think that this will
remotee homosexual activity v?
Mi'. K:MENY. No, I don't.
Mr. Iloi'rox. You don't ?
Mr. K.MENY. Because the law is at present almost totally ineffective
anyhow, jltst as the prohibition law was, just as tile laws against
fornication are. They are much honored in the breach as in the
acceptance.
MIr. Ifowrox. "You indicated earlier you would like to increas, 'the
number of your organizat ion.
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Ali'. KAMENY. Thle 1111i11h0r Of ileill)(31S inl ou11 society, yes.
Mr11.IlOiRTON. Alill isnl't this p)roml-otingt homosexual acthivit v?
r
Mr'. KAMENY. No, certainly not.

Mr. J-loirr1oN. Yiou slaIie h11istit, those meetings, don't you?
Mr. KA-MENY. 1 am11
referrlinig to h111oi ~iosxul
atiity.
YOU1uM
I ami re~I)oseIY elicited it r'thr eXpaled( an1d( tortured defiiiitii.
lerrinig to homosexual activity inl til e teris, inl tile strictly lega sns
tiIlde tihe D istrict Code.
Mir. ILoIIToN.. All right.
Mir. I )n. Andl inl stating in pr1ivatte, youl abide by Your stateml ent.
that, it. is inl pr1ivate when 2 peopleC pait oil1a1l exhlibitionl illftle companyy
of 20.
Mr.%KA-MENY. If the public is not invited, if the (1001s are shut, if
it is in at private residence, et, cetera, I am not. going to go into partieulai' (letail, certainly. A cocktail party is private too, iffthe 1 )tihlic
isn't, invited.
Mr. IDown~y. 'We are not talking about cocktail p~arties. We are
talkinigaboult uinnaturlal sexual contacts.
Mfr. Kt mENY. 'FhereO'S nothing unnatur1111al about homosexual acts.
Mr. Dowl)Y. Inlilmy interpret action of it.
Mr1. kAXMHNy.Iouinel'ttiniti(ifret.
Mfr. IDowiny Ini the interpretation of tile law inl everybody's bt
Y~ouirs, we will call it, anl unnatural sexilal ac't, ti11(1 when two pepQle
undi~er Your (definitionl, they are' (doing it inl privalte if thley havie anl
audlience. of 20
Mil'. h1AMFNY. AS fila I iMkow thle law, and I stand~ to beC
cor'1'Cte(1,
thle law inl Washington (lops not (lefilie uiiiilatiii'iil.
Mr. HLORTON. Let mie ask you this. W1ouild you include ill your deflnit ion of thle normal act the insert ion of thle sexual organ of One p~erson into the anuis of antotheit natui'al act ?
Mr. KAMEtNY%. Foi' those who11
volun1tar-ily wish to (10 it, YeS.
Mr. ILOiT ON. "Illisis nttiii'a1 ?
Aft. HITrN

I-ow (10 you feel about. animals?

Mr. KAMENY. Aging if thle inldividuial wishes to (10 it, if it is poss5ible
to be dolne, Surely.
Mrl. 1111T'ON.Anlythin~g the individual watnts to do then is natural.
MAll~M.:Y Inl general. yes.
Mi'. IDowm%~ And You
il te 'Washington Post agrees Witlli You
ab~outt that,.
'Mr. KA~MENYi. I haven't, sp)oken to thle Wafshin)gt on Post. 1.-t Mne
1)oIlt OutAli'. I10i'ION. You
Ali'. KAMENY. AS
abott it, the eating
So is thle Wvearing of

ai'e using thiSI 1)OilitCd o11t a few mlinultes ago, if YOU think
of (cookedl food is pruofound1(ly anl unnatural act.
clothing. And I quote again'from Cannon 1). A.

Ilhyiies of the Church of Engl and.
Mrl. h011OirN. You have'(lt-finlished thie editou'ial.
Mi-'. AMENY. Verly u~ell. I wa-s aniswini-g his quest ion.
We think tht' the or'ganizaion Iim it (lear) right to iike it lea'J for' public
The lnow under A' d(-1('I t wilm IICCIIHC(I to do so Is 8shiujdy it1lwh~'IIi
eight . Mr1. 1)l)wdy" Hc('oil(1 Sect ion, revoking the license, 1ookH
to Its very'3 11111011
like a bill oft littlIitideri-al h'gilahtlve act Iiffliting piuishmienlt
witlhot Judiil Irial
t
. The ('must it ii ion Iit 13' forbids C oligress to pas; it I)111of
alil uld(r.

supJpoi't.

r'ecogizies tht
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III conclusion, Mr. Chairman, we feel that this is a sad bill which
would impose a disability upon an organization which does not merit
it, which would be harmful to the government, and the people of the
District of Columbia, and which is, in part, unconstitutional.
'We respectfully request that the committee disapprove IH.R. 5990.
Mr. IoI'TON. I just, have one observation. I hope that the writer
of this article, of this editorial in the Washington Post, is here to
hear the testimouly from the president of the organization this morning, because the president has indicated it.
is a secret organization, and
that they are attempting to get through an educational process, get
people to change laws that are for the protection of the public good.
Mr. K,\MENY. 'his depends on the definition of pul)lie good. Citizens have the right, to define this in their own terms and to act lawfully to change laws. This is a fundamental American right.
Mr. Ht'DDLES'rON. Mr. Kameny, let me read one part of the editorial
if T can find it, and I ask you a question about it.
Mr. l)owpY. Did the editorialist have a copy of your letter of July
17 to the District Commissioners in preparing his editorial? I)id you
send the editorialist a copy of your letter of July 17 to Mr. Tobriner?
M'. KAMENY. No, Idid not.
Mr. Ih~oR'.
Do you know who wrote the editorial?
Mr. KMENY. That as farl as I know thie Washington Post keeps a
deep dark secret.
Mr.IIou'rox. I said doyou know.
M'r. K,\AEN,,Y. No.
Y1'. IloIITON. Have you talked to the writer of the editorial?
h'. KAM.El.:NY. No, I have not, not that I am aware of. I will l)ut
it that way.
Mr. ITiTmmESTON. This editorial says "the first, amendment was
added to the Constitution to protect unpopular and unorthodox ideas."
Mr. K,%.NIENY. Yes.
ikr. I-I)I)Di.,sroN. The editorial goes on "Mr. Dowdy's first section
would violate the first, amendment."
Do you have a feeling that anyone has attempted to prevent you
from advocating an unpopular, unorthodox idea?
Mr. KAMliY.. We feel that this bill which would prohibit us--the advocacy of ideas in any l)ractical constructive sense more than
sitting in a cornier and wlhispering obviously involves money, money
for printing, money for advertising, things'of that sort. I need not
list them.
To be prohibited from raising this money from those who might well
be svnpathetic to the ideas definitely puts a restriction upon one's
ability to advocate these ideas publicly.
Mr. I-TUDILESTON. I mean has anyone really endeavored to prevent
you from advocating an unpopular and unorthodox idea?
Mr. KAMENY. In a positive sense?
Mr. I-tUDm)LESTON. I mean has anyone taken any action to prevent
you? In other words, do you feel that your rights under the first
amendment have been violated?
Mr. KAMENY. I feel on the entire question of rights and civil rights,
the next witness is far more competent than I to discuss it at length,
and fully and professionally.
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A1r. HUI)DLESTON. i)ont you feel that this commit( has been quite
generous in allowing you to expound on your ideas here before the
committee yesterday and today?
Mr. KAMENY. I feel it is the right of any American citizen to do so.
Mr. 11TI)L-:sToN. I mean don t you feel that the committee has
given you ample time to advocate your ideas and your unorthodox
unpopular ideas?
Mr. KAMENY. Yes.
Afr. HUDDI ESTON. I)o you have anything further that you want to

pre sent, to the committee that would help you in further advocating
your ideas?
Mr. KAlirENY. I have made the statement approved by my society.
I think our position is clear.
We are simply trying to achieve an improvement of the status of
a minority, which is'unfortunately the object of a tremendous amount
of unwarranted discrimination by the public.
We
r trVing to eliminate his discrimination to the benefit of that
minority, ai id because tme improvement of time status of any large
number of our citizens is to the benefit of society as a whole, to the
benefit of our Mr. HUDJ)LSTON. J)o you have anything further to say in advocacy

of your ideas?
Mr. KAMENY. Of our ideas?
Mr. ITUm)IESToN. Of your unpopular and unorthodox idea.
Mr. KAM N. No. You sound as if you are getting at something.

Mr. IIUDDLESToN. Well, I just want to get your ass,'rance that this
committee has given you full opportunity, amile opportunity to advocate your unorthodox and unl)opular ideas, and I wait your acceptance
of tfe fact that the committee has given you that opportunity.
Mr. KAMENY. Subject to any afterthoughts that I may have, yes.
Mr. )OWDY. We have even tried to help you expound your unorthodox ideas, haven't, we?
Mr. KAMENY. lVell, you haven't led to a particularly coordinated

exposition of them, and your efforts haven't necessarily led to a coipletely unslanted exposition of them. You have attempted to draw
them out.
Mr. I-ItTDDLESTO.N. The committee has not put, any words in your
mouth.

You have been free to express your ideas in your own words

and advocate those unl)opular and unorthodox ideas in your own way.
Mr. KAMUNY. To a considerable extent.
Mr. DowDY. You have concealed all the information you wanted to?
Mr. KAMEi-Y. That information which my society does not permit

me to disclose because of our social attitudes and of Government policies, yes.
Mr. DOWDY. There is just one other--

Mr. KAMENY. And for protection of members. Tt is unfortunate
they need to e protected.
Mr. tlonuroN. On this same subject, Mr. Chairman, would you yield
just a moment?
Mr. DOWDY. Yes.
Mr. flfori'x,. )o T gather from what you are saying that there
is some quest ion in your mind as to the right that you have had to
express yourself, because if you feel this way, I wish you would take

whatever time you feel to exj)lain your position.
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Mr. KAMI,NV'. No. My feeling is simply this: I did not come here
today nor was I sent. here today by my society to expound the society's
ideas or its position in general. I was sent here to speak against
H.R. 5990.
We welcome at reopening, and we have been striving to obtain a
reopening by the Government of its entire, a reassessment of its entire question of homosexuality and its policies toward it, and we could
then at. that time )resent a coordinated, carefully presented exposition
of our ideas.
You have led me to present in a l)iecemeal fashion a number of our
ideas, often with emphasis supl)lied by you, and it is difficult to put
things in proper perspective in answering questions.
Mr. HRToN. I)o yoU have anything further to say to this committee
in connection with any testimony you have given today or yesterday ?
Mr. KAMENY. My entire testimony today was inte;ided 'to be relevant and germane only to 11.R. 5990, and in regard to that I have given
everything I want to say.
Mr. HoinoN. Do you have anything further to say on this subject ?
Ir. KAMFNY. Onl the entire subject of homosexuality and popular
Government attitude toward it, I could easily enough talk for hours,
which I don't think the committee wouldMr. HORTON. We are talking about. the relevancy of this act and
what. you testified to here today. Do you. feel that you have had anl
ample ol)ortunity to express yourself and your view s?
Mr. KAMENY. As far as our views with regard ko H.R. 5990 are concerned, yes.
Mr. DowDY. There is just one other thing which I would say is unnatural sexual relation that we have overlooked asking you about.
You may call it perfectly natural if you wish. That is incest. Are
you in favor of the repeal of the laws against incest?
Mr. KA.%INY. Probably not. because there is evidence that. this is
l)iologically harmful and genetically har-1mful.
Ai. I)owVD. So you think that is the one law on the statutes relating
to uny sexual relationship that should not. be repealed.
Mr. KAMENY. I am 1ot going to go into thislat length. Incest has
nothing to do with homosexuality, and I am here as a representative
of an organization dealing with homosexuality. Incest has nothing to
do with H.1. 5990, and therefore has nothing to do with this hearing.
Alr. IowDY. 1 glues that- is 'all. Oh, yes, there is one other thing.
Do you and your literature tell the people when you ask them for contribltions that, their contributions to you are tax deductible?
Mr. KAAMNY. We tell them we are a nonprofit, organization. We
have not had any formal ruling from the Internal Revenue Service, so
we don't say so.
Mr. DOWDY. Have you asked for it?
Mr. KMFNY. No, we have not.
Mr. )owny. Do you intend to ask for it ?
Mr. KAMAtENY. We haven't considered it. at. present.
Mr. DowDY. Now what is it. you tell people?
Mr. KA-MENY. We tell thenOi that, we are a. nonprofit. organization.
Mir. DOWDY. A nonprofit, organization. You don't tell them you ai'e
a charitable organization.
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M1'. KAMENY. No; because except by the somewhat. odd definition of
0he (haritable Solicitations Act, of its use of that. word, we don't feel
we are a charitable group.
'Ihey told us we had to register riider the act, and we said we weren't.,
and they said, "You have to register anyway." so we did. We made
no at teml)t at ni isrepreselt at ion.
Mr. Ilom'ON. Mr. Chairman, could we ask if tie witness include with
his testimony for our files an example of the solicitation that they make
of the public?
Mr.1 )owy. If you will furnish a sample of your solicitatioiMr. KAMENY. I don't think there exists anything to furnish an
example of. As I indicated, you will find a statement in our gazette.
We have done that.
Mr. DOwDY. Tliat is this?
Mr. KAMENY. Yes; I think there is it small statement in the back
which I read earlier which simply said "contributions gratefully accepied." It. is on the last )age at the bottom. Other than that., it has
been a matter of informal conversation with people we know anyway.
()h, at, the lecture which we sponsored in Juine at. the introduction of
this, 1 simply stated that, like many nonprofit, organizations, we depend
in large measure upon donations and contributions, and we would be
glad to accept them.
"
We have done really no further soliciting. We have not done any
door-to-door soliciting or anything of that sort.
Mr. )owny. You were going to--one member of the committee
asked for a list, of the lawyers whom you have some sort of a working
agreement with, and you were going to check with these fictitious
directorss you have.
Mr. KMEN.'Y. They are not fictitious. They are quite real.
Mr. I)ow
Well, ict itious names.
1y.
Mr. KtMENY. It. has never been granted that their names are
fictitious.
fr. l)owvY. I would like to know whether they are fictitious or not.
Mr. KAtm-NY. Wro went through that in considerable length.
Mr. DowDY. I know we did, and you evaded an answer every time.
Are they fictitious or not?
Mr. KmENy. I am going to continue not to reply. As president
of the society, I know the people under the names ini which they are
registered. I am informed that in the District any nalne adopted by
an individual is a. true name. Under that sense they are not fictitious,
if they have been adopted. Therefore whether or not they are
pseudonyns, they are true names.
Mr. I)own -. Mir. Nottingham, can they register under assumed
names?
Mr. NOm'INGIAM. I think under the filing I believe they have to be
mitatural persons, and natural persons have to give their names.

Mr. DowDY. If iaperson in the District of Columbia adopts an alias
or an assumed name; if I wanted to do business under some other
name I have to fileMr. No'riNoI3i.
We don't have a trade name law inthe District.
You (.1i1i use ally ae
in a business connection.
()n the filing of charter, and bylaws I think it,
is a little different.
I certainly would look to see if those people are natural or not. It is
something to--
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You will then, Mr. Nottingham, cheek

to see if these

aire real persoiis or fictitious names?
Mr. No'1',IN0\,AA. Yes, I will.
Mir. l)owDY-. And look into t iesuspension of this license.
Mr. NY-rINoI M. I certainlyly will loo1 at. it. ali(1 apply those pen-

alties that. are available, yes.
Ml'. HOlRTON. Mi'. (liirnian, on the subject I would like to suggest
that. the. committees give colisideration, and I had in mind during the
course of this testimony here today. to introducing a bill that would
amend the al)plical)le provisionss of this law to require that officers give
their real names and also that. they set, forth their addresses.
Mri.. I)owDY. Yes.
Mr. II)LE5'ION. Not this post office hox business.
Mr. Hou''oNx. This apparently is liot in('luded in the law now, but
I certainly think it should be in'the law.
Mi'. NorPriNGomIIA.
I went to the Corporation Counsel with this particular apl)lication. I ttriedl to get thelist of membership. I tried to
get the addres,,ses of the individuals, and I was told that this is a
d isclosure type of law, and that, I couldn't obtain it,
an( that I would
have to release the license on the facts I had.
These are the lega-l advisers of the I)istrict, and that is what I was
told. I think it would be a good thing to have authority to get names
and ad(resses of memberships.
Mir. HonrToN. I would also suggest, in this amendment that, it. require
that all who are registered now furnish this information. If they
don't then this be made the subject of revocation of the license.
Mir. DowDY. I think so. Now we would like to have as witnesses
Bruce Schuyler, and who are these other people?
Mr. KAMEN.y. They are listed.
Mr. DOW)Y. You know their names or have you forgotten what
names you used for them?
Mr. (A,MENY. No, sir.

Mr. DowDY. What are their names?
Ar. KAMENY. Our vice president is Mrs. Ellen Keene.
Mr. DOWDY. She is here. Is that her true name?
Mr. KAENY. Mly answer is as has been before.
Ai'. )owDY. In other words, that is a fictitious name she goes under
in connection with-I
Mr. KAMENY. For the umpteenth time, I have never admitted that
any of these names are fictitious. Under District law any name
adopted is a true name. That is our position.
Mr. DOWDY. Bruce Schuyler, can you produce him as a witness for
us?
M'. KAME'NY. This would depend entirely upon Mr. Schuyler.
Mr. I)oww). Now what are the others who are not here?

Mr. KAMENY. Earl Goldring.

Mr. l)owvny. Earl Goldring, can you produce him as a witness
for us?
lir. KAMENY. This depends entirely on Mr. Goldring.
Mr. DOWDY. Will you get in touch with him and Mr. Schuyler and
tell theim we would like to iave them as witnesses?
Mlr. KrsNY. I will pass your message on to them.
Mr. )owDv. We will meet back at-is there any of them besides
those t wo and Mrs. Keene?
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Mr. KAMENY. Those are president, vice president, secretary, and
treasurer. That. is the usual complement of officers of any organization.
Mr. DOWDY. That is all besides Miss Keene?
Mr. KAMENY. Mrs. Keene.
Mr. DoWDY. Can you get in touch with them as soon as you are
excused, and ask them if they will be here at 2:30 to testify on this
matter?
Mr. IKAMENY. I can attempt to. I cannot promise.
Mr. DowDY. Try that and see.
Mr. KA NMENY. I will attempt to.
Mr. DOWDY. And you will report back to us.
Mr. KAMENY. Wiat (o you want me to rel)ort back to you?
Whether they are going to 1)elhere or not.?
I will be glad to give you that information. I Will give you the
information in any case, but I cannot guarantee to the committee that,
I will 1)e al)le to contact them.
Mr. H-UDDMFTON. And obtain from them, if they decline to appear,
obtain from them the reasons they decline to appear.
Mr. KAMENY. Assuming I can contact them at all.
Mr. )oWDY. Have you got some doubts about it?
Mr. KAAMNY. Yes, as a matter of fact.
Mr. DoWDY. I thought you told us earlier that you had their adthem
to us.
goinghas
to give
but you weren't
dresses,
This is the middle
hone
addresses.
The society
Mr. KAM:NY.
of the business day, you know.
Mr. DowDr. Could you give us the information tomorrow then, or
the first of next week?
Mr. KAMIE NY. I could try to, assuming they are in town. Since I
am dealing with other people whose lives are their own, I cannot, of
course, make a formal commitment to the committee that I can supply
the information, if I can't obtain it, so this would not be proper nor
possible.
Mr. HORTON. You mean to say that as president of this organization
you don't have any way to contact the officers of this organization?
Mr. ](AENY. Yes; I do.
Mr. Toioix)N. Can you contact them on short notice?
Mr. KAMEtNY. Usually, on reasonably short notice, but not on tile

matter of a couple of hours. I, for one, expect to be out of town over
the weekend.
Mr. HoRTo,. Do they live in town?
Mr. KAMENY. They all live in the Greater Washington area.
Mr. HuDDLESTON. Mr.Chairman, I think Mr. Nottingham's question about this title 2, section 2104-it states:
"Each such application"-tlat is the application for the certification-"shall contain such information as the Commissioner shall by
regulationloequire."
What information do the Commissioners require in connection with
names and addresses of officers of applicants?
Mr. No'-rNOi, . W ,ehave an apl)lication that is prel)ared when
prop)erly filled out which will give us the information that we thought
was necessary to comnl)ly with the provisions of the code.
Mr. IhI)DDm.:STON. Does it,)rovide for the name and address of
officers?
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Mr. NorINGHAM. Yes, it'does. The first question is full name of
applicant. In this case they put the Mattachine Society of Washington. If the applicant is not an individual, furnish the following
information. They filled in President Franklin E. Kameny, Vice
President Mrs. Ellen Keene, Secretary Bruce Schuyler, Treasurer
Earl Goldring.
They gave as the address Post Office Box 1032, 'Washington, D.C.
Mr. HIUDDLESTON. For each one of them?
Mr. NOTrrINmIT-,Nt. For each one. I attempted on the original application to get. information beyond that. The Corporation Counsel
informed me that this was adequate.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. And so you did not make any request for additional information from the organization?
Mr. NO'TN
NOAX. The original application happened more than a
year ago. I do remember several conference and meetings with Mr.
Kameny.
Mr. KAMNENY. One meeting and several communications.
Mr. Nom'rI oHAM. Yes; and each time I would ask for something
else, and Mr. Kameny would give me the same answer you have heard
here, that. that is confidential information and can't release it.
I had also an unfavorable report. on this application from the police
department, and I tried to use information as tlm basis for not granting the registration, and was told that that was not part of this law,
that this is disclosure legislation, and as long as they answered the
questions on this form, that. is the extent of my investigation.
Mr. HUDDLES'roN. I)o you feel that, the questions on that form have
been answered by the use of a post office box as an address?
Mr. NorINGHA-M. Together with the address of Mr. Kameny at
5020 Cathedral Avenue NW.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. But I mean that place for the address, is that applicable to each individual named or do they want one address?
Mr. NOTTIN(uTHA.
It is to the Mattachine Society.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. The address of the society, not the address of the
signators.
Mr. No'-rIN, Ai,\.
That is right.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. Of the people whose names are listed.
Mr. No'rriNTNoi--3. We do ask for the address of the applicant, the
representative of the organization, and Mr. Kameny signed the application and notarized it.as president, and gave his address.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. The form does not require that each of these people whose names appear give their individual addresses.
Mr. N OT A.\, It, does not.
Mr. KAMENY. Mr. Chairman, would it be possible for Mr. Nottingham to tell us what the unfavorable information from the police departmnent was?
Mr..No(rrINGTIAM:. I do not have it here.
Mr. HUIDDLESTON. I don't think that we need to provide that..
Mr. DowDy. I don't think so either. We will be back at 2:30.
(Whereupon, at 1:30 p.m., the hearing was recessed, to reconvene
at 2: 30 p.m. of the same day.)
AFTERNOON SESSION

Mr. Dowi)y. Mr. Kameny, will you come around, please.
Were you able to contact either one of your
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STATEMENT OF FRANKLIN E. KAMENY, PRESIDENT, MATTACHINE
SOCIETY, WASHINGTON-Resumed
Mr. KAMENY. No, I was not; not on this short notice.

Mr. DOWDY. When you called one of them by telephone, you have
the telephone numbers?
Mr. KAMENY. Yes; I do.
Air. J)OWDY. When you call one of them do you call for them by the
name Schuyler or whatever the other man's name is?
Mr. KAMENY. I called for them by their first names. I rarely use
last names.
Mr. DowDy. By their first names. What first name do you use?
Mr. KAMENY. Bruce for Mr. Schuyler and Earl for Mr. Goldring.
Mr. DowDY. Do you call them at their place of business?
Mr. KAMENY. No.
Mr. DOWDY. I don't lnow whether you have answered it or not. Is
this Mattachine Society of Washington incorporated?
Mr. KAMHENY. No; it is not.
Mr. DowDy. It is not incorporated. Are you the same Franklin
Edward Kameny who was involved in a lawsuit that was cited in
Federal Reporter, second series, volume 282 at page 823, in which you
were suing Wilbur M. Brucker, Secretary of the Army?
Mr. KAMENY. And the Civil Service Commissioners, yes; that went
to the Supreme Court.
Mr. DOWDY. What were the charges brought against you which were
involved in this lawsuit?
Mr. KAMNEY. The charges were two: one was alleged, but unproven,
falsification of form 57.
Mr. DOWDY. What was the false statement you made in form 57
as alleged?
Mr. KAMENY. I don't feel that this information is relevant to H.R.
5990.
Mr. DowDY. We can get it of course.

Mr. KAMENY. Of course you can.

it.

Mr. DownY. Would you rather tell us or just let us get it?
Mr. KA3MENY. Insofar as it is on the record, you are welcome to geot

Mr. DOWDY. Then you don't want to tell us what it is.
Mr. K AmENY. I feel that all of these matters are personal ones which
are not relevant to H.R. 5990.
Mr. DoWDY. What is the other charge? You said there were two
charges, one for falsification. What was the other charge?
Mr. KAmENY. I feel that that, too, is not relevant to H.R. 5990. I
feel that none of my personal background is relevant to H.R. 5990.
Mr. DOWDY. You are representing an organization here which is
closely connected with the fact that you are being permitted to solicit
charitable contributions in the District. Mr. Huddleston, do you have
any further questions of this witness?
Mr. HUDDLESTON. I am trying to find something here.
Mr. DoWDY. We will call Mrs. Keene next. I will be back in just
a minute.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. Mr. Kameny, will you be available the rest of the
afternoon?
Mr. KAXENY. Yes, I expect to be.
82-,775-64--7
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Mr. lIUDDLESTON. I will ask you something later on rather than delay at this time.
-WillMrs. Keene please come around.
Mr, RiOrTON. What is your name?

STATEMENT OF ELLEN KEENE, VICE PRESIDENT, MATTACHINE
SOCIETY, WASHINGTON
Mi's. KEBNE. Ellen K ne.
Mr. IIoilVON. Are you married?
Mrs. KE,NE. Yes.
Mr. I[OwTON. What is your husband's name?
Mrs. IKEHN1. I can't tell you. 1 (10 not wish to tell you.
Mr. HORTON. Pardon?
Mr1's. KEENE. I do not wish to tell you my husband's name.
Mr. iIOItTON. IS youri1 husband's name different than Keene,
IC-0-e-n .e?
Mrs. iKE.NE. I would not like to say that.
Mr. 1hORTON. Where do you live, Mrs. Keene?
Mrs. KiEN. I don't wish to tell you.
Mr. hIORTON. Are you the vie president of the Mattachine Society
of Washington?
Mrs. KEENE. Yes; I am.
Mr. HORTON. Iow long have you been vice president?
Mirs. KEENE. I believe it was February of this year. I am not sure
whether it was January or February, but I believe it was February.
Mr. IIowroN. Was there an election of officers at that time?
Mrs. KENE . Yes.
Mr. ILonToN. Were you present at the election of officers?
M rs. KEENE. Yes.
Mr. 1onToN. How many people were present?
Mrs. KEFNH. I would guess 20, possibly fewer.
"Mr.
HORTOX . Where was the meeting held?
Mrs. KEFNE. In it private home.
Mr. 11ORTON. Were these men and women or was it mostly men?
Mrs. KEENE. There was at least one other woman there at the time.
Mr. HoRtTOX. To the best of your recollection there were two women.
Mrs. KEENE. Yes. It is possible there was another one there because I don't remember that particular meeting.
Mr. HOliToN. Were there any other persons that were nominated for
the office of vice president?
Mrs. KEENE. YOs.
Mr. LIo1TON. Who was the other person who was nominated for vice
president V
Mrs. K FNP. Believe it or not, I am not sure.
Mr. HORTON. Was it a man or woman?
Mrs. K ENE. Yes; it was a man.
Mr. HoRwON. How do you get in contact with the Mattachine So-

ciety ? Were you contacted or did you contact them?
Mrs. KEENE. Neither really.
Mr. HORTON. Pardon?
Mrs. KEENE. Neither really.
Mr. HORTON. Ilow did.you become--

Mrs. KEENE. It was just one of these things that you learn about
over a period of time.
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Mr. I-fowroN. How did you learn about it first 9,
Mrs. KFENE. Through people that I know.
Mr. HORTON. Were these people that belonged to the organization?
Mrs. KENpE. Some were and some were not.
Mr. HIORTON. And what (lid they tell you about the organization
when you first heard about it?
Mirs. KE.BENE. That it was in short an organization which was trying to eliminate some of the prejudice and discrimination against
homosexuals.
Mr. HORTON. Iad you been interested in this matter before?
Mrs. KENE. Well, it
idepens
on what you mean by interested. I
have certainly been inter ted, yes
Mr. HIRTo'N. I am talking a bout the Purposes of the organization,
sticking strictly to that.
.
Mrs.KFENF. That is what I am trying to define. Not knowing there
was such an organization, 1, of course, was not interested in that, but
I was certainly interested in the fact, that I feel that homosexuals are
unfairly discriminated again
4-h"
iere is an unfair prejudice
against them.
Mr. HORTON. Lo% ong have you been of this 'nion?
Mrs.
ENE. '1'
I
years.
Mr. HORToN. . nd had you made a
lU
nifestation o this opinion
to anyone or
y groups?
"
\
Mrs. Ki *, .1, I aie-e in onve -sation w th my frien( I had on
more than lne occAss il, but I never, never actively said somebody
ought to d somethin;ahQut it.
Mr.H TON. When you t

-\

AQlit
ur fri id. would 3 u tell
A.*e yo tal ing bout the cople

ou are talking ab (
iembors
ujs oir r I i 11tion now?
RENE.At al a
a'
ti
I did
know ny of the memie organic ation.
I: *%
j
Mr. H ETON. '_at
wa. t that
ltght ti is organiza on to
your at ition?
ou
h.ullhear f b 6i I
me place.
Mrs. I
, Fr mftiends %N.
,who I ,c d d
sing
t~ON.,
01.
t1o1', ong ago0 whst
SA
"?- it.
Mrs. KR E. At least asiQ-ng-ls 8 mon is ago, would s y. It is
me who
who aire
Mrs. I
bers
t

hard for me o estimate.

Mr. Hoirro
you first beca

So to the etof you recol !c,1 a)out, 18 nontls ago
awareMrs. KFENE.
n after it was or anized.
Mr. 11onToN (con iIuing). Of this society.
Mrs. KEENE. Soon S

t was organized.

hi not sure ,when that

was.

Mr. HORTON. Had you attended any meetings before you were
elected vice president?
Mrs. Ku.i . Oh, yes.
Mr. HOwRTON. IHow many meetings had you attended?
Mrs. KEE NE. Two or three I would not like to-Mr. hOnTON. How were these meetings conducted? Does the
resident preside?
Mrs. KEEiNE. Yes.

Mr.

h1oRTON.

And how long do the pueetings usually last?

Mrs. KiENE. About 2 hours.
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Mr. HORTON. Where are they usually hold?
Mrs. KEEN. In a private home.
Mr. HORTON. Ill the District?
Mrs. KFENFE. Yes.
Mr. HORTON. And is this private home the home of one of the members?
Mrs. KFEENE. Yes.
Mr. HORTON. Do you always hold it in the same home?
Mrs. KEENE. We have held-usually, I think, our meetings have
been hold in the same place, but not always.
Mr. HoRToN. At these meetings in addition to the business were
there reports on the solicitations of funds?
Mrs. IKEPNE. You can't refer to solicitations for funds because it
isn't that active. Our president or our treasurer always reported
when we had received contributions in the mail, but I think, as Dr.
Kameny told you we have not really solicited funds in any active way
other than the little notice in the-Mr. HORTON. What have you all been doing all these months that
you have been meeting? What is the nature of your business?
Mrs. KEEiNE. We discuss what problems there are to be faced with
respect toMr. HORTON. JLt's talk about one of those problems. Give us specifically one of the problems.
Mrs. KF.EEN. The fact that a person who is a homosexual has a very
hard time finding job.
Mr. H1orrON. Does this usually take some time for discussion on
this?
Mrs. KEEoNE. Of course not just that general subject, but it may be
a specific instance, factually what has taken place and what we can
do about it. That is the most important thing.
Mr. HORTON. Are refreshments served at these meetings?
Mrs. KEENE. Usually at the end we have punch and cookies, 15
minutes or so.
Mr. HORTON. How long do the meetings usually last, a couple of
hours did you say?
Mrs. KEENE. Yes. I have never known one to last more than two
and a half hours. I can think ofMr. HORTON. Have you ever seen or participated in any homosexual
acts either during the course of these meetings or subsequent thereto
in the private homes?
Mrs. KEENE. No.
Mr. HORTON. Have you ever been present either during these meet-

ings or following these meetings when this has been suggested or talked
about?
Mrs. KEENE. Definitely not.
Mr. HORTON. Have you ever been in discussions in any of these
meetings about the homosexual act?
Mrs.KFrNE. No.
Mr. HORTON. This is never discussed?
Mrs. KFNE.. No. I might say that my observation has been that
any attempt to discuss it would be very much frowned on.
Mr. HORTON. Who asked you to be an officer of this organization?
Mrs. KEuENE. I do not remember.

AMENDING D.C. CHARITABLE SOLICITATION ACT

Mr. HORTON. Did you of your own volition attempt to be an officerI
Mrs. KEENE:. No. Did I actively ask?
Mr. HORTON. Yes.
Mrs. KIP' N. No.
Mr. HouToN. Did somebody ask you?
Mrs. KEENE. I was nominated as I recall at a meeting.
Mr. HoiroN. Do you know the members of the organization?
Mrs. KEEMNE. Do I what?
Mr. HIoRTON. Do you know the members of the organization?
Mrs. KEENE. Well, yes.
Mr. HORTON. You are the secretary?
Mrs. KEE'N . No, I am not. I am the vice president.
Mr. HoTON. I am sorry. Do you know the members?
Mrs. KiEENE. Yes. Do you mean to recognize them by face?
Mr. HORTON. Yes.
Mrs. KEENE. Yes, some of them. Some of them I am not sure of.
Mr. HORTON. Do you know the secretary?
Mirs. KEENE. Yes.
Mr. HoR ON. What is his name?
Mrs. KEENE. His name in the society is Bruce Schuyler. That is
the name that I know him by.
Mr. HORTON. You mentioned his name in this society. Has he got
another name?
Mis. KE, NE. I can't tell you.
Mr. HORTON. Do you know him by any other name?
Mrs. KEE ,N. I can't answer that.
Mr. HoxtTON. Have you been instructed by counsel as to how you
should respond to questions here today?
Mrs. KEENi,. No, I have not.

Mr. HoIRroN. Do you know Earl Goldring?
Mrs. KEENE. Yes.

Mr. HORTON. Is that an assumed name?
Mrs. KFENE. I cannot answer.
Mr. 1IoRTON. That is the only name you know him by?
Mrs. KEIENE. I can't answer that.

Mr. HORTON. Do you know him by another name?
Mrs. KEENE. I beg your pardon?
Mr. HoRToN. Do you know him by another name?
Mrs. KFENE. I don't want to answer that. All that I know him as
is Earl Goldring, and I know him through my position in the society,
and in no other way.
Mr. HoirroN. Have you ever presided at any of the meetings?
Mrs. KEFNE,. No.
Mr. HOrroN. You were present, weren't you, this morning when
Mr. Kameny was testifying?
Mrs. KEENE. Yes.
Mr. HORTON. Did you hear him testify about the purpose of the
organization, to alter the criminal ,.w in regard to private consenting
homosexual acts by adults?
l-s. KEENE. Yes.
Mr. HoxroN. Do you subscribe to that purpose?
Mrs. KEENE. Ye-, I do.
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Mfr. IloirroN. IDo you. subscribe to thle purp'oses is hie iliiated
theim here this mlornling III his testimlonly?
M rs. KPEENE. Not, p~erhapl~s in thle words thant hie i150(1.
Mil'. HORT'iON. D~O youI thin1 li0 wVits ii('111'iite ill Staitinig tile l)OqitiO~l
of tile orgaizaion
IOU it It reset to this?
Mi's. ICEE'NE. Insofar ats lie stately that, tile purpose of Che o'giiliizittion 01' tht one, I light say, iiope of tile organizations was that, it
w1ouIld he 110 loiigei', that thue criinaiiil laiw would IIL c hanlged So that
it would no longer he at crime for one ('onsenitilig adult, to vomminit it
hio Iiiosexilit I iact, wit h another
lck

onisening iidtilt, Iii priiviate.

I tilnk

thiat. thmt. is a hope, til aiml of thle society.
Mft'. HlORTON. 119i1it is YotI'I defiinition, Of tile 11ioinoSeXiiiil
Mrs. KEENt-E. Aniyonie Who feels it sexual aittiracotioii toward'( iit person
of thim

110seX.

Mi'. Ioii'I'x. D)oes tit is l Ii('hlde. t( h toiiosexult acot ?
11ENE
4el, it ilVluoh'S, Of cours-18, at great 111111Y JPople Who
Mi's.

Comntu1it, lionloseXtiiul acOts5, buit, of ('0l-se50 it, al1so iiicliolts ;I grepat, ]))inyi
peoJplo who10 n(eer cooiiiit, hioimosexul acts.
Aft'. HIORTiON. All'.

(lii'inaum, 1 hado st artedl tile questioning of this

witnles.s, anld I yie'ld baick to theechairmnanl.
Nfm'.
~~11d1
lowvnvhid you dle 1i ie Ilosou
1
il~uil] iiginl?
Mi's. Km.N E. As anyo;ne wh'o feels it sexual at tractionl towirdii'llother person of the sa ine Sex.
Mfr. 1)owvin. I thought you left out. tile sexiial at traction thie (hi'st
timel.
Mu'si. K1HN*F,. I hope I d(IWIhit. I dhidni't- i0flh to. I tink that is it
Vo'y inipfitllt. part. of it.
Am'. D)ownyr. 1 (10, too. It Seimed Kanieuy tis miorninlg was wantlng to leave thailt. oit.
Mrs. KEIu',NP. WVell, that. was at slip of his tonguep then, I think.
Mfr. IDOWDY. D)o youl distiniguishi betweenl homosexual and1( 105lbali
Mrs. KCEENE. Werjll, in comllilo terminology it lesbian is it female
Itoillosexuail].
Mi'-. DOWDY. There is fill organization of leslbiills called thle 'Ditigli-

tel's of Bilitis, I believe?
Mu's. KEEI-NE. Yes.
Mu'. DowDY. A re you atmiember of thalt, organizat ion?
Mrs. KEENE. No.
Mli'. DOWDY'. Are you atimembier of tiny of these international orgaiiizlitions of Ilomosextials?
Mi's. KFNE. No.
Mr. DOWDnY. I had to go to thie telephone, but. I understand you hafve
declined] to answer the question whether you are testifying under your
true name.
Mr. IfoirtoN. Maty IMi'.EEE.Did you actually ask methat?
Mr. HOiRTON. T did ask hler, Mr. Chairman, alboiit hiei iame, and
shte said it was Ellen Keene. Then I asked if site was married, and
she said( "Yes," and] slie ref used to give 111e thle name of hler husband.
Mi'.Downy. Ts Ellen 1(00110your name oi'is it. an alias?
iS. K'EE-'NE. That is at question I (10 not want to answer.
Mr. DOWDY. You know, of course, tilat we innst assume that you aire
testifying under at false name, or else you wouuldnr't mnind answering.
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Not iii the light, of thle explanations that Mir. Karineny
ul110.
Mr.1 )o~vi~'. The same, thing applied to him. I-T said hie used his
right. nlame.
Airs. KEENE. B~t lie wats tlinlg ll)Oult other Ofl!Mc'S Of the society.
Mlr. 1)owny. You ai'e talking alioilt only yoiiiself now.
MtI'S. KRRiNE. 1I1 fintlig albouit myself as8 onle of those. Other officers
of the society to whoim hie wals ieferrl in1)
Mr. lDowiny. I don't, r'ememb~er wh (,et- ihe test ified that Ellen IKeeiie
wa'ls Your right name1or not.
AGrs. KEPENE. I (1011't, ilmi gine ill tile light of his other tvestiioiiy
thathed(id. Ast a nttei'of fiic-t, lin surie lied(iilot.
Ia
1Suggest. thlt, this witness be
Mit'. 11I1Oi''N. Mi'. (1i1iinan
SW'oi'il a11li e asked these (jilest ionls?,
('1ca(10
Oi
thaft-.
Mm'-S. KEiTNE. I don't tli
Mli', 1owl) . Did You give uis Your ((li'Cres?
Mi's1. K1(E N I,. No.*
Mr I )owiuy. What, is your dmess?
Mm's. KRENE. (I( notNwiSh to give ut hudlll.
Mi'. 1)owi)Y. Ar'e you emiployedl?
Mm's. KERNJ,'. Yes.
Nh'-s.

KEENE.

lilts
g i0'en

Mi'-. Dowin'. Who do You woi'k for?
Mm'-S. EEN E. 1d(0 ilotWish to t('iiyO
Mr'. 1 owin. Evenl if we pressed~'( tdie ques't ion You w~ould~ still refuPse
to linsw~ei'?
Mrls. KEENE. I Tilde'i' tlp((-ii-c('llist ail1(e5, Yes, I believe so. Of course,
this is something t l111t. I had not anlt icilpat d beiiig asked, its I toldl you
earlhieir. I dlid not ('XiW(t, to testify, 1111(1 Ia liu'( ot. had it chance to
liinilaouitit.,bhut I imel ieve thalt tlils;Wolll( M'. lDowny. You t est itied about. these homosexual acts ill pivi~ate
go along with Kally's t'st illionly that it is
('i P('lillst ailms. D o y-oil
if youl halie anl aludienice-if your' audience, regardless of
inl piite
hiow~ la're, is'lnot. ninkiing too Ilnu('hi mioise
Mi'Vs. KEENE. I thlinkl thilt. is It (ItUCSt ionl Of oii10'S Owii iflterjpretaltiOnl,
all1( wh'lethier onle approves of it or not, is again at matter of personal
pre'fer'ence.
TIo iii indl I w~oullihve to say "No," I don't think it.Is Inlivflte, blit
oil tile A-otl' ad I would have to(say thatsomeonels coil d(interprlet
it as beinJg di fferent.
Mfr.Do1)oyun. If lie was testifying thle beiefs ofttie society, youl would

his definition('on1(lede thalt.
Mr's. KENE. Ta.lewsts figwa
Mri. IDowwl. lie was testifying ats lprosideit, of the society, So You
would 'oincedel to ilis definition of what )rivftcy is?
.
MI'S. KPRNvE. No, lfl(atise f don't think lie w asi expressiing till opinion
of the society. Ife was expressing it personal opinion. The society
lits ineer (elen (liselis-se that, aspect of it,
Mr. lDowv. Do you have anuy questions, Mir. liddleston. Air. Sislc?

Thankl You.
That is all].
Mir. 1-owmroN. Could I ask the witness a question please?
M's. KEENE. Yes.
Mr. I1OiTON. Are you employed?
Mtr-s.
KEEN]. Yes.
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Mr. HORTON. Where are you employed?
Mrs. KEENE. I do not wish to tell you.
Mr. HonToN. Are you employed by the Federal Government.?
Mrs. KEI.NE. No, I am not.
Mr. HorON. Are you employed here in the District of Columbia?
Mrs. KEENE. Further than that I will not answer.
Mr. 1o=roN. I say, are you employed in the District of Colmbia ?
AMIS. KEENE. I wi l not answer where I am employed.
Mr. HORTON. That is all.
Mr. Dowiy. Where does your husband work?
Mrs. KEENE. I don't wish to answer that.
Mr. DoWDy. Is ie a mellber of the society?
Mrs. KEENE. No.
Mr. )owi)Y. )oes he know you are a member of the society?
Mrs. KEENE. Yes.
Mr. DowDy. He approves of it?
Mrs. KuEENE. I assume so, yes9.
Mr. DoWDY. Thank you.
Now Prof. Monroe 11. Freedman.
Where are you employed, or are you taking the fifth on us, too?
STATEMENT OF MONROE H. FREEDMAN, NATIONAL CAPITAL AREA
CIVIL LIBERTIES UNION

Mr. FREEDMAN. I (lid not understand that other witnesses were, sir.
Mr. DOWDY. That is what it amounted to.
Mr. FiREEDMAN. I am a member of the bar and I am a professor of
law at George Washington University Law School. I am here in my
capacity as chairman of the Freedom of Communications Committee
of the National Capital Area Civil Liberties Union.
Mr. DowDY. I believe this morning you declined to answer whether
you were a member of this Mattachine Society.
Mr. FRPEDlAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. DOWDY. Are you a member or do you decline to say?
Mr. FREEDMAN. I decline to say, sir.
Mr. DOWDY. Are you testifying under your true name?
Mr. FREEDMAN. Yes, I am, sir.

Mr. DOWDY. Do you know any reason why these other people
wouldn't.
Mr. F'EDMAN. It is their understanding apparently, and it seems
to me there is reason to believe it, that they 'ould be subjected to persecut ion because of homosexuality or because someone might rightly
or wrongly believe that they are homosexuals.
Mr. 1)ow)Y. Is that the reason you refuse to answer the question?
Mr. FiEDMAN. Which question are you referring to, sir?
Mr. DowDY. Whether you are a member of the society.
Mr. FRBEDMAN. No. I am a rather conservative person and oldfashioned about my private life, and except, insofar as it is relevant to
these proceedings, I would prefer to keep my private life and my
private associations private.
Air. DOWDY. You know when you answer questions about a thing,
it is well to know your connection with it, so you know whether there
is bias or prejudice in the remarks you make. Are you testifying as
a lawyer for this organization?
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Mr.FREEDMAN. I am testifying in my capacity as chairman of the
Freedom of Communications Committee of the National Capital Area
Civil Liberties Union.
Mr. DOWDY. You heard the statements of the president of this
organization. Do you agree with the purposws of the organization as
expressed by him?
Mr. FnREEDMAN. To the best of my knowledge, sir, the National
Capital Area, Civil Liberties Union has, taken no position on that
whatsoever. I caie here in the hopes of being able to testify about

IR. 5990.

Mr. DowDY. What organization did you say you are testifying for?
Mr. F RED.AN. ile N national Capital Area Civil Liberties Union.
Mr. IDowviy. What is the liI'loso of that organizationV
Mr. FRmEDMAN. One of the purposs of the organization is to proteet the Constitution of the United States, and specifically the Tiill
of Rights from the kind of encouragement that is constituted by I.R.
5990.
I might, say, sir, that the bill is rather remarkable in the amount of
unconstitutionality that it has been managed to pack into two short
paragraphs.
Mr. ])owi)y. lIave you ever al) )eared before Congrs,, iII support of
the constitutionality of any bill that is trying to look after the welfare
of the people of the country?
Mr. FnED3MAN. I appeared before Congress as aid to Senator
McClellan on one occasion. That was the only time that I have ever
appeared before a conunittee of Congress.
Mr. I)owDy. Were you sul)porting some bill, then, that was trying to
l)rotect the people againstMr. FItEEDMAN. IIIImy ju(lglent it was, sir.

Mr. DowDY (continuing). Against depredation from any kind of
illegal activities?
MIr. FREEDMAN. I am not sure he could be l)hrased exactly that way.
What we were concerned with was the so-called labor-management
reform bill of 1959, which is now known as the Landrum-Grifin. Act,
but I would not mind, sit, chatting with you about this, except that
I promised my daughter that I would drive her to a summer camp
today, and I am late now, and she is rather anxious.
If I could talk about the bill I would be grateful.
Mr. Downy. All right, you can start out.
Mr. HORTON. Could we ask the witness to give us a little bit more
about who he is. You have indicated you are a professor of law,
Mr. FREDMAN. Yes, sir.

Mr. HIORtTON. Where did you get your schooling?

Mr. Fit )MAN. Harvard University.
Mr. HORtTON. When did you finish?
Mr. FREEDMAN. I got my A.B. in 1951, my LL. B. in 1954, and my
master of laws in 1950.
Mr. hORTON. Where (lid you go from there?
Mr. FREE.J.DMAN. I practiced law in Philadelphia with a mediumlarje office for 2 years.
Air. lloroN. And then what did you do?
Mr. FREEI)MAN. I came to George Washington University and
started as an assistant professor of law. Three years later I was
granted tenure. I am now an associate professor of law.
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Mr. HORTON. Have you been employed on the Hill?
Mr. F tEEDMAN. Yes. I1 1959 I was itlegislative consullant to
Senator McClellan.
Mr. HlIRON. Have you had any other eml)loyment in the 1)istriet
or in the Metropolitan District area?
M'. FREEDMAN. I have practiced law in the District of Columbia.
Mr. HIOION. Are you practicing law now?
Mr.
TREEI.\N.
'1'he
practice if 11111doing can only be hlghingly
Called l)ractice, because it is remunerative.
I have at the present, time al)t)roxilnately five cases oil court alplolintmnent, by appointment eliher of tle 11.S. ('ourt, of Appeals for tile J)istrict o? Columbia Circuit, o, tle 11S. District Courl for the, districtt
of Columbia.
Mr. 1ORTON. ])O yOU have a law office?
Mr. ],IE I)MAN. No; 1 (10 not, sir. Well, ill it sense, yes; I have fin
office in my home, in that I correspond as an attorney fr'om my home
particular with crini inal defendants whom I am appointed to'defend
by the(courts in the District.
Mr. lIo'rON. Have you ever represented the Mattachitie Society?
MI'. FREED11 AN. No, ir.
Mr. HIob'oN. Have you ever advised them or consulted with them
on any legal matt rs eit lher formally or informal ly
Mr. FIEEDMAN. Informally I have, sir-.
Mr. IoiRTON. And how long have you done this, over what p eriod
of time?

Mr.FIlEEDMAN. It1has been less than a week. I don't remember the
first (lay I received a telephone call from Mr. Kameny,lbut I am sure
it. must have been this week. I did not know untilI riday evening
when Mr. Carliner called me and asked me to testify, that I would 1e
lere.

Mr. HOIRTON. This is the first. time you ever heard of the Matitachine
Society?
Mr. FiREDMAN. No. I heard of tlem--I really think, sit, that we
are getting into questions that are relevant only to my personal associations, and not to the merits of lie bill I think the committee is
attemptingMr.HoilirroN. You just indicated, sir, that you have done some legal
work for this organization, and I would like to know when you first,
heard about it. You indicatedl there earlier that you were rel)l:esenting
some organization, and now you indicate that you have done some legal
work for this group.
Mr. FimDMAN. I said that informally I have spoken of legal matter's with members of this group.
Mfr. HOITON. 1-ave you advised you?
this group on legal matters? You
haven't
have advised its president,
Mr. FRiEEDMrAN. To a very limited extent I have given him informal

legal advice, yes.
Mrl. 1HorWPON. Over what Period of time has this legal adviceMr. FREVDMAN. Less than a week, as I answered previously.
Mr. HouRON. When did you firs-t hear of the Mattachine Society?
Mr'. FRE:EDM\N. I am not sure why that is relevant to what we are
talking about.
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Mr. HoRTON. I am trying to find out, and I don't know that it is
necessary for you to know what I am asking for, but the purpose, I
am trying to find out, the piirpo.% I am asking these questions is to
ascortain whether or not you are one of the lawyers that is on the group
of lawyens that they apparently are referring some of their homosexuals in need to.
I lave you ever had any cases referred to you by them?
Mr. lPIETI)AAN. Before I answer that question, I would have to
know in what, way it is relevant to theNse proceedigs.
Mr. HoltN Idon't know that it is necessary for me to answer that
question.
I want to 11nd out fromn you, and if you want. to answer it all right.
If you don't. want. to answer it, I woulld like to find out if you don't
want to answer it.
Mr. FiUEDNrAN. I am appearing here as chairman of the Freedom
of Communications Committee of the National Capital Area Civil
Libeli, Union.
Mr. IloirrON. You said that before.
Mr. FIEDnMAN. Apparently it is not. understood, sir.
Mr. HolrON. I am Irying to find out from you whether you have
ever had referred to you as an attorney any homosexual in need by
this society, prior to the time that you had taken the witness stand
here.
Mr. FRE1,-EDMAN. In a proper proceeding that had anything to do
with the practice of law in the District, of Columbia, I would )e happy
to answer that, question. I do notMr. Ilowiow. You refuse to answer it?
Mr. FREE MAN. es, I (10.
Mr. HoiroN. AP right.
Mr. HuI)I x,'oN. What is this National Capital Civil Liberties
Union? Is that an affiliate of the American Civil Liberties Union?
Mr. FREEDMAN. Yes, sir.
M r. HIUI ),I),s'roN.
A.local branch?
Mr. FnRDMAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. DOWVDY. Have you got one of these permits to solicit charitable
contributions here in the District of Columbia?
Mr. FREEDAIAN. I don't have any idea, sir. This is not one of the
areas in which I am active in the organization.
Mr. DOWDY. So you are not sure whether you have any interest in
this bill or not.
Mr. FREUDMAN. I beg your pardon?
Mr. DOWDY. Then you are not sure whether you have any interest
in this bill at all.
Mr. FREEDMAN. We have an interest in this bill insofar as we have
an interest in civil liberties, and this bill would constitute, if enacted,
a gross violation of civil liberties, sir.
Mr. DOWDY. Then if you have ever been to law school you know
that your connection with the Mattachine Society would be relevant
here, in establishing bias or prejudice on your part. Don't they still
teach that in law school?
Mr. FREEDMAN. The relevance of the question in my judgment, has
to be balanced against my own feeling, my own sense of conscience
about sanctity of private organization, private association.
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In my judgment that outweighs any concern that I have with whatever
inferences the committee might choose to draw as to my bias or
preiudico.
r. HuiDDD STON. Mr. Freedman, you have spoken rather freely
and bluntly about other aspects of your background, where you went
to school, the fact that you were over at the Senate on some bill that
they had over there.
Then all of a sudden you expressed extreme reluctance to toll us
any more about your private background, on the ground that you say
these other matters, the rest of this private business is privileged.
Why did you happen to draw the line right at that point as to what
you would tell us and what you wouldn't tell us?
Mr. FREEDMAN. I was attempting to draw the line, sir, between
my professional competence to appear before this committee and
testify with regard to the constitutionality of H.R. 5990, about which
I might say I haven't had a chance to say a word, and my private life,
which I think has no bearing on the merits of that question.
Mr. I-IuDES'roN. Wetare trying to draw a line between your professional competence and your bias.
Mr. FREEDMAN. If the committee chooses to infer that I am biased
on an inference t hatMr. HI-nDirSToN. The committee doesn't have enough information

to infer a anything. That is what we are trying to get.
Mr. HOITORN. I will ask you the question, Are you biased?
Mr. FREEDMAN. No, sir; I am not in any way biased in favor or
against the organization in question.
Mr. HORTON. How long have you been a member of this organization-

Mr.

FREEDMAN.

The American Civil Liberties Union?

Mr. HORTON. Yes.
Mr. FREEDfAN.

Probably for-my gosh, since about 1948 or before.

Mr. HORwON. Now you mentioned the larger group. You are some-

tiing like a subcommittee.
Afr. FREEDIAN. The National Capital Area Civil Liberties Union
is a relatively new sul)sidiary of the American Civil Liberties Union.
Mf r. HORTON. What is the other group that you mentioned, like some
subcommittee? Will you say your little speech over again and let nm
get the first part.
Mr. FREEDMAN. I al appearing here, attempting to appear here as
chairman of the freedom of communications committee.
Mr. HORTON. The freedom of communications committee, let's stop
there a minute. Iow long has that committee been in existence?
Mr. FREEDMAN. Probably as long as the NCACLU has been in
existence, and that is probably 2 or 3 years I believe.
Mr. HORTON. How long have you been chairman of that subcommittee or of that committee?
Mr. FREEDMAN. I was formally made chairman at a meeting last
week. I could give you the exact date.
Mr. HORTON. Was that prior to the notice of this meeting or after?
Mr. FREEDMAN. Thlit was prior to the time that I knew that I was
going to be appearing here.
Mr. HORTON. *Whatdoes the freedom of communications committee
do? What is its function?

AMENDING

D.C. CHARITABLE SOLICITATION ACT

105

ir. FREEDMAN. The freedom of communications committee is concerned with any issue relating to freedom of speech, f reedom of association and related rights under the Bill of Rights to the Constitution.
Mr. IoirioN. Who suggested that you appear here today?
Mr. FitEEDYAN. I was asked by the chairman of N(JACLU, Mr.
David Carliner, Sunday evening, if I would be willing to appear yesterday, and I was here yesterday morning promptly at 10 to appear.
Mr. HORTON. Did you have any request from the president of the
Mattachine Society?
Mr. FIREDMAN. NO. I ha(i a call from him after I found that I
was going to testify, but I had no request from him.
Mr. l]h'oroN. And you did talk to himI before he came lere?
Mr. FREEDMAN. Yes.
Mr. 1ORTON. Did you attempt to advise him?
Mr. FRtEEDM%1AN. Informally and to a very limited extent I would;
yes.
I hesitate to give a more definite answer than that, because I was
not retained and I did not give him formal professional advice, and
I would not want-Mir. HORTON. I don't want to be confused now. You state you are
here as chairman of this committee. Then earlier I asked you some
questions about legal advice to this group, and you indicated about a
week ago you were asked to give some legal advice, and you had been
at least giving some legal advice over a period of about a, week.
Mr. I REEDMAN. I have given a very limited amount of informal
legal advice.
Mr. HoR'roN. Regardless of the amount.
Mr. FRETI)MAN. Over a period of less than a week. The legal advice--let me clarify this. This is the reason for my hesitancy.
The legal advice has been such as state fully and frankly and honestly everything that you think is relevant to the hearing before the
committee. This is the nature of the legal advice, in general. I was
not asked nor-Mr. Iowrox. I am not asking you to go into what the nature of the
legal advice is. I am just asking whether or not you gave any legal
advice, and your answer apparently is "Yes."
Mr. FREMMAN. Yes.

Mr. HowroN. For a week you had been giving legal advice. Now
much legal advice, the extent or the nature of it doesn't make any difference, but you had been advising this organization as a lawyer.
Now I am asking you who called you to retain you, if you had been
retained.
If you are not retained, who called you to ask you to at least give this
informal legal advice?
Mr. FREEDMAN. Mr. Kam(,ny.
Mr. Hon'roN. Was that prior to the time you were assigned to come
here to testify as the Chairman of the Federal Communications Committee or was this afterward?
Mr. WFREEDMAX. I have not yet been given such exalted Federal position, sir, as Chairman of the FederalMr. HowrTo. I am sorry, freedom of communications committee.
Mr. FlREEDMAN. That was afterward that Mr. Kameny first called
Me.
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Mr. Hon'To. Subsequent to that time then, you got a call and then
subsequent to that time you had been advising you as a lawyer, and
they you have also been acting as chairman of this committee.
Mr. FREEDMAN. Yes; but 17take a certain amount of pride in my
professional advice, and I wouhl distinguish a formal legal opinion
from a curbstone or offhand telephone suggestion or piece of advice,
and for that rentson I wouhl prefer to qLtify it. Again I have now
been here 20 minutes or so, and I haven't yet had a chance to talk about
the bill.
Mr. DOWDY. If you would answer the questions that were asked,
instead of evading them, we would have been through with this a long
time.
Mr. FR DMwAN. Perhaps if the committee heard what I have to say,
you would find that I wias not biased.
Mr. DowDy. In addition to the advice you have given to this society
before you have acted at least in some capacity to a(lvise the presiwhile lte was on the stanw
dent of this society wN
Mr. F REEDMAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. DowDy. Today.

Mr. FimtiEMAN. *es, sir; I did. I alssed him a iece of paper that
stated in the District of Columbia it is not a violation of the law to
use a pseudonym, and that no formal legal act is necessary in order to
do that. I felt at the time that the witness was being badgered, and
that it was only fair to him that he know this piece of law.
Mr. )oDvoy. Are you familiar with the case in which I asked
Kameny, which was in the Federal report? Are you familiar with
that cme in which he was suing the Civil ServicMr. FRUEDMAN. No, sir. The first I heard about it was when you
referred to it today.
Mr. I)OWDY. You don't know what the charges were against him?
Mr. FREEDMAN. I don't know the first thing about that case, except
what I could infer from your statement of it today.
Mr. DowDY. I want it understood you indicated that we were asking
you about your privatee life. We haven't touched on your private life
as with these other people. We were asking you only about your employment as a lawyer.
Mr. FREEDMAN. Yes, sir. I consider any question about any association that I have apart from membership in the National Capital Area
Civil Liberties Union as a part of my private life, and not relevant to
these proceedings.
Mr. DownY. Your employment as an attorney.

Mr. FitEEaDAN. I beg your pardon?

Mr. DOWDY. Your employment as an attorney you consider-Mr. FREEDMAN. That is relevant to my professional capacity to
testify on the constitutionality of this proposal.
Mr. DOWDY. Go ahead.
Mr. FiEFDMAN. Thank you, sir.
The first objection that we would make to this bill is that it imposes
an unconstitutionally vague qualification on freedom of speech. The
bill comes at a particularly unfortunate time-Mr. DOWDY. What kind of expression are you talking about?
Are you talking about sexual expression or some other kind?
Mr. FRFEDMfAN. I am sl)eaking of freedom of communication.
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Mr. Dowy. This bill doesn't say anything about communication.
Mr. FIEEDMAN. This bill would interfere with the financing of an
organization, which financing would be designed to aid in the communication of ideas.
For example, if there were a society that were formed to get stricter
enforcement of laws against homosexuality, or to broaden the laws
against homosexuality, presumably that grou), if a nonprofit orgaiization, coid qualify, collect money, and comumnicate to the pub ic,
and well it shoul be permitted to do so.
On the other hand, Mr. Kameny's group, which wants to take the
otherpoint of' view, Wo141 be precluded from having this a(vantage.
This is an interference with their freedom of speech, freedom of
association.
The vagueness in the bill comes at a particularlyy unfortunate time.
There has just been an article in the journal of the Bar Association
of the D)istrict of Columbia. This is tle August 1963 issue. There
was ia paper l)resented as l)art of a progran ofrthe administrative law
section of the Bar Association of the District of Columbia, and one
of the observations t hat was nimade, and this is with regard to licenses
for vendors, it is at page 399 of that article, is that one of the st andurds for which a vendo c an be (leniedi a license is that he lacks good
moral character. And tile author of this article refers to this as "it
singularly amorphous concept."
This bil is all tile more ollensive because it, imposes a similar qualification not oil the priiilege of vending or selling, but on the right
of speech.
To point up the vagueness of this bill, what for example, if a nonprofit organization wanted to qualify to eolft money in order to
ispensei formation regard
atin)iotrcorttolo
Now, as everyone knows, in'the State of Connecticut, at least, birth
control is a violation of God's law as well as man's. Would that
organization be able to qualify under H.R. 5990? I-low would an
administrator make tlat decision ? And once he had made it, on what
standard could a court review that decision?
Mr. DowDY. )o you mean to say in the State of Connecticut where
it is against the law to disseminate such information as that, it is
possible to collect charitable funds for a society to violate their law?
Mr. FRIEEDMAN. It would be unconstitutional if a law were passed
interfering with a society that wanted to communicate with tile publie and encourage the public by lawful means to change tle law.
Now I think it is important to distinguish the merits of what the
Mattachine Society stands for from its right to speak, and this is the
difficulty that it seems to me the committee has been laboring under
throughout these hearings.
Thle issue is not whether we agree or disagree with Mr. Kameny or
the Mattachine Society, but wlther we are going to interfere w,.ith
their expressions to the public.
To give you an idea of the kind of thing that even someone with as
strong feelings as you apparently have against homosexuality might
well b sympathetic with, if two people commit fornication, this is
only a misdemeanor in tile District of Columbia. It is punished by 6
months as the maximum.
If two people commit adultery in the District of Columbia, which
has the added moral onus of interfering-
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Mr. DOWDY. Kameny says we shouldn't consider morals.
Mr. FREEMAN. I would rather state my position than Kameny's.
Mr. DowDY. OK.
Mr. FREEMAN (continuing). Which has the additional moral onus
of interfering with healthy family life, that is the commission of adultery, the maximum penalty in the District of Columbia is I year.
However, if two -people commit sodomy, the maximum penalty is
10 years.
It is our opinion that for the Mattachine Society or anyone else to
try to convince the public that this is unfair is perfectly within their
rights under the first amendment. Take a society that might want
to qualify to raise money for the mothers of illegitimate children. Is
this a moral thing to do?

Mr.

DOWDY. That is a charitable purpose.
FREED-MAN. I see. But is it moral?
It
DOWDY. The production of illegitimate
Mr. FREEDMAN. The position has been taken

Mr.
Mr.

is a vague standard.
children is immoral.
by Members of CongMS that it is immoral to help the mothers after the children get here,
because it encourages them to have more. The question again is not
the merits of that position but the right of the person to express it.
On the other hand, it might be argued that this bill is not at all
vague. It is quite clear what it is designed to do. It is designed to
stop the Mattachine Society from propagating its unpopular ideas, and
in this regard the bill is particularly offensive.
Mr. Justice Jackson, writing for the Supreme Court of the United
States-and he was one of our greatest and most conservative Justices,
he had been as you probably know Solicitor General and Attorney
General of the United States before he was on the bench-lie says:
Freedom to differ is not limited to things that do not matter much. That
would be a mere shadow of freedom. The test of its substance is the right to
differ as to things that touch the heart of the existing order.
If there Is any fixed star in our constitutional constellation, It Is that no official, high or petty, can prescribe what shall be orthodox in politics, nationalism,
religion, or other matters of opinion, or force citizens to confess by word or act
their faith therein. If there are any circumstances which permit an exception,
they do not now occur to us.

The National Capital Area Civil Liberties Union is not concerned
with the success or failure of the Mattachine Society in its propagation of ideas. We are not concernedMr. DOWDY. I cannot follow your reasoning that this bill has anything to do with keeping these people from expressing their ideas to
anybody who-wants to listen to them. What this bill directs itself
to is the fact that they are out soliciting contributions under the farce
that it is a charitable contribution.
Mr. FREEDMAN. Mr. Chairman, if I understand it correctly, it is a
matter of statute that it is a charitable contribution if the organization is nonprofit, and as long as they honestly represent to members
of the public that no one is taking profits out of the contributions and
that the contributions will be used for the dissemination of certain
ideas, I do not see that this committee should have any concern with
that practice.
Mr. DOWDY. What has that got to do with freedom of speech
That
is what I want to know. Yes, go ahead.
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Mr. HoRToN. With reference to that last statement, you are in here
as chairman of this freedom of communications committee and you
made a statement with regard to this type of organization. Have you
investigated this organization to find out whether or not this money
is being used for charitable purposes?
Mr. FREEDMAN. No, sir.
Mr. HoRToN. Do you mean to say you are in here testifying on this
at the instigation of this society without finding out whether or not
it is using tlis money for charitable purposes?
Mr. FREEDMAN. At the risk of being reprimanded for repeating myself again, I am not testifying at the instigation of the society. I am
here because Mr. David Carliner asked me to in my capacity as chairman of the Freedom of Communications Committee of the National
Capital Area Civil Liberties Union.

Mr. HORTON. The second section of this bill:

Notwithstanding the District of Columbia Charitable Solicitation Act or any
other provision of law, the certificate of registration heretofore iasued to the
Mattachine Society of Washington under such act is revoked.

What position do you take on that?
Mr. FREEDMAN. That, sir, is as clear a case of a bill of attainder
and denial of equal protection of the laws and denial of due process
of law as one could conceive of.
Mr. HORToN. Did you in connection with that study to arrive at
that opinion, did you determine whether or not this organization does
solicit charitable contributions, and then did you ascertain whether
or not it uses these funds for charitable purposes?
Mr. FREEDMAN. No, sir. That is irrelevant to that decision. If
Congress should choose to :pass a law that says that any organization
that purports to be a charitable organization and is not, in fact, and
takes anything of value from the public by that misrepresentation shall
be punished by fine or imprisonment, that would be perfectly proper.
What makes this bill of attainder is that this is a legislative determination, in effect, that a crime or wrong has been committed, and
a punishment imposed therefor.
adopt
Mr. HORTON. Would you recommend that this committee
require
woulddcharitable organizations to account?
legislation which
Mr. FREEDMAN. The NCACLU has taken no position on that. I
feel very strongly on it, and I would appreciate the chance to express
myself.
Mr. HORTON. You have it.
Mr. FREEDMAN. Thank you.
I get regular solicitations from a group that is called Save the Children Federation, and I understand from their literature that my contributions go to help needy children in various parts of the United
States.
Until I got involved in these proceedings and found out that appaIrently it does not mean that I had assumed that the stamp of their
literature that they were certified by the District of Columbia as a
charitable organization, I had assumed that that meant that virtually
all of the money that I contributed would go to children. I now find
that, for all I can tell from the fact of certification, 90 percent of
what I contribute to that group might go to overhead and to salaries
of officers, and that the District of Columbia makes no effort to find
32-775-14--

8

AMENDING

D.C. CHARITABLE SOLICITATION ACT

out whether that is the ease or if they do, to prosecute it if that is tile
case.
Mr. HOR'oN. Do you think that it is tcharitable purpose to solicit
funds for the purpose of altering the criminal law in regard to private,
consenting homosexual acts by adults?
Mr. FiEEDMAN. Within the definition of the ordinance, that is a
charitable or an educational purpose.
Mr. ItowmN. Do you thin-k tile ordinance ought, to be changed?
Mr. F iIEI)MAN. I'would very much like to see an ordinance enacted
that would call for accounting of charitable organizations.
Mr. loi'roN. Now you are talking al)out accounting of money?
Mr. FREEDMAN. Yes, yes.
Mr. HoitfN. I am talking a little lit more about the pl)urposs of
the organization.
Mr. FItFimD-A
,,N. ,Well, so far as tim I)l)oSO of tie organization is
the use of funds for the 'di.semination of ideas, this is an educational,
if yoou will, a charitable purpose, regar(lless of whether you or 1 might
agree or disagree with the idea.
Mr. ][OR'roN.
Do youorganizations
feel there should
on these
p)urposes
of charitable
3 D)o be
yousone
havelimitation
a reconunendation
ill that, resl)ect?
Mr. Fi'EDMAtNar. No, sir; I do not.
Mr. HORTON. As chairman of this freedom of communications commit tee, haove you studied that problem?
Mr. FREEDMAN. I have not considered that, sir; no.
Mr. ]o['i)roN. In other words, you have no recommendation in this
respect?
Mr. FREEMMAN. No, sir; I do not.
Mr. hORTON. Does any recommendation occur to you in this respect?
Mr. FiREEDMAN. Yes; I would think that the only important thing
with regard to charitable solicitation is full disclosure.
Mr. LIoR'roN. Of what, funds?
Mr. FnREEDMAN. Of funds and how they are going to be spent. Now,
for example, -withthe Save the Children PederationMr. 1-orr)oN. Excuse me. Shouldn't there be some definition of
"charitable"?
Mr. FREEDMAN. I would prefer "charitable" simply to mean non)rofit in the sense that the organization is acting as a conduit for funds
to go to the )url)ose that the organization an(l those who might contribute to it deem to be worthy.
Mr. lonroN. Now prior to your attendance here and in preparation
of your material, did you do any investigation at all of the organization in question?
Mr. I REEDMrAN. No, sir.
Mr. HonRON. Have you ascertained anything attall about its purposes?
Mr. FREEDMAN. I am sorry, I read the excerl)ts from the consttiution and/or the bylaws which appeared in the Congressional Record
and I received some literature some of which I read and some o?
which I did not read, from Mr. Kameny.
Mr. HrORTON. As a lawyer, excuse me, first I will preface it by thisyou were here this morning and heard the president of the organization testify?
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Mr. FiuI-DMANt.
Yes, sir.
Mr. lIolrioN. As a lawyer, would you sl)scribe
,
to or would you feel
that this committee should permit a revision of the statutes of the
District in accordance with his recommen dat ions; namely, to eliminate
section 21-I thinc 532?
Mr. FimETIAN. The NCACLU has taken 110 position oil that, to
my knowledge.
Mr. HORTON. And you are not prepared to testify on it,?
Mr. FREE'MAN. No, sir; I am not.
Mr. HoRTrON,. )id you read his statement! before coming here?
Mr. FImnt ,
N. No, sir; I did not.
Mr. HoRi'oN. Did you talk with him al)out it?
Mr. FREEDMAN. There was reference to it in the telephone conversations that I had with him.
Mr. IfORTON. )o you mean to tell mte as a lawyer for this group you
had not, read his statement?
M'. FREEDMAN. I have never meant to tell you that I am lawyer for
this group.
Mr. I bOoN. You (lid, you told me you have been representing them
for about a week on an informal basis. You testified here that this
morning you advised him.
Mr. Vi'REEnM,\N. Mr. Horton, I will let the record speak for itself
on what I "Ai(l.
Mr. HoRTON. Well now, then, you say you have not advised him ?
Mr. FREEDMAN. I am saying exactly what I said before. I have
never been retained by the grou), that I gave him some small amount
of informal legal advice.
Mr. HloRToN. Well, didn't, that small informal legal advice consist
of talking with him about the statement thathe was to make here?
Mr. FREInDrIN. To a very limited extent.
Mr. IoRTrON. How much time did you spend in talking with him?
Mr. FREEDMAN. I would think tiat on the outside I have had a
maximum of 10 minutes of conversation with Mr. Kameny. That is a
very generous guess.
Mr. HorroN. All right.
Mr. DOWDY. I am curious about your statement that this bill would
be a bill of attainder. How do you define it bill of attainder?
Mr. FIREEDMAN. A bill of attainder I would define as the Supreme
Court has, as a legislative determination of wrongful conduct and
punishment therefor.
Mr. DowDY. Ioow is that contained in this bill? This bill involves
a matter that Congress granted a privilege or under a bill that Congress passed, a privilege was granted to &s outfit for a limited time.
Now, if Congress can grant it, Congress can take it away.
Mr. FREEDMAN. Mr. Chairman, let me put it this way.
Mr. DowDy. There is no crime involved in that.
Mr. FREEDMAN. Well, let us suppose tlt somebody took up-that
Mr. A or let us say Mr. Garland took up arms against the United
States of America, and that subsequent to that or at least lie was
accused of having donor so, subsequent to that. a legislative body said
that henceforth Mr. Garland, who formerly has exercised the privilege of being a lawyer or of being a clergyman, shall not be permitted
to do so because lie took up arms against the United States of America.
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Now, in your Judgment sir, would that be a bill of attainder?
Mr. DOWDY. That would.
Mr. FREDMIAN. I do not see the difference between that case and
this. It is not a right to be 'a lawyer or a clergyman, it is a privilege.
It involves a license, and the case I suggested is one that involves a
revocation of a license.
Mr. DOWDY. But in that particular case there is a provision made for
one to go to court and litigate his rights.
Mr. FREEDMAN. No, excuse me, sir. As I stated it, there was no
provision for litigating this in court. The bill said that Mr. Garland
or anybody like Mr. Garland--.
Mr. DOWDY. But there is a provision in the case that you relate, there
is a provision that to forfeit a man's license to practice his profession
is determined in court. Here there is no comparison between this
privilege or permit that is granted to solicit charitable contributions
in the District of Columbia and with removing a man's license to
practice his profession, no comparison at all.
Mr. FREEDMAN. Which is more serious, which is more serious?
Mr. DOWDY. The right to practice a profession, which is a permanent right.
Mr. FREEDMAN. Well, my understanding is that is a privilege. Does
it really matter whether you call it a right or a privilege? The fact is
that these people are denied equal protection under the laws. They
are denied the privilege that someone else is granted, and the reason
they are denied it is either because of their ideas or because Congress
has determined, without a judicial trial, that they have committed
acts that are unlawful.
Mr. DOWDY. It is not that at all. They are not charged with coinmittingany crime at all. It, is just removing a permit, not a license,
a permit that they have toMr. FREEDMAN. But what is the justification for doing this?
Mr. DOWDY. Because they are not getting or not collecting funds for
a charitable purpose. They are collecting funds for the promotion of
an illegal enterprise. The permit or license should not have been issued
in the first place.
Mr. FREEDMAN. The only reason they have to register under this act
is on the assumption that they are collecting fluids for a charitable purpose. If they are not, they can collect funds without getting a certificate. I would be willing to so advise them.
Mr. DowDY. Well, you are their lawyer, are you not?
Mr. FREDMAN. I have never claimed to be their lawyer, sir. This
game of putting words in my mouth, if you enjoy it, I will go on with
it. But I would like to get my little girl up to camp, if there is nothing
more relevant.
Mr. DOWDY. Have you finished your statement?
Mr. FREEDMAN. Yes, sir; I have.
Mr. DOWDY. Do you have any questions?
Mr. HUDDLVSTON. Mr. Freedman, would your attitude be the same if
this were an organization that had as its avowed purpose the encouragement of the consumption of narcotics in the population?
Mr. FREEDMAN. Well, there is a difference, sir, between encouraging the consumption of narcotics-Mr. 1-UDDLESTON. I mean educate the people about the value of
narcotics, put it that way.
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Mr. FREEDMAN. If I can make it a little fairer, if this were an organization that were devoted to educating the public to the idea that narcotics addiction is an illness and that it should not be punished as a
crime, I would think that the parallel was clear, yes.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. Well, as I understand this organization, they are
to attempt to obtain, educate the public to the point where they could
obtain equal rights with heterosexual people.
Mr. FREEDMAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. HIUDDLFSTON. They would endeavor to obtain public acceptance-Mr. FREEDMAN. Yes.

Mr. HUDDLESTON (continuing). Of the homosexual, not any education of the public about the tragedy of the homosexual condition, but to
try to obtain public acceptance of the fact that homosexuals are to be
treated just like anybody else?
Mr. FRFEDMAN. Yes, sir; and if you believeMr. HUDDLESTON. Suppose we carried that over into the question
of narcotics. Suppose an organization was for the avowed purpose of
attempting to obtain public acceptance of the consumption of narcotics, and the sale and disposition of narcotics. What would be your
attitude about granting them a license to raise charitable contributions?
Mr. FREEDMAN. My attitude would be if such an organization disclosed fully, if it was a nonprofit organization, and if it thought for a
minute that it could raise funds for that purpose, and if its purpose
were advocacy not of criminal acts but of a change of public
attitude, that this is one of the fundamental ideas of our form of
government, that truth will out.
We do not have to be afraid of ideas that are different from ours.
Just because we disagree with an idea doesn't mean that we have to
step on it to get rid of it. We can answer it.

Mr. HUDDLESTON. That all sounds very good. I have heard it many

times from the members of the American Civil Liberties Union, I mean
every bill that comes up here, they come up and make a statement.
But the thing that concerns me is that when I was in law school, and
that was a long, long time ago, we had certain types of contracts, for
instance, that were prohibited, that were unenforcible, because they
were against public policy.
Now it seems to me that in this case that we have got before us, we
have got a matter of public policy involved, whether this right ought
to be restricted with regard to this group because of the activities of
the group, or the activities which tb-3y propose to perform, are contrary
to public policy, and as I conceive Congressman Dowdy's amendment, the amendment to the District of Columbia Charitable Solicitations Acts he attempts to place some guidelines as to public policy;
that these licenses will be granted if the purposes for which the funds
are to be raised are in accordance with promoting the health, welfare,
safety, and morals. It is purely a matter of public policy, and if you
pursue the line of argument that you have presented ag ast this bill,
its ultimate conclusion would be that you would prohibit any legislative action to limit the freedom of an individual or a group of individuals purely on a matter of public policy.
Mr. FREEDMAN. Sir, one could not avoid the first amendment by
saying that it is contrary to public policy for people to say things that
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we disapprove of and, therefore, it is not an infringement on the first
amendment.
If we are concerned with acts, if you are concerned with homosexual
acts, that is one thing; but if you are concerned with the espousal of
ideas relating to homesexuality, that gets into the forbidden area of the
first amendment.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. There is nothing in this bill that would prevent
the Mattachine Society from advocating its unorthodox and unpol)uJar ideas.
Mr. FREEDMAN. But you would prevent them from raising money
to do so.
Mr. H-JUDDLESTON. We would just prevent them from obtaining a
public and governmental recognition and acceptance by licensing
them to raise funds to propagandize in behalf of those ideas and
activities which are contrary to public policy.
Mr. FREEDMrAN. That is exactly the point, to propagandize those
ideas. That is what you want to interfere with. You want to interfere with their propagandizing those ideas, and that is the right of
every American citizen, to propagandize any crazy idea he has.
Mr. 1-LUDDLESTON. He has that right, and I would defend it to the
death, the right of the Mattachine Society to try to convince everybody there was not anything perverted about their activities. But to
say that the Government has an obligation to these people to give them
the stamp of approval by granting them a license to raise funds as a
charitable organization is beyond me.
Mr. FREEDMAN. To say that the Governent
Mr. HORTON. Let me ask you a question in this same area.
Mr. FREEDMAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. HORTON. Do you draw a line with regard to an organization
which is a Communist organization, which attempts to overthrow the
Government?
Mr. FREDMAN. Without taking a position on any legislation relating
to the Communist Party, which I am not here to discuss today, it
seems to me that there is a- clear distinction between the Communist
Party which is dedicated to working outside of the American system
and this organization which, if Mr. Kameny is to be believed, and
there is no reason, no testimony, to the contrary, is dedicated to
working inside the American system, they are not advocating the
forceful overthrow of the Government.
Mr. HORTON. Are there any boundaries which you would draw
around any type of organization doing this type of solicitation?
Mr. FRFEDMiAN. Yes.
Mr. HORTON. What are the boundaries then that you would draw a
line around?
Mr. FREEDMAN. Yes; complete truthfulness in their solicitation
material, and complete disclosure that would demonstrate to the satisfaction of a responsible public citizenry that. the money is being
used
Mr. HoRToN. We went through that. I am talking about the same
line Congressman Huddleston was talking about. He was talking
about being against public policy. Are there any areas in which
public policy would be thwarted, and you would be in favor of drawing such a line around the organization?
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Mr. FREEDMAN. Mr. Horton, your question is particularly interesting to me because I am teaching a seminar now, and one of the major
issues in which is, does the phrase "public policy" mean anything or is
it a mask for reason or lack of reason?
Mr. HORTON. I do not want the course; all I want you to give me
here now is, are there any areas which you think are against public
policy to permit an organization to soliet for charitable purposes?
Mr. FREEDMAN. In my estimation, the phrase "public policy" unidentified and not in context has no meaning.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. You know it has been defined many times.
Mr. FRFEDmAN. Public policy has been defined to mean that, itis
wrong to restrain trade; public policy has been defined to mean any
number of things.
Mr. IIuI)DLESTO)N. But I mean there are definitions of it.
Mr. HORTON. Are there any moral lines?
Mr. FREEDMAN. Mr. Horton, there are so many things that are immoral that we should not draw legislative lines around; the most
deadly of the sins that we know, hatred, lust, greed, covetousness, we
do not have legislation against these things. I think that morality has
Mr. HORTON. We are talking about soliciting funds from the public,
Mr. HORTON. We are talking about solicting funds from the public,
though, for the purpose of this organization.
Mr. FREED AN. And the purposes of this organization, if I understand it correctly, and there has been no judicial determination to the
contrary, are to propagandize an unpopular idea.
Mr. HORTON. Well, it also, according to the President this morning,
is to change the criminal law in regard to private, consenting homo.sexual acts by adults.
Mr. nREEDMAN. But they are not going to do this by force and violence, but by persuasion, "the American way, plersuasion, common cation.
Mr. HORTON. As I understood his testimony, what they were attempting to do was to get the law changed and to eliminate all these
laws.
Mr. FREEDMAN. Well, there are a lot of people running around the
Hill today who would be violating the law if it is a violation of the
law to try to get laws changed. This is the American system. What
that
of propagandizing
other
else is lobbying? What else is any
changed?
get laws
to kind
relates to legislation if it is not trying
Mr. HORTON. You think we ought not to look into the purposes for
which these organizations are formed?
Mr. FREEDMAN. I would not go that far.
Mr. HORTON. 1-low far would you go? Should the Congress look
into the purposes for which an organization is formed?
Mr. FREEDMUAN. I think that is for Congress to decide. I am not in
a position
Mr. HORTON. You are here recommending to us on certain legislation.
Mr. FREED-MAN. Yes, I am recommending to you that thisMr. HoRToN. You are speaking as an expert, apparently, and I
would iust like to have your expert advice in this regard.
Mr. FREEDIfAN. Well, Mr. Horton, I have no expert advice for you
as to what Congress should investigate as far as purposes of organization are concerned.
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Mr. HORTON. I am not asking for investigation. I am talking about
this legislation here, H.R. 5990, which is what you wanted to talk
about.

Mr. FREEDMAN. This legislation--

Mr. HORTON. Is there anything we should put in here?

Mr. FREEDMAN. Yes.
Mr. HORTON. This legislation statesshall have affirmatively found and publicly declared that the solicitation which
would be authorized by such certificate will benefit or assist in promoting the
health, welfare, and the morals of the District of Columbia.
Mr. FREEDMAN. Yes. As I have suggested, either that is too vague
a standard to have any significance of constitutional validity; that is,
how can an administrator know or after he decides, how can a judge
know whether the certificate has been properly withheld? If the certificate is requested by a birth control organization or by an organization ranging
Mr. HORTON. I am asking you to give recommendations. You are
in here to testify.
Mr. FnEEDWMAN. My recommendation to you,- sir, is to tear up this
bill and forget about it.
Mr. HORTON. And leave it like it is, no?

Mr.

FREEIDMIAN.

No.

I was very careful to say, although the

NCACLU has not taken a position, I feel very strongly as a citizen
of the District of Columbia that we should have a sensible, workable,
meaningful, charitable solicitations act.
Mr. HORTON. It is pretty vague now, is it not?
Mr. FREEDMAN. Not only is it vagueMr. HORTON. Have you studied it?
Mr. FREEDMAN. I have not studied it; I have read it. Not only is
it pretty vague but I have heard the Corporation Counsel's Office
say yesterday that it has no teeth, and that the Corporation Counsel's Office is dissatisfied with it.
Mr. DOWDY. You also heard him say he did il ct want to change
anything about it until we asked him.
Mr. FREEDMAN. I may have misunderstood him. I thought he was
willing to accept your recommendation that they scrap the whole
thing and come up with a proposal starting with the beginning.
Mr. HorN. It is so vague now that any organization can come in
now and qualify as a charitable organization and hold itself out to
the public as a charitable organization in the solicitation of funds;
isn't that true?
Mr. FREEDMAN. Apparently it has been so construed.
Mr. HORTON. Are you here to recommend that there be changes
made in the present law?
Mr. FREEDMAN. The sole purpose for which I was asked by
NCACLU to come here today was to recommend that H.R. 5990 not
be recommended out and not be passed.
Mr. HORTON. You are protecting some rights here as you talk
here?
Mr. FREEDMAN. Well, I realize I am not being very effective; but
that was my plUrpose in coming.
Mr. HORTON. I say, this is your purpose, to protect some rights?
Mr. FREEDMAN. Yes, sir.
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Mr. HoRwoN. Which rights are you trying to protect?
Mr. FREEDMAN. I am most concerned with the right of freedom of
communication and freedom of association. Now I am also incidentally concerned, since there would be no point in sending two members
of the group of the NCACLU here, with part 2, which is a bill of
attainder, a denial of equal protection of laws and the denial of due
process. I cannot imagine a lawyer giving any other opinion on
that provision. I say that to you in complete sincerity. I would not
hesitate to say if I thought it was the case, this is a close question but
my group is against it. Gentlemen, this is not even a close question.
Mr. HOitrTON. You have examined the purposes of this orgzvmization.
Do you think it has an educational purpose?
Mr. FREEDMAN. Clearly, clearly.
Mr. HORTON. Yes?
Mr. FRE EDMAN. They

want to e(ieate the public so that, the laws
will be changed. This is the highest fiction of communication in
a democratic society, not just to talk for the sake of talking but to
induce changes in legislation through our elected representatives.
Mr. DOWDY. You heard me read from some of their material this
morning as far as their educational activity, which was to instruct
these perverts to be very careful in their solicitations.
Mr. FREEDMAN. Mr. Chairman, I understood Mr. Kameny to say
that was not his publication and that lie had not affiliated with the
group that put that out.
Mr. DOWDY. It was a Mattachine Society publication.
Mr. FREEDMAN. Well there may be someplace a group called the
something-else Civil Liberties Union. That is not the one I am affiliated with. I do not see why you are trying to--Mr. DOWDY. Another educational purpose of it, it says, "If a
blackmailer comes to you and wants you to pay him some money, don't
pay him; kill him."
That is part of the education?
Mr. FREEDMAN. Not to my understanding or knowledge. Now,
if anybody is urging or is conspiring to violate the laws of the United
States, such as the laws against homicide, by all means, if you think
that the laws are inadequate to cover it, enact appropriate legislation.
But don't interfere with these people's attempts to raise money so they
can communicate with the public just because you do not like their
ideas.
Mr. DOWDY. You say they are making complete disclosures?
Mr. FREEDMAN. I do not 'know whether they are making complete
disclosures or not.
Mr. H1UDDLESTON. You heard the testimony here. You would not
say they made a complete disclosure to this committee
Mr. FREEDMAN. 1 have not come here to pass judgment on their
testimony. I have come here to represent the NCACLU.
Mr. DowDY. But you said they should be required to make complete
disclosures if they are going to solicit charitable contributions.
Mr. FREEDMAN. Complete disclosures of financing and where the
money goes, and to those from whom they solicit what the money is
going to be used for. If they say, for example, "We are raising money
for needy children," which is one charitable purl)ose, and they use it
to encourage laws, a change in the legislation regarding hoinosexu-
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ality which, if nothing is, is an educational or propagandizing purpose, they should be prosecuted for that.
Mr. HUDDLESTONT. Excuse me, you used that in the alternative.
You think the educational purpose is the same as a )ropaganda purpose? You used it in the alternative.
Mr. FREED-,AN. If I understand literally defined )ropaganda means
education. It has come to have an unfortunate connotation, particularly since the Second World War. But the Catholic Church, for
examl)le, haes always referred to its propaganda activities, with no
intention of connt ing anything undesirable about it. Propaganda
has achieved a connotation that is derogatory; but, strictly speaking,
it does not have that. What, is derogatory about it is that usually it is
the advancement of an idea that one disagiees with.
Mr. Dowiny. You say you teach law at,Georgetown University?
Mr. FiEED-,MAN. Georte Washington University.
Mr. DowDy. Are they aware of your activities in behalf of this Mattachine Society?
lr. FREEDMAN. Not. to my knowledge; I am sure they will be
shortly.
Mr.' DOWDY. fr. Sisk, do you have any questions? Any further
questions?
While he is looking for what he wants, I would like to ask Mr.
Kameny a question. He is still here.
Is there anything in your mind that would prevent you from giving
us a. list, of the persons who have contributed money under your solicitations here in the District of Columbia?
Mr. KA-MENY. Yes, two things; first, we do not keep such a list;
secondly, in any case, we could not give the names for much the same
reasons that we cannot give you the names of members. Names given
to you today will mean loss of jobs tomorrow. We cannot be responsible for that.
Mr. DOWDY. Then you do not agree with the witness' testimony here
that there should be a disclosure of that information?
Mr. FREEDMAN. Excuse me, sir, I think you are putting words in
my mouth.
Mr. DOWDY. I thought that was part of.the disclosure that you
wanted made.
Mr. FrEEDMAN. No, sir. I said there should be a disclosure of the
names of people who handle money and how that money is used.
Mr. DOWDY. Now, do you think a fictitious name will be sufficient
to disclose the name of the people who handle the money ?
Mr. FREDMAN. As far as I am concerned, as long as those people
can be identified by those names and can be found by those names, there
is nothing improper about it.
Mr. DOWDY. But if they cannot be identified and cannot be found?
Mr. FREEDMAN. Then there is clearly a problem and there might
even be a problem under the statute as it is drafted now.
Mr. DOWDY. I think so, too.
Mr. FREEDMAN. But my understanding is that these people are not
concerned with receiving communication or being found by the District of Columbia with respect to the purposes of this statute. But
they are concerned about the kind of harassment that many of them
apparently have already suffered and which, I think, was implicit in
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your own question to me, Does my university know that I am testifying
here

on behalf of the Mattachine Society?

Why would you ask such

a question?

Mr. DowDy. I wanted to know.
Mr. FREEDMAN. If it were not implicit in the question that this
might do me some professional harm?
Mr. DOWDY. I just wanted to know if they knew or approved of it.
Mr. FIREEDM1AN. I think the record will be quite clear.
Mr. HORT N. I think you are sensitive to the question.
Mr. F REEDIMAN. I an sensitive on the issue; yes. I certainly am, because I do not think that one should suffer, nor do I expect to, frankly,
in his job, because of his ideas that have nothing to do with his perfornance of his job.

Mr. DowDY. I believe that is all.
Mr. F EED N,. 'Thank you.
Mr. DowiY. I believe we have completed our list of witnesses.
Thank you for your patience.
Mr. Kameny, you are going to let us know after you have contacted
your two officers?
Mr. KAMmY. As to whether they will appear, you mean?
Mr. Downy. That is right.
Mr. KAMENY. Yes.

Mr. DowDy. At this point, we will include in the record a letter
to the chairman from the Family and Child Services.
(The letter referred to follows:)
FAMILY AND CIIILD SERVICES OF WASIIINOTON, D.C.,

Va8I Ington, D.C., August 8, 1963.

Ion. JoHN MOMILLAN,

Cha irman, D18trlt of Columbia Comnz ittce,
JIoise of Representatives, Washiigton, D.C.
DEAR MR. MOMILLAN: It is my understanding that Subcommittee No. 4 of
your committee has before it for consideration HI.R. 5990 which would impose
new rules for solicitation of funds by charitable organizations. Specifically,
It is my understanding that the District Commissioners would be required to
determine in each case, before allowing solicitation of funds, that the activities
of the organizations promote the health, welfare, and morals of the District of
Columbia.
On behalf of this agency, I wish to object to the requirement that time Commissioners make any determination of this nature. I believe that tie authority
already granted by sections 2-2101 through 2-2114 of chapter 21 of title 2 of
the District of Columbia Code, as amended, is adequate for the protection of
residents of the District of Columbia. In the absence of a clear demonstration
of abuses which may arise by reason of any defects in existing law, I respectfully urge your committee not to make the problems of charitable solicitation
more burdensome to the government of the District of Columbia and its charitable organizations, alike.
I request that this letter be made a part of the record In connection with
consideration of H.R. 5990.
Very truly yours,
S. J. LANAIKAN.

(Whereupon, at 4:20 pin., the hearing was recessed, to reconvene
subject to the call of the Chair.)

AMENDING DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA CHARITABLE
SOLICITATION ACT
FRIDAY, JANUARY

10, 1964

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SuBco~ IhrIrFrF. No. 4 OF TIE
Co1 1'IxrrEE ON TIiE DIsTRicr OF COLIUMIIA,

lVahington, D.C.
The subcommittee met,, pursuant to recess, at 11 a.m., in room 445-A,
Camion House Office Building, Hon. John Dowdy (chairman of the
subcommittee) presiding.
Present: Representatives Dowdy, Huddleston, Sisk, Harsha, and
Horton.
Also present: James T. Clark, clerk; Hayden S. Garber, counsel;
Donald J. Tubridy, minority clerk; and Leonard 0. Hilder, investigator.

Mr. DOWDY. Subcommittee No. 4 will resume hearings on H.R.
5990, which was introduced by me, to amend the District of Columbia
Charitable Solicitation Act, which was introduced because of the
ranting of a certificate to the homosexual society, the Mattachine
Society of Washington, to solicit charitable contributions.
If you will come forward, please, Mr. Kneipp.
Mr. Kneipp, if you will give your name and official title to the
reporter.
STATEMENT OF ROBERT F. KNEIPP, ESQ., ASSISTANT CORPORATION
COUNSEL, DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
Mr. KNFIPP. I am Robert F. Kneipp, assistant corporation counsel,
District of Columbia.
Mr. Chairman, the committee may recall that at the beginning of
hearings on H.R. 5990 I presented the report of the Commissioners
objecting to the enactment of the bill for two reasons.
The first section of the bill would have required the District to
make an affirmative finding in every application for a charitable
solicitation, certificate of registration, that the person or organization
or association making such application was conducting a solicitation
which would benefit or assist in promoting the health, welfare, or
morals of the District of Columbia, and the objection of the Commissioners to that was that it would create a considerable administrative burden. I think there are about 163 organizations registered in
the District of Columbia-this is approximate--to conduct solicitations, and many of them register more than once a year. This would
create some problem.
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The second section of the bill was directed at one organization. The
Commissioners objected to that section on the ground that it raised
constitutional questions.
After the hearing the Commissioners proceeded to act against the
certificate of registration issued to the Mattachine Society on the
ground that some of the information contained in the application
submitted by the society was not true, and on September 10, 1963, the
directorr of the )epartment of Licenses and Inspections issued a showcause letter to the Mattachine Society directing the responsible persons
of that society to show cause why the certificate of registration issued
to tlhe society should not be revoked for the following reasons:
One the application for such certificate filed with the License
Branci, Department of Licenses and Inspections on July 29, 1963,
contains false information; to wit, the names of the vice president,
secretary, and treasurer of the Mattachine Society of Washington are
not the true names of such officers.
Interpolating at that point, Mr. Chairman, that information was
developed by this committee in the course of the hearing on H.R. 5990
and was reviewed by District officials preliminary to issuing this showcause letter.
Continuing-Two, the certificate dated July 26, 1963, filed in support of the application for certificate of registration under the Charitable Solicitation Act, is signed by the secretary of the Mattachine
Society by a name other than his true name.
Three, the society has failed to furnish information concerning the
names and addresses of the persons to whom solicitor information
cards have been issued in accordance with the requirements of section
5.3 of the Charitable Solicitation Regulations for the District of
Columbia.
Then the show-cause letter continues, saying that the hearing will
be held at 10 a.m. on September 24, 1963, in the District Building, and
naming the hearing officer.
After the show-cause letter was issued the organization, through
its attorney, requested a continuance. That continuance was granted
andlthe show-cause hearing was set for October 7, 1963.
Mr. DowDY. Who was the attorney representing them?
Mr. KwmPP. Monroe H. Freedman.
Mr. DOWDY. He is the same person who appeared here as a witness,
and was indefinite about whether he represented this homosexual
group?
Mr. KNEnIP. Yes; he is an associate professor of law at the George
Washington University Law School, I believe, and he also has some
connection with the American Civil Liberties Union.
Before the hearing which was continued to October 7 could be held,
Mr. Freedman wrote to Mr. Ilgenfritz, Director of Licenses and Inspections, saying that since the amount of the funds solicited by the
organization was less than $1,500 in any year, that in his viev the
Mattachine Society was exempt from the requirement for a certificate
of registration.
Reading his letter to Mr. Ilgenfritz, letter dated September 30, 1963:
I have therefore advised the society that it is not required to obtain a certificate of registration in order to solicit funds with which to carry on all its
activities in accordance with its constitution without limitation or qualification.
Accordingly I am returning herewith the certificate dated August 1, 1963, and
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100 solicitors information cards which were Issued in response to an application
filed by the society prior to Its having received advice of counsel on this matter.
The society does not intend to make any application in the future until it is
advised by counsel that it is obligated to do so.
In view of the foregoing I respectfully submit that the hearing scheduled for
October 7, 1963, is moot, and that it be canceled.
MONROE H1. FREEDMAN,

Attorney, Mattachine Soolety of lVashington.
At that point, Mr. Chairman, the society had surrendered to the
government of the Dist riot of Columbia the certificate of registration

and the solicitor information cards which had been issued to it. I have
them here. There is no longer any certificate of registration outstand-

ing for the society nor are there any solicitor information cards in its
possession.

That is the situation with respect to the show-cause hearing.
Mr. DOWDY. At this point, I will insert into the record letter dated
October 11, 1963, from the president of the Board of Commissioners,
to me, which confirms what you have just related.
(The letter referred to follows:)
GOVERNMENT OF

TiE

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA,

EBecutive Office,
Wa8hlngton, October 11, 1963.

110n. JOHN DOWDY,

Chairman, Suboomwtittee No. 4, Cownittee on the Di8trict of Columbia,
U.S. House of Representative, Washington,D.C.
MY l) A

MR. DOWDY: By letter dated August 15, 1903, you requested that the

Commissioners give consideration to the revocation of the certificate of registration'issued to the Mattachine Society under the authority of the District of
Columbia Charitable Solicitation Act. By letter dated August 20, 1963, I informed you that I had referred your letter to the Corporation Counsel for his
views.
The Corporation Counsel decided that, on the basis of the testimony before
your subcommittee, there were sufficient grounds upon which to initiate revocation proceedings against the Mattachine Society. He then prepared a letter,
dated September 10, 1963, signed by the Director, Department of Licenses and
Inspections, District of Columbia, ordering the Mattachine Society to show cause
why its certificate of registration issued under the authority of the District of
Columbia Charitable Solicitation Act should not be revoked and specifying the
grounds upon which the revocation proceedings were based, to wit, false information on the application. The hearing was scheduled for September 24, 1963.
Prior to the hearing, Monroe H. Freedman, Esq., attorney for the Mattachine
Society, requested a continuance on the basis of Just having been retained in the
matter. A continuance was granted until October 7, 1903. By letter dated September 30, 1963, Mr. Freedman, on behalf of the Mattachine Society, surrendered
to the Department of Licenses and Inspections the certificate of registration and
the solicitors information cards issued to the society. Mr. Freedman stated that
he had advised the society that inasmuch as they had collected approximately
$125 during calendar year 1962, approximately $135 from January 1, 1963, through
September 28, 1963, and only expected to collect approximately $100 during the
remainder of calendar year 1963, the society was exempt from the act by virtue
of section 12.1 of the regulations promulgated thereunder, entitled "Exemptions
of Small Solicitations totaling $1,500 or less." The Corporation Counsel agreed
that, pursuant to section 12.1 of the regulations, the Mattachine Society was not
required to have a certificate of registration nor solicitors information cards; accurdingly, the certificate of registration and the solicitors information cards
were accepted and the hearing was canceled as being moot.
Please be advised that the Corporation Counsel's Office is presently preparing
amendments to the charitable solicitation regulations to repeal the exemption and
to further amend the regulations, insofar as possible pursuant to the provisions
of the act, to make it as difficult as possible for secret organizations such as the
Mattachine Society to be registered under the act and the regulations.
Sincerely yours,
WALTER N. ToBRINER,
President,
Board of Commissioners, Districtof Coltumba.
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Mr. KNIPP. Now, going along in a somewhat parallel line was
a letter written to the chairman of this committee by General Duke
dated September 11 forwarding to the committee a proposed amendment of ihe District of Columbia Solicitation Act. For the record,
I believe I will read the letter.
DzAR MR. DOWDY: Reference is made to our recent discussion concerning the
pending legislative proposal and other action regarding the Mattachine Society.
The Offico of the Corporation Counsel has prepared the enclosed draft of a
bill to amend the District of Columbia Charitable Solicitation Act, but, for reasons set forth below, the Corporation Counsel and I feel strongly that this amendinent should not be presently introduced.
After consultation with our attorneys, the Department of Licenses and Inspections, under date of September 10, 1068, sent to the Mattachine Society a notice to show cause why its registration should not be revoked, giving the society
the required opportunity to be heard on this question. I enclose a copy of this
notice, from which it will be immediately apparent to you that the bases for
revocation are akin to the subject matter of the proposed amendment and that
if the amendment is pending in Congress while the license revocation is being
considered, counsel for the Mattachine Society will make capital thereofperhaps with undesirable effect.
If there is any further information you desire in this matter, I shall be very
happy to furnish it if I can.
Sincerely yours,
C. M. DUKE,
BrigadierGeneral,
U.S. Armyi EBiginecr Commis8ionor.

I shall furnish the reporter a copy of that letter and a copy of the
proposed amendment of the Charitable Solicitation Act.
Mr. DOWDY. They will be included in the record, along with a
staff memorandum thereon.
(The letter referred to and amendment referred to follow:)
GOVERNMENT OF TIE DISTRICT OF COLUMcBIA,
IDXEOUTIVE OrrIOE,
Washington,september 11, 1903.
Hon. JOHN DOWDY,

U.S. Rouse of Repreeentativea,

Wa&Wington, D.O.

DEAR MR. DOWDY: Reference is made to our recent discussion concerning the
pending legislative proposal and other action regarding the Mattachine Society.
The Office of the Corporation Counsel has prepared the enclosed draft of a
bill to amend the District of Columbia Charitable Solicitation Act, but, for
reasons set forth below, the Corporation Counsel and I feel strongly that this
amendment should not be presently introduced.
After consultation with our attorneys, the Department of Licenses and Inspections, under date of September 10, 1968, sent to the Mattachine Society a notice
to show cause why its registration should not be revoked, giving the society the
required opportunity to be heard on this question. I enclose a copy of this notice, from which it Will be immediately apparent to you that the basis for revocation are akin to the subject matter of the proposed amendment and that if
the amendment is pending ila Congress while the license revocation, is being
considered, counsel for the Mattachin3 Society will make capital thereofperhaps with undesirable effect.
If there is any further information you desire in this matter, I shall be very
happy to furnish it if I can.
Sincerely yours,
C. M. DuicE,
BrigadlerGenerat,U.S. Army Rnpineer Oommltasioner.
A BILL To amend the District of Columbia Charitable Solicitation Act, and for other
Purposes

Be it enaote4 by the Senate ai,4 House of Representativeo of the United

States of America in Orngrees assembled, That subsection (a) of section 5 of
the District of Columbia Charitable Solicitation Act approved July 10, 1957 (71
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Stat. 278; sec. 2-2104, D.C. Code, 1901 edition), Is amended by Inserting miediately before the period at the end thereof tile following: ", Including, without.
limitation, the true names of the principal officers of each corporation and association filing any such application, and the correct address of tile place of
residence and place of employment of each such officer: 1'roldcd, That If ally
such officer be known to the general public by an assumed name, such assumed
name may. be employed In connection with the solicitation to be conducted by
such corporation or association, if both the assumed name and the true name of
such officer be stated In the appllication for such certificate: 'rovided further,
That if any of the principal officers of any corporation or association filing any
such application shall, within the five-year period Immediately preceding suh
filing, have been known by any other namle or names, or have ilsed an assulnel
nanie or two or more such names,

sulh other name or ltlalles shill lie Indicated

on the application for such certificate, together wlih the true name of such
officer: Provided further, That the Comnlssioners are authorized to require each
applicant for a certificate of registration to furnish Information concerning
.the place or places of each officer's residence with the five-year period preceding
the date of filing, find the naine and address of each such officer's employer during
such five-year period."
Szo. 2. Section 8 of the District of Columbia Charitable Solicitation Act (sec.
2-2105, D.C. Code, 1901 edition), is amended by adding the following:
"(c) Tile Conmissioners are authorized to require each person to whole a
certificate of registration has been Issued to furnish, for each Indivilual given
ally solicitor information card supplied to such registrant or otherwise procured
by hln, fll], coniplete and correct Information os to the true namle of such
individual, his place o! residence, and tile nanme ain( address of ills employer,
If any."
STAFF MKMOaANDU,M

No. 2

PRVENT LAW

As construed by the Comnluissloners, present, law requires (hat all persons
engaging in solicitation of funds for charitable purposes must secure sanction
from the 1)lstrct government. However, their power is construed to be fil automatte grant or approval with power to revoke where the applicant faIls to meet
the requirements of regulations.
. tatute empowers the licensing authority to exempt applicants from registration where the solicitation will be less than $1,500. Operatively, this places tile
color of approval of the District government on any applicant claiming exeniption unless tie District takes steps to revoke a grant of authority.
PROVISIONS OF i..

5900

The proposed bill would require that, as a condition precedent to registration
or Issuance of a permit, the Commissioners make certain findings that the solicItation is in the public interest as promoting the public health, welfare, safety,
and morals of the community. This would require an affirmative showing by the
applicant In addition to conforming to procedural regulations.
The Comminssioners would require an application ini each case except that, bhy
regulation an exemption could be made to this ,requirement where the amount
to be solicited was nominal -or tin any event less than tie present statutory
exemption of $1,500.
In the case of a potentially exempt case, the Conmissioners could require the
routine application setting forth the alias and purposes of the solicitation, and
deny the request where their finding was that the grant would not be in the public
Interest. In such case, the C(omlniisloners would afford the applicant an appeal
ild public hearing.
NAMES

OP APPLICANT

included In the redraft would be the substance of the substi.tute draft of the
Corporation Counsel regarding names, except that tie first proviso clause would
be omitted.

Mr.

KNEupp.

This proposed amendment of the Charitable Solicits.

tion Act, would amend the act in such manner as to authorize the Cominissioners to require that the true namu of the principal officers of
.32-7705-,04-
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each corporation and association filing all application for certificate
of registration be stated, and the correct address and place of residence
and place of employment, but there is a proviso saying that if any
such officer be known by an assumed name, and there are persons who
are generally known to the public by their assmned names, much more
so than their real names, that assumed name may be used in connection with the solicitation if both the assumed name and the true name
are stated in the application.
Then there is the further proviso which makes the principal officer
state any names they may have been known by in the past 5 years, and
authorizing the Comissioners to require each applicant for it certificate of regisration to funrish information concerning the place or
places of each officer's residence within the 5-year period preceding
the date of filing and name and address of each such officer and employer duinng such 5-year period.
'Ihen, wit$1 respect to solicitor information cards, the proposed
amendment authorizes the Commissioners to require the applicant for
a certificate of registration, or one to whom such a certificate has been
issued, to furnisli full, complete, and correct information as to the
true naime of each person given a solicitor information card.
The object of this proposed amendment, Mr. Chairman, is to place
the Commissioners in the position of being able to require that the
true name of persons involved in this proposedd solicitation, or engaged
in such a solicitation, can be made known to the public.
The Charitable Solicitation Act is a disclosure act. It is not a regulatory act in that the Commissioners can deny an application but it
is a disclosure act. The Commissioners feel that they should be in a
position to require that the true names of persons involved in solicitation should be made available to the public.
The proposed amendment meets with the approval of the Departcnt of Licenses and Insl)ection which enforces this law, and I th ink
it will have the effect of making it more likely that the information
made available to the public in this matter is correct information, so
I recommend that this committee consider amending the Charitable
Solicitation Act so as to include this additional authority with the
Commissioners.
Also, marching along with both the first matter I discussed and the
second, there is a proposal that the charitable solicitation regulation
be amended in certain respects. The Corporation Counsel, on October 17, 1963, forwarded to the Commissioners some proposedd amendinents of the charitable solicitation regulations which would require
additional information from persons making application for a certificate of registration, and persons issued a solicitor information card,
and would set u) a change in the procedures with respect to the denial,
suspension, or revocation of certificates of registration, and finally
would eliminate the present $1,500 exemption which is set. forth in
section 12 of the regt ations.
The Commissioners, on October 24, 1963, ordered a public hearing
held on November 8, 1963, for the purpose of considering the proposed
regulations.
I shall furnish the reporter a copy of that notice of October 24,
together with a copy of the proposed amendments of the charitable
solicitation regulations.
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(The inforination referred to follows:)
G.F. 1-010
0OVEttNMENT OF TIE DIsrICT OF (Ol.UMBIA
EXECUTIVE OFFICE

Washington, D.C.

OTOHaz 24, 1963.

NorifE or PuBLIC HEARINo
The Commissioners of the District of Columbia have ordered a public hearing
to be held in the board room (room 500), District Building, 14th and I0 Streets
NW., Washington, D.C., on Friday, November 8, 1908, at 10 a.m., to afford interested persons an opportunity to appear and present their views and recommendations with respect to proposed amendments to the charitable solicitation
regulations.
A copy of the proposed amendments is attached hereto.
Individuals and representatives of organizations wishing to be heard at
this public hearing are requested to furnish their names, addresses, and telephone numbers, and the organization they represent, If any, in writing, to the
secretary, Board of Commissioners, District of Columbia, room 509, District BuildIng, Washington, D.C., not later than the close of business on Wednesday, Novemiber 0, 1963, so that their names may be placed on the list of witnesses. Others
present at the hearing who wish to be heard may do so after those on the witness
list have been called and heard. Written statements, in lieu of personal appearance or oral presentation, may be submitted for inclusion in the record.
F. L. TIMMONS, Jr.,

Aoting Secretary to the Board.
(Officially published in the Star, October 28, 1963.)
PRoPosED AMENDMENTS TO CiHARITABLE CONrIBUTION ltsiiUiATIONa

(For public hearing, Friday, November 8, 19)(3, 10 a.m.)
0. F. 1-010

Oxroimnm 2.4, 1963.

That thu charitable solicitation regulations for tlt! 1)istrlct of Columbia
adopted by Commissioners' Order No. 58-1070, dated July 3, 1958, as amended,
be and they hereby are amended as follows:
Section 3.1. (1) is amended to read as follows:
"(1) The name, residence, place of employment, an(l organization headquarters
of the applicant and, If a corporation, the date and place of Incorporation."
Section 8.1.(2) Is amended to read as follows:
"(2) If time applicant Is not an individual, the names, residences, places of
employment, and organization headquarters of the applicant's principal officers
and managers, and a copy, certified to by the person having charge of the applicant's records as a true and correct copy of the resolution authorizing the jrson
or persons making application for such certificate of registration on behalf of the
applicant to take such action."
Section 3.1.(5) is amended to read as follows:
o(5) The names, residences, and places of employment of all lersous who
will manage or have responslbility for managing tMe solicitation, Including managerial personnel, who reside, are employed, or will solicit within or outside
of the District of Columbia."
Section 3.1.(6) Is amended to read as follows:
"(6) The names, residences, and places of mmlloymment of all pers!)is by whom
or at whose direction or under whose authority, thimreceipts or proceeds of sulch
solicitation may be disbursed."
Section 3.1.(11) Is amended to read as follows:
"(11) The nanes, residences, and places of employment of all professional fund
raisers and professional solicitors who will or may be connected to any extent
with the solicitation, the amount of wages, fees, commissions, expenses or emoluments to be paid to each Irofessiomal fund raiser and professional sollcltor, and
a copy of the contract, if any, made by or on behalf of the applicant with each
professional fund raiser and professional solicitor."
Section 5.2 is amended to read as follows:
"Sso. 5.2 Form: Each solicitor Information card shall be serially numbered
and shall bear he name, residence, and place of employment of tie solicitor, the
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number of the certificate of registration under the authority of which such
solicitor solicits contributions, the name of the registrant, the dates within which
solicitations may be made, a statement that the card does not constitute an
endorsement of the solicitation by the District of Columbia or by any officer or
employee thereof, and such other information or conditions as the Director may
require."
Section 6. Notice and hearing and Section 7. Appeals, are amended to read
as follows:
"S0o"rION 6. Notice of proposed denial, suspension, or revocation of certificates
of registration.
"Sza. 6.1. Whenever the Director shall determine, in accordance with section
6.2(2) or section 6.2(3) hereof, that a certificate should not be issued, or that
there has been a violation by a registrant of the act or of these regulations, lie
shall give notice to the applicant or to the registrant that lie proposes to deny the
application or to revoke or suspend the certificate, as the case may be, and that
a hearing will be held by the Board of Appeals and Review, D.C., to determine
whether the application will be denied or the certificate will be suspended or
revoked.
"Szc. (.2. The notice required by section 6.1 shall:
"(1) lie in writing and signed by the Director;
"(2) In the case of tn applicant for a certificate, state in what respects the
application is deficient and tie ultimate facts upon which the Director relies;
"(3) In the case of a registrant, Indicate the provision of the act or regulations
allegedly violated and the ultimate facts upom which the Director relies;
"(4) State the proposed action of the Director;
"(5) State the time and place of the hearing to be held by the Board of
Appeals and Review, which time shall be at least 10 calendar days following
service of the notice;
"(6) Be served upon the applicant or registrant as the case may be.
"Such notice shall be served by certified mail at the address of tileapplicant
or registrant furnished in accordance with section 3 hereof.
"SF'(roN 7. Hearings.
"Ilearings held by the Board iof Appeals and Review pursuant to section 6 of
these regulations shall be governed by the rules of procedure of the Board of
Appeals and Review, except tint the provisions relating to the filing of appeals
shall not apply. The decision of said Board shall constitute the fimal administrative action of the Distilet of Columbia government.
Section 12. Exemption under section 4(d) of the act, and section 13, "Solicitations within memberships and work forces," are amended as follows:
"SEcTION 12. Exemptions under section 4(d) of the act, Is repealed in its
entirety, and section 13 is renumbered section 12.

Mr. II.\mJs,. You say tle 1)heropod aimeidnient,stri kes oult the $1,500
limitation ?
Mri. KNEI PP. Yus; it does.
Mr. I-ARsl1A.

Mr. KNEIVP. 'I

It. has

onell,

then?

There is no exempt,ion?

erie woul(l he iio exciil)tioii. Every person soliciting

funds in any amount. whatsoever under the Proposed amendment. wonl
be requiredto come in and register with the District of Columbia
before making any such solicitation.
This, then, would require among others the MAtt achine Society if
they made any solicitation at all ,to come in and register with the
District.
I was designated )y I lie Commissioners to be the hearing oflcmr in
that, case. I recommended to the Commissioners in December of last
year that, they approve the proposed amendments of the regulations
that would require apl)licants for certificates of registration to give
additional information which would relate principally
M'. HowiroN. You speak of this amendment,I iave in my hand?
M'. KN~iiim . No, sir; the prol)osed amendments of the charitable
solicitation regulations.
What you have is amIamendment of the Charitable Solicitation Act
itself.
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I recommended to the Commissioners that they adopt so much of
tie proposed amendments as related to section 3 of the' regulations
relating to additional information from the al)plicants for certificates
of registration.
I recommend. against the proposed regulation which would require
that additional information on the 200,000 annual solicitor information cards which are issued by the various organizations engaging in
solicitation campaigns, that fhey adopt the proposed change in procedures.
Initially I recommended against removing the exemption because
the testimony at the hearing indicated that the small neighborhood
type of emnergency solicitation was quite necessary in certain instances
iII the city.
For example, one of tim witnesses said that without this neighborhood type of solicitation people could not in certain instances get
a recentt burial.
I say I recommended that initially. I discussed the matter with the
Commissioners and the Commissioners directed me to prepare language which would allow the neighborhood type of emergency solicitations to be carried out, but they would eliminate tie exemption with
respect to all other types of solicittations.
On December 19 I furnished the Commissioners some language to
amend the charitable solicitation regulations ini such manner as to
permit, in effect, the so-called neighborhood emergency type of solicitation to be made without registration with th District of Columbia,
but all other solicitations made in the Disrict of Columbia, except
those specifically exempt by statute, the American Red Cross and
churches, all other registratiois involving solicitation of funds in any
amount whatsoever, must, be conducted under the authority of a certificate of registration issued by the districtt of Columbia.
A small neighborhood-type tling to collect money for the burial of
a person, to take care of a distressed family, would not have to be conducted under the authority of such it registration, but other than
those instances in which there is some sort of an emergency, some
sort of distress, some sort of need on the part of a family or an individual in the neighborhood, all other solicitations would have to be
conducted under a certificate of registration.
Mr. IIARSITA. What if you had a boy's club or neighborhood baseball team that wanted to go to an exhibition or something and you
needed $50 for a bus?
Mr. KNwPp. They would have to come in make application for a
certification of registration, pay the $25 fee before they could go out
and collect the $50. That would not be the neighborhood type of
emergency.
Mr. HASRTIA. What was the original basis for the $1,500 exemption?
Mr. KNEIPp. Just that, sir. At the time the Charitable Solicitation
Act was originally considered the point was made, and accepted by
the Congress, that there are occasions when there are neighborhood
emergency, s--a. family falls on hard times, they may lose all of their
property through a fire, some person may die and there would be
no funds to provide a decent burial for them. This was made by a Mr.
Thomas of the Federation of Civil Associations.
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Tile point was accepted by the Congress to allow this type of emergency situation to be conducted without the necessity for a certificate
of registration.
Tile way this $1,500 exemption has worked out, though, it has been
utilized, Iundet-stand, in many instances to avoid the effect of registering until after the fact. *There is a 15-day waiting period in
the act. You have to make application for your certificate of registration and then you have to wait 15 days before the certificate can
issue. Many organizations let time slip by on them. They want
to start, coniucting their solicitation, say, on January 15, and they
find out, today, January 10, that they have not made their application.
So, they come in and say, "We are not going to collect more than
$1,500 and, if we do, then we will come in and register." It is a
subterfuge.
So, the $1,500 exemption in many instances has been used as a sort
of loophole to get around the 15-day waiting period. The $1,500
exemption has also been used for many neighborhood emergency-type
situations, too. I am not saying it is not used for that.
The language )resently pending before the Commissioners, and on
which they have not yet acted, would allow the Director of Licenses
and Inspections to satisfy himself that a proposed solicitation is in
fact a neigborhood emergency and would not necessarily have to be
conducted under the authority of a certificate of registration. All
other types of solicitation, other than the neighborhood emergency
type, would have to be so conducted.
Getting right down tco cases, that means that the Mattachine Society and all others-thiu is not aimed at any particular group; this
is aimed at all organizations that want to engage in charitable solicitation-would have to come in and register with the District before
any solicitation could legally be conducted As I emphasized tit
the
first hearing on this bill, there is still no authority in the act for the
Commissioners to deny a certificate of registration. If someone comes
in and makes a showing that this has some charitable purpose and
they want to operate under a certificate of registration, there is no
authority which would allow the Commissioners to deny that.
Conceivably, and I think this has happened on occasion. it is possible for the director of Licenses and Inspections to say, "TIhis is not
a charitable purpose and I am not going to issue a certificate of registration." If the organization would want to contest. that, there is a
question as to whether that action would be sustained.
Originally, at least some thought was given as to whether this
shouldnot be in the act. It was rejected in favor of making it a pure
disclosure act, with no authority in the Commissioners to deny the
application on the ground there was no charitable purpose involved.
The New York law does contain a section which allows tme attorney
general of the State to proceed against the certificate of registration
issued to an organization if lie makes certain findings, but even
the New York law, as I read it,does not go so far as to allow the
attorney general to revoke a certificate of registration on the grounds
that the issuance of that certificate is not in the public interest. It is
more designed to prevent fraud and to prevent too much of the solicited
funds being devoted to administrative purposes. But it does not go
to the public interest aspect of the problem.
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Whether this committee would wart to consider that, of course,
is up to it. The Commissioners have not taken any position on this
aspect of the problem-I have not even discussed it with them,
actually-as to whethur they want authority to be able to deny a
certificate of registration on the ground that the solicitation conducted
by the organization is not in the public interest, spelling out, of course,
what "public interest" involves and setting standards.
As things now standMr. HORTON. On that point, could I ask you this. Have you had
any instances where there has been. misuse of the funds which have
been solicited by charitable organizations? Has this come to the
Corporation Counsel's attention?
Mr. KNFiPP. No, sir. The Charitable Solicitation Act is somewhat
amusing in one respect, as I understand its operation. I do not know
of a single instance in which a member of the public has appeared
at the District Building to inspect the application and, the report
of a charity, and it would make very little sense to me, if someone
were solicited for 50 cents or a dollar, to expect him to run down to
the District Building to check out whether this is truly a charity.
So, from the standpoint of the purpose of the act, the disclosure idea,
as far as the general public is concerned, I do not think the act
has accomplished its purpose, but it has had a beneficial result in
another way. I understand that representatives of the various charities check each other, that the representatives will go down and
examine the application and the report and see what is being collected
and what is being done with the funds. So, there is a sort of built-in
self-policing operation on the part of the charities. I understand this
generally seems to be what is happening.
So, if there were any fraud or any defalcation or any misuse of
solicited funds, I rather imagine, Mr. Horton, that some representative of a charity would point this out to the District.
Mr. HORTON. Is it the job of the Corporation Counsel's office to
look int, this aspect; that is, fraudulent use of these funds?
Mr. K-irP. This raises a nice point. It is not the job of the
Corporation Counsel's office, to answer you specifically on that point,
but there is a question in my mind as to just whose job it would be.
Suppose 75 percent of solicited funds were used for administrative
purposes, or 85 percent, there is nothing in the act which says that is
ad.
Mr. IonRTON. Is there a criminal statute which would be violated?
Mr. KNE pp. No, sir, so long as there is no fraud. You could conceivably have some sort of solicitation conducted for snowblifid
Eskimos or something of that sort, and 99 percent of the funds
went to administrative purposes and 1 percent went to the relief of
snowblind Eskimos. This would still be a charitable purpose. There
is no authority in the act that would allow the District to revoke the
certificate of registration on the ground that it was not a charitable
purpose.
Mr. HORTON. The reason I asked the question, the New York law
came about as a result of fraudulent practices and misuse of these
funds. The law was designed to cure these. Any type of charitable
contribution drive must register and file reports with the attorney
general's office. I just wondered, from the point of the District of
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Columbia, whether this problem exists or whether there has been
any attempt to ascertain whether there is a problem.
Mr. KNEiPp. There apparently is no problem as far as misuse of
funds or excessive devotion of those funds to administrative purposes.
The New York law has a 50 percent figure in it. Where less than 50
percent of the funds 'Would be devoted to the purl)orted purpose of
ti charitable organization the attorney general can look into the
matter and see whether the certificate of registration should be
revoked.
The difficulty of setting a figure of that sort is that where a charity
is beginning its operations, its adiniistrative costs initially eight be
quite high. They might even run 65 or 75 percent. Wllreas , as tbe
organization gets going, its administrative costs can Ie reduced down
to a much lower figure.
Mr. HonToN. The point I was trying to make--maybe I am wrong
and, if I am, correct me--is that this series of sections with regard to
registration does not have the same purpose that the New York
statute did, and I an a little bit concerned about this matter of removing or taking away entirely the $1,500 exemption, because I can see
where this would make some hardship on the type of thing Mr.
IHarsba referred to.
I know back in my homet own of Rochester, ma ny times Little League
groups go out and, in some form or another, ask business organizations
to contrl)ute to the cause. I do not think the purpose of these statutes is to l)reveit fraud or to go tlat far. I would not want to see it
get down to a matter of harassing these people just because of what
I
has happened to this one organization.
Perhaps there is sonc mildle line in between, maybe $50 or $100,
something like that,. I would be conecrlled about the degree of harassment that might go on with regard to the smaller attempts to
solicit charitable contributions.
Mr. DowDY. If the gentleman will yield, I think we are confusing
the law we are trying to pass with some regulations that the Commissioners are talking about putting into effect.
Mr. HoRToN. This is what he was talking about.
Mr. DOWDY, Ie is talking about some proposed regulations.
Mr. KNFmp. Yes, Mr. Chairman, the proposed regulations would
require that every solicitation of funds other tian a truelneighborhood
emergency type of operation, where there is some human distress
involved, would have to be under a certificate of registration for which
application would be made, a 15-day waiting period, a fee of $25 be
paid, and this would hit the small organization, the Boys Club, the
Girl Scout cookie drive, any number of things. To set a bottom figure, Mr. 1
0orton,
runs into a problem, too. Take the Mattachine
Society-Mr. IloirorN. Excuse me. Before you get to that, in reply to the
chairman's question, would you not have to amend subdivision (d)
of 2-2103Provided, No exemption granted under the authority of this subsection shall
exceed for any calendar year $1,500 in money or property?

Mr. HIAnS1A. How could you possibly by regulation rescind this
law which gives the $1,500 exemption?
Mr. KNEIPP. That is merely authority of the Commissioners to make
regulations respecting that matter.
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Mr. HORTON. Subdivision (d)says:
The Commissioners may by regulation prescribe the terms and conditions
under which solicitations, in addition to those enumerated in subsection (b) of
this section, may be exempted from the provisions of subsection (a) of this

section-

and a couple of other sectionsProvided, That no exemption granted under the authority of this subsection (d)
shall exceed for any calendar year $1,500 in money or property.

Mr. KNEIPP. I do not see the necessity for amending that section,
no, sir. The Commissioners have adopted a regulation that allows
solicitation without registration if the amount of money does not
exceed $1,500 and if no part of that money is utilized to pay any person' It has to be a purely voluntary solicitation.
Other than that, an organization can go out and'solicit up to $1,500
at the present time without a certificate of registration.
Under the proposed language that I have suLkmitted to the Commissioners the only type of solicitation that would be permitted at
all without registration would be a true neighborhood emergency type,
and we would eliminate any reference to this siibsedtion (df, except in
the case of a neighborhood emergency where human distress was
involved.
I see no necessity for amending that section of the act. That section
merely gives the Commissioners authority to make regulations.
Mr. DOWDY. It seems to me that much of this is getting away from
the purpose-at least my purpose in-introducing'this legislation. As
I understand from all you have said, if we amend the law as proposed
here by you, even then the Mattachine Society can come in an& ask
you for a certificate to solicit charitable contributions-I will put
"charitable" in quotes-for their immoral purposes, and you would
have to issue it.
Mr.
I guess that is correct, sir.
Mr. KNEiPP.
DowDY. Then your proposed Amendment does not reach the
problem one little bit. You are running off against Boy Scouts and
Girl Scouts and Little League teams, punishing them instead, of a
bunch of immoral characters who want to take advantage of licenses
to give themselves some sort ,9f official standing in the community. I
cannot understand that. Why do you not get to the problem, rather
than jump onto some innocent organization which are trying to help
young people. It is my desire to reach these people who are trying to
pervert young people. Ijust cannot understand it.
Mr. KNw=P. Mr. Chairman, I really am somewhat, at
sug-'
' a loss to..
gest a good solution to that problem. .. : ,
Mr. DowDY. The Charitable Solicitation Act cannot serve the purpose for which itwas intended if you have to grant these licenses without any question. You might as well not have it at all. Do you not
think that the licensing officer should at least have the right to question
an application by an organization which has highly questionable mr.
tives and membership and which is highly immoral f Mr. KNErr. If standards were set up to guide him in that questioning. The difficulty is that the act says solicitation for.an educational
purpose is a charitable purpose, and these people are%purporting to
solicit for an educational purpose.
32-775-04----10
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Mr. DOWDY. Cannot reasonable men have a little bit of intelligence
and think that trying to educate people to accept homosexuality as
being highly desirable, probably does not have an educational purpose, that it is a fraud?
Mr. KNEIPI. The act does not spell that out.
Mr. DOWDY. You do not propose anything here which will spell it
out. That is what I asked for.
Mr. KNFfIPP. We are proposing in this amendment to make it possible to get more accurate information. This may or may not accomplish the purpose of the bill.
Mr. IIowroN. I do not quite understand your premise on this educational aspect of the society. Subdivision (a) of 2-2103 says:
No person shall solicit in the District of Columbia unless he holds a valid certificate of registration authorizing such solicitation.

Mr. KNIspp. That is correct.
Mr. HORTON. Where do you go from there?
Mr. KNEIPP. When you read the definitions, "solicit" and "solicitation" mean the request, directly or indirectly, for any contribution on
the plea or representationMr. HoRTON. Where are you reading
C
Mr. KNEIPP. I am reading 2-2101 of the District of Columbia Code,
under the definition for solicit and solicitationthe request, directly or Indirectly, for any contribution on the plea or representation that such contribution will or may be used for any charitable purpose.

Then reading further down in the definition section:
* * * charitable means and includes philanthropic, social service, patriotic,
welfare, benevolent, or educational, except religious education, either actual or
purported.

This is a problem the District finds itself up against.
Mr. HonToN. What you need is a definition of education.
Mr. KNIapp. Either that or we need some authority in the Coinmissioners to find a proposeA charitable solicitation is not in the public
interest, and setting standards to guide them.
Mr. HORTON. Why will not H.. 5990 accomplish that?
Mr. KNErIP. H.R. 5990 would require an afhrmnative determination
to be made in advance of every issuance of a certificate of registration.
This means before any certificate could be issued to any organization,
even a bona fide charitable organization, the Commissioners would
have to make this affirmative finding.
Mr. HORTON. Like the chairman, I am at a loss regarding this, as
to why you are not in here recommending something which will accomnplish the purpose that apparently the committee is trying to
accomplish.
This proposal does not do it. I think it is a good proposal, and
I certainly feel that it is important to have this type of limitation
with regard to true names of people involved in solicitation. Certainly people going out with these solicitation cards ought not to
have assumed names on them. I do not disagree with that at all,
but I think it superfluous.
I agree with the chairman, we ought to come to the point. If this
does not do the job, let us get something that does.
Mr. KNmEiP. If you base the matter on public interest, then there is
some necessity for setting up standards stating precisely what is in-
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tended by the public interest. This organization-and there may be
others of a similar vein-is purporting to educate the people with
respect to the nature of homosexualityMr. HoRToN. Let's don't go into all1 that again. We have been into
that before. I think the committee knows what is involved here. It
seems to me it certainly is a far extension of the matter before the
committee and what the committee is trying to accomplish, to go ill
and harass these organizations which are trying to do a job and which
are legitimate, in th-is change of regulations to reduce that to $1,500.
It seems to me that what has happened with the Mattachine Society,
the little league groups and other people who are legitinmte should not
have to come in and file and pay $25. I cannot understand that. If
you have fraud and if you have people who are going around making
these solicitations who should not be making t]mem, and if there is
widespread misuse of charitable means to raise money to put money in
people's pockets, then maybe we ought to think about that, but apparently you do not have that problem.
Mr. KNEWrp. No.
Mr. Hor'roN. I see no reason for us to take the extension of this
group that is perverting the sections of the statute here and harass
these other organizations. It seems to me we are going far afield. I
have to agree with the chairman 100 percent.
,, Mr. ILAJsHA. Counsel, could*you answer this Will this phrase
will benefit or assist in promoting the health, welfare, and morals of
the District of Columbia" establish enough standards?
Mr. KNEIPP. I do not believe it would, Mr. Harsha, because againI hate to keep reverting to this, but again, this organization is not
proposing anything immoral. They are proposing to inform the publie of the nature of homosexuality. They are not proposing any immoral act. It is an educational process.
Mr. HonTON. Let's don't get into that because their president (lid.
Ie wanted to get rid of some sections in here that had to do with
sodomy, and lie wanted to make it legal. It was pretty brutal, I
thought. I think it certainly immoral.
Mr. KNEIpp. I think at least the purported purpose of the solicitation is nothing more than you can get on your own. For example, I
have here a clipping from the New York Times of December 17, 1963,
a rather extensive discussion of the whole problem. In a way, it is
educational in its nature. It sets up argmnentsMr. HoRToN. What was the date of that?
Mr. KNETPP. December 17, 1963. It discusses the views of the experts on the problem, and to a certain extent this article from the New
ork Times is an educational article.
Mr. IIUD)DLESTON. Does it call it a problem?
Mr. KNE PP. Yes, it does. The heading of the story says, "Growth
of Overt Homosexuality in City Provokes Wide Concern." Then on
the carryover page, "Growth of Overt Htomosexuality Provokes Rising Concern." It is a rather thorough discussion. "key to Problem
Called Medical." In a sense, it is an educational thing.
As I understood the proposed solicitation, they were interested in
educating the public in certain of these problems.
Getting back to Mr. -Tarsha's question: If this were a purely educational thing, with no effort to pervert or even to convince people of
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the need for homosexuality, it Would be a little arbitrary on the part
of the District to say it is not in the public interest unless some standards are set up to guide the Commissiones. Just saying from our
subjective point of view, "We, the Commi'sioners, feel this is not in
the public interest," might subject them to some sort of ldgal
proceedings.
Mr. DowDY. You say that "health, welfare, and morals" is not a
sufficient guideline. Yet, we have another law in which we have an
agency that, because a building has some trash in its basement or'does
not have sufficient light in the hallway, can hold that is adverse to the
health, welfare, and morals, and demolish a perfectly good building
under the urban redevelopment law.
Mr. KNE wP. I think, sir, there you have something you can point to.
Mr. DowDY. You can point to these homosexuals just as plainly as
you can point. to it basket of trash in the basement of a million-dollar
building and tear it down.
Mr. KNFIiP. I am afraid I have to disagree with you, Mr. Chairman. In one instance you have some actual condition that you can
point to, to support your action. In the other instance, this iihterpretation of the value of this proposed solicitation, it is. purely subjective
and there is nothing that you can point to to demonstrate that this is
or is not in the public interest. There is no factual condition.
Mr. DowDY. 1 think all the laws, divine and manmade, point to
homosexuality as being wrong and immoral.
Mr. KNEIPP. All three of the great religions agree on this, sir.
Mr. DoWny. Do you not have something to point to there?
Mr. KNmPp. But again, as I understand it, they are not proposing
to pervert people. They are proposing to educate these people into
the nature of the condition.
Mr. DoWDY. Instead of converting people into perversion, they are
going to educate people into perversion? Is that what you mean?
How do you distinguish between them ?
Mr. IARSITA. I think he is trying to say there probably is a medical
problem, and they are trying to educate people to understand they do
haio a problem and they need some sort of assistance and help to
overcome this problem. It is not that they are trying to expand their
organization or membership.
Mr. HORTON. That would be true if that was their purpose, but that
was not their purpose.
Mr. HUDDLESTON. That was not the purpose stated by the president.
The president said his purpose was to obtain acceptability of sexual
perversion as a normal way of life.
Mr. HoirToN. That is right.
Mr. DOWDY. Exactly.
Mr. HORTON. I cannot go with the educational definition there. I
think the Corporation Counsel in the first instance could have taken'
this language and denied the application without any question. ' That
is my own personal opinion. If the Corporation Counsel wants, whoever makes this decision wants, to be that technical, then it seems to
me that the language ought to be changed so there will not be any
question about it.
I would agree with the legal premise you are making, that when you
bet something down as in H.R. 5990, there must be some standards.
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Those standards could be, it seems to me, set forth either. in the bill
or they could come up by regulation or by the Commissioners making
some statement with regard to what they would consider.
It does seem to me this was a pretty farfetched and very technical
interpretation of what an educational organization is in order to issue
this certificate. I think it isjust a mere matter of interpretation, and
I think the Corporation Counsel's Office, or whoever is making this,
is becoming awfully technical. There ought'not to be even any need
for this bill, as I see it.
Mr. DOWDY. Let me ask you this: Would it answer your purpose
about having to hold hearings for everybody who filed an application,
if the licensing authority should question the purposes of the organization as being such as to adversely affect the health, welfare, and morals
of the District of Columbia, in that event no certificate of registration
shall be issued unless the Commissioners shall have affirmatively found
and declared that the solicitation certificate should be granted? Words
to that effect?
Mr. KNFip. I think I suggested, Mr. Chairman, at the previous
hearing, that if the first section of the bill, the language in the pro+
posed new subsection (d) were expressed in the negative, that this
would be an improvement over its present form.
Mr. DowDY. Mr. Nottingham testified in substance-and it has
been sometime since the hearings-that he did question this Mattachine
application and didn't want to grant it, but lie had to. After he consilted Corporation Counsel, he didn't want to issue it, but lie had to,
because he was told that lie had to.
Mr. HARSHA. That is the point he is trying to make, that you can
refuse an application.
Mr. DowDY. That is what we are driving toward and the proposal
of the Corporation Counsel would leave the law just exactly as it is
Mr. HARSHA. I thought that was to be incorporated into your bill.
Mr. DowDy. No; his is a substiute for the bill that I introduced.
Mr. HORTON. Is this offered as a substitute to the bill?
Mr. KNEiPp. Yes, sir.
Mr. HORTO N. I thought it was an addition.
Mr. DowDY. No; it is a substitute. They didn't want anything in
here to make it possible to preventMr. HARSH:A. So you have the same problem?
Mr. DOWDY. That's right. They don't want anything in here to
make it possible to deny it.,
Mr. 11ARSHA. Actually these 163 organizations that you refer to
that solicit funds, would it actually require a great deal of hearings
by the Commissioners or the licensing authority to make an affirmative
finding in those cases?, , Aren't the great majority of them well knownI
Mr. KNEFp. I can't say how well, known they are. I have a list of
them here. I will just pick a few at random.
There is: the Advisory Board of Volunteers Service & Props, whatever that is. Then the Alexander G. Bell Association for the Deaf
Inc., Allied Youth, Inc., Almas Temple Shrine, Alsack Chapter oi
the National Capital Area-whatever that is-Boys School Educational 'Foundation, Atlantic Council of U.S., the American Cancer
Society, whih is certainly well known, the American Conservation
Association, and American Field Service.
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Many of these I have never heard of. How often they come in,
how frequently, I don't know, sir.
Mr.HARSTA. How about this phrase will benefit or assist II promoting the health, welfare, and morals of the District of Columbia"
and providing further that the Commissioneis may establish such rules
and regulations, that they could interpret that in some way as to
what-Mr. KNpIPP. Yes; this might be an approach.
If I might finish
my first thought on this that I started to voice a little while ago, if
that subjection were phrased in the negative so that the Commissioners
were authorized to do this but not required to do it in advance of
every application-if subsection (d) were phrased somewhat along
these lines, "Notwithstanding any other provision of this Act, a certificate of registration issued after the date of the enactment of this
subsection shall be subject to revocation if the Commissioners aflfirmna..
tively find and publicly declare that the solicitation authorized by such
certificate will not benefit or assist in promoting the health, welfare,
or" not "and," "or the morals of the District of#Columbia" and then
allow the Commissioners to make regulations respecting that aspect,
of the problem. Then that would allow the Commissioners-if there
is cause shown for the revocation-to have a hearing, to consider
whether the certificate should be revoked on the ground that the
actual solicitation at that point does not benefit or assist in promoting
the health, welfare, or morals of the District of Columbia and if they
so find and so declare, then the certificate could be revoked. This
would be of assistance. This would provide authority that is not
now in the act. And then the Coimnissioners under your suggestion
perhaps could establish regulations setting up standards to guide their
agency in taking this action. But that kind of authority is not now
in the act., Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DOWDY. Why shouldn't it include words that would require
the hearing in an instance as here, where the licensing authority questioned the propriety of it * * * have the hearing before he is forced
to grant, the solicitation certificate?
Mr. KN .ap. You could phrase it both ways. But changing the
language to the negative, "notwithstanding any other provision of this
act, a certificate-" you would have to say 'a certificate of registration
for which application is made after the date of enactment of this subsection, may be denied or revoked," or "such certificate, if issued, may
be revoked if the Commissioners affirmatively"Mr. Hoiwrox. "Shall be."
Mr. KNEIPp. "Shall be revoked if the Commissioners affirmatively
find and publicly declare :that solicitation which would be authorized
by such certificate, or is authorized by such certificate does not benefit
or assist in promoting the health, welfare, or the morals of the District
of Columbia."
Then give the Commissioners authority to make regulations. Of
course, they already have, Mr. Chairman, authority to make 'egulations to carry out the purpose of the act.
Mr. DOWDY. I don't think you need any more authority for that.
Mr. KNUnP. What I have said is my personal view. I have not
discusssed this aspect with the Commissioners.
Mr. DOWDY. I think it is the only way we can get to the problem that
confronts us, and the purpose of my bill.
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Mr. 1oToN. Mr. Chairman on this matter, I would certainly approve it without the technical language that is involved here, because
I think , ou would have to study it a little bit, but I would approve that
al)proach of it. I think it would accomplish what we are trying to do.
I would like to suggest that the Commissioners not proceed with this
other road they are planning to go down. It seems to me this is the
purpose. Unless there is an immediate problem or some type of thing
that has been occurring here in the Disttict that needs rectifying, it
would seem to me we ought not to go that far, as you have suggested
earlier with regard to solicitation of these smaller groups.
Mr. kNpIpp. In other words, not eliminate the exemption provision
that presently appears in the regulation.
Mr. HORTON. This would just be my own personal suggestion. I
think it would be going kind of far to go that way.
Mr. HARSiIA. I think you are going to work a hardship on some
organizations like the Scouts, or the Little League, or the neighborhood ball club, or something like that, which are in themselves 100
percent legitimate.
Mr. KNr.PP. I agree.
May I say, Mr. Chairman, there is some need to correct this situation
whereby the $1,500 exemption provision is utilized as a loophole for
the late filers. So I think maybe the Commissioners, perhaps, will
want to do something in that area, but I am sure the Commissioners
do not want to hurt t ie Little League baseball club or any boys' clubs
or the Girl Scouts, or anything.
ir. DOWDY. Your trouble is, and it often happens, you propose to
go much too far to solve the problem confronting you, and as a result,
do not meet it at all. For some reason, you forget about the original
problem and strike out, against innocent and beneficial organizations
which are charitable in truth and in fact. I cannot believe you and
the Commissioners are doing this as a smokescreen forthe MAfittachines.
I believe that is what Mr. Ilortoi has reference to and certainly I
agree with him 100 percent, and I think you understand it., too.
ir. KNwpPP. The requiring of the true name as well as the assumed
name would still be a desirable addition.
Mr. DOWDY. I think so.
Now, I have a question about this part of your amendment:
If any such officer be known to the general public by an assumed name, such
assumed name may be employed In connection with the solicitation.

Don't you think you ought to require the use of his true name, too,
as well as his alias ?
Mr. KNpiPp. I don't, think it would mean very much.
Mr. DowrY. All the testimony received here indicates these homosexuals all have assumed names between themselves.
AMr. H-UDDLESTON. But they are not assumed names to the general
public.
Mr. DOWDY. To the general public they ape known by their 'true
names, I suppose, and they atteml)t not to be known as homosexuals.
Now, you might run in o some problem there. I suppose most of
these movie stars have some sort of-where they are operating under
some assumed name, they have some sort of legal authority for It., and
these homosexuals don't.
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Mr. KNEiPP. I am not too sure about that. I can think of at least
one very well-known individual in Washington, and I hesitate to mention his name in the context of this hearing, so I gu seI wont. But
I can think of one very well-known 'individual. You would never
recognize his true name, and whether he signs legal documents with
his assumed name or histrue name, I don't know.
Mr. Dowxy. I imagine his la iryers would require him, to use his true
name in signing legal document.
Mr. KNEIPP. Yes, but if he were heading ip a charitable solicitation
or authorized his name to be used, you wouldnever recognize his true
name.,
Mr. Downy. And you don't think his alias should be shown?
Mr. KNEIpp. He 'ould have to lend his assumed name to the purpose of the solicitation, but in the application he would h,.ve to show
both his assumed name and his true name.

Mr,

HUDDLESTON.

His true name wouldn't be of any value in the

solicitation. ,
Mr. kNmiPP. That is correct. No one would know who you refer to.
But he is an extremely well known local celebrity.
Mr. DowDY. Your proposed amendment saysincluding, without limitation, the true names of the principal officers of each corporation and association filing any such application, and the correct address of
the place of residence, and place of employment of each officer.

Why wouldn't that be enough ? We would cut out the first proviso.
Mr. KNEmPP. About the assumed name?
Mr. DowDy. Yes.
Mr. KxErP. I am afraid, Mr. Chairman, if we did that, we would
have a litle problem in just that kind of case I have mentioned.
Mr. DowDY. Now, all this has reference to is the application. That
is all itis referring to.,
Does that first proviso serve any purposeI
Mr. KNrP. Yes, it allows the individual to use his assumed name
in connection with the solicitation. He has got to show his real name
in the application. The individual would have one name on the application and other other name on the solicitation, and they would be
different.
Mr. Downy. All we are talking about right here in this particular
section is the filing of the application.
If you want to provide in regulations that he can use his assumed
name on the cards or whatever it is issued to him, I think you might
do that, but I wonder if we should clutter the statutes with that provision? I certainly would not want to leave the impression that it
was my intent, or the intent of Congress, to approve the use of assumed
names, or an alias, in soliciting funds from the public.
Mr. HoRTON. Your point is to put in the regulations?
Mr. DowDY. Let him' put a regulation in if he wants to, then it
would be the Commissioner, rather than Congress, approving use of
an alias for such purposes.
I don't want any misinterpretation of what we are trying to do.'
Mr. KiOorpe. I think we could handle it that way. In other words,
the application must show the individual's true name?
Mr. 'Downy. That's right.' We would just take out the first proviso. I think the others are all right.
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Mr. Kiq&wp. And strike the word "further" at the beginning of
the second provisoI
Mr. DowDY. That is correct.
I believe that is all. Are there any further questions?
Mr. HARSHA. Unless we do correct this situation that exists now
by the enactment of 5990, after it is revised and will probably be a
new bill, getting at the problem in question, specifically, that any
society under existing law and existing regulations can continue to
solicit funds. So in order to head offany further activity of that.
kind, either this committee will have to enact adequate legislation to
meet the problem, or you will have to do it by regulation by the Commissioners, will you not?
Mr. KNEIPP. Yes, they can.
Mr. DowDy. And you feel under the present law you couldn't touch
that by regulation?
Mr. KNEIPP. We cannot deny them a certificate of registration.
Mr. HARSHA. You couldn't even enact regulations that would deny
them a certificate?
Mr. KNErWP. That's right. All we can do is enact regulations that
might require them to give additional information and might in some
respects put some burden on them in that regard.
Mr. HAR8I!A. But it still would not prohibit them from these purposes that the chairman of the president of the organization said they
would like to raise money for, is that it? We would have to do it by
legislation, here?
-Mr. KNEIPP. You would have to gie the Comm,.ioners some authority to deny or revoke a certificate.
Mr. DowDy. I believe that is all. Thank you.
(Whereupon, at 12:20 p.m., the committee was adjourned, sine die.)
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DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
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ACT

(1957)

PUBLIC LAW 85-87
85th Congress, H.R. 3400
July 10, 1957
To provide full and fair dhclosure of the character of charitable, benevolent, patriotic, or
other solicitations In the District of Columbia ; and for other purposes.
le it enacted by the Seeiate and 11ous8 of Reprc8entative8 of the United State8
of America in Congress ta8embled, That this Act may be cited as the "District
of Columbia Charitable Solicitation Act".
SEC. 2. As used in this Act(a) The term "Comnisioners" means the Commissioners of the District of
Columbia, sitting as a board, or alny agent or agency designated by them to
perform any function vested in the Commissioners by this Act.
(b) The term "registrant" means the holder of a valid certiflacte of registration duly issued under the terms of thts Act.
(c) "Solicit" and "solicitation" mean the request directly or indirectly for any
contribution on the plea or representation that such contribution will or may
be used for any charitable purpose, and also mean and include any of the followlug methods of securing contributions:
(1) Oral or written request;
(2) The distribution, circulation, wailing, posting, or publishing of any
handbill. written advertisement, or publication;
(3) The making of any announcement to the press, over the radio, by
television, by telephone, or telegraph concerning an appeal, assemblage,
athletic or sports event, bazaar, benefit, campaign, contest. dance, drive, entertainment, exhibition, exposition, party, performance, picnic, sale, or social
gathering, which the public is requested to patronize or to which the public
is requested to make a contribution;
(4) The sale of, offer, or attempt to sell, any advertisement, advertising
space, book, card, magazine, merchandise, subscription, ticket of admission,
or any other thing, or where the name of any charitable person is used or
referred to in any such appeal as an inducement or reason for making any
such sale, or when or where in connection with any such sale, any statement is made that the whole or any part of the proceeds from any such sale
will go or be donated to any charitable purpose,
A "solicitation" as defined herein shall be deemed completed when made,
whether or not the person making the same receives any contribution or makes
any such sale.
(d) "Charitable" means and includes philanthropic, social service, patriotic,
welfare, benevolent, or educational (except religious education), either actual
or purported.
(e) "Contribution" means and includes alms, food, clothing, money, subscription, credit, property, financial assistance, or donations under the guise of a
loan of money or property.
(f) "Person" means any individual, firm, copartnership, corporation, company,
association, or Joint stock association, church, religious sect, religious denomination, society, organization, or league, and includes any trustee, receiver, assignee,
agent, or other similar representative thereof.
SEo. 3. (a) The Commissioners are authorized and empowered-(1) to administer and enforce the provisions of this Act;
(2) to Investigate the allegations of any application for a certificate of
registration;
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(3) to have access to and inspect and make copies of all the financial
books, records, and papers of any person making any solicitation or on whose
behalf any solicitation is made;
(4) to investigate at any time the methods of making or conducting any
solicitation;
(5) to issue a certificate of registration to any person filing al application pursuant to this Act;
(6) to suspend or revoke any certificate of registration or solicitor information card, on the ground that the holder of such certificate or card has
violated any provision of this Act or any regulation promulgated pursuant
thereto. The Commissioners shall give to the interested person or persons
an opportunity for a hearing after reasonable notice thereof before suspending or revoking any such certificate or card;
(7) to prescribe by regulation the form of and the information to be
contained in the solicitor information cards required by this Act, and to prescribe the manner of reproduction and authentication of such cards; and
(8) to publish, in any manner they deem appropriate, tho results of any
investigation authorized by this Act. The Commissioners shall, in publishing the results of any such investigation, have power to publish information
concerning the officers and members of the governing board of any organization coming within the purview of this Act: Provided, That such infornmation shall not include membership and contribution lists of any such organization.
(b) The Commissioners are authorized to prescribe and collect fees for the
filing of applications, issuance of certificates of registration, and any other
service which this Act authorizes to be performed by the Commissioners. The
Commissioners shall fix such fees in such amounts as will, in their judgment,
approximate the cost to the District of Columbia of such services. In fixing
such fees the Commissioners may, in their discretion, prescribe either uniform
fees or varying schedules of fees based on actual or estimated amounts solicited
or to be solicited by registrants or applicants for certificates of registration.
No fees may be fixed pursuant to this section until after a public hearing ha
been held thereon pursuant to reasonable notice thereof.
SEC. 4. (a) No person shall solicit in the District of Columbia unless he holds
a valid certificate of registration authorizing such solicitation.
(b) The provisions of this Act shall not apply to any person making solicitations, 'including solicitations for educational purposes, solely for a church or a
religious corporation or a corporation or an unincorporated association under the
supervision and control of any such church or religious corporation: Provided,
That such church, religious corporation, corporation or unincorporated association
Is an organization which has been granted exemption from taxation under the
provisions of section 501 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1954: Provided further.
That such exemption from the provisions of this Act shall be in effect only so long
as such church, religious corporation, corporation or unincorporated association
shall be exempt from taxation under the provisions of section 501 of the Internal
Revenue Code of 1954.
(c) The provisions of subsection (a) of this section and sections 5, 6, 7, and 0
shall not apply to any person making solicitations (1) solely for the American
National Red Cross or (2) exclusively among the membership of the soliciting
agency.
(d) The Commissioners may by regulation ,prescribe the terms and conditions under which solicitations in addition to those enumerated in subsection
(b) of this section may be exempted from the provisions of subsection (a) of this
section and sections 6 and 7: Provided, That no exemption granted under authority of this subsection (d) shall exceed for any .-calendar
- year $1,500, in mbney
I: I
property.
or
I SEC. 5. (a) Application for such certificate of registration shall be made
upon such form or forms as shall be prescribed by the Commissioners, shall be
sworn to and shall be filed with the Commissioners at least fifteen days prior to
the time when the certificate of registration applied for shall become effective.
Each such application shall contain such information as the Commissioners shall
by regulation require.
(b) If, while any application is pending, or during th6 terni of any certificate
of registration granted thereon; there is any change in fact, policy, or method
from the information given in the application, the applicant or registrant shall
within ten days after such change report the same in writing to the Commissloikers.
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(c) The Commissioners shall issue a certificate of registration within ten
days after the filing of an application therefor: Provided, That, whenever in
the opinion of the Commissioners the application does not disclose sufficient information required by this Act or the regulations made pursuant thereto, to be
stated in such application, then the applicant shall 'file in writing, within 48
hours, exclusive of Sundays and legal holidays, after a demand therefor made by
the Commissioners, such additional information as may be required by said
Commissioners: Provided further, That the Commissioners, for good cause
shown by the applicant, may extend the time for filing such additional information: Provided further, That the Commissioners may withhold the issuance of
a certificate of registration until such additional information is furnished. Each
certificate of registration shall be valid for such period' 6f time as shall be
specified therein.
Src. 0. (a) No individual shall solicit in the District of Columbia unless he
exhibits a solicitor information card or a copy thereof, produced and authenticated as provided in regulations made pursuant to this Act, and reads it to the
person solicited, or presents it to said person for his perusal, allowing him
sufficient opportunity to read such card before accepting any contribution so
solicited.
1i
(b) No individual shall solicit in the District of Columbia by printed matter
or published article, or over the radio, television, telephone, or telegraph, unless
such publicity shall contain the data and information required to be set forth
on the solicitor information card: Provided,That when any solicitation is made
by telephone, the solicitor shall present to each person who consents or indicates
a willingness to contribute, prior to accepting a contribution from said person,
such solicitor information card or a copy thereof produced and authenticated as
provided in regulations made pursuant to this Act.
SEO. 7. Each registrant shall, within' thirty days after the period for which a
certificate of registration' has been isAued,' and Within thirty days after a demand
therefor by the Commissioners, file a report with the Commissioners, stating the
contributions secured as a result of any solicitation authorized by such certificate and in detail all expenses of or connected with such solicitation, and
showing exactly for what use and in what manner al such contributions were
or are intended to be dispensed or distributed.
SEO. 8. No person shall make or cause to be made any representation that the
issuance of a cretificate of registration or of a solicitor information card is a
finding by the Commissioners (1) that the statements contained in the registrant's application are true and accurate, (2) that the application does not
omit a material fact, or (3) that the, Commissioners have in any way passed
upon the merits or given approval to such solicitation.
SEo. 9 No person shall for pecuniary compensation or consideration conduct
or make any solicitation by'telephone for or on behalf of any actual or purported
charitable use, purpose, association, corporation, or institution.
SFo. 10. The Commissioners may appoint an advisory committee to advise the
Commissioners in respect to any matter related to the enforcement of this Act,
and the members thereof shall serve without compensation. Such committee
shall consist of not less than five nor more than nine members, whose terms
shall be fixed by the Commissioners. The Commissioners are authorized to assign an employee of the District of Columbia to serve as secretary for the
committee.
SEO. 11. The Commissioners are authorized to promulgate regulations to carry
out the purposes of this Act: Provided, That no such regulation shall be put in
effect until after a public hearing has been held thereon.
SEO. 12. (a) No person who is required to Obtain 'a certificate of registration
under this Act shall, for the purpose of soliciting icontrIbutions, use the name of
any other person, except that of an officer,, director, or trustee of the organization for which contributions are solicited, without the written consent of such
other person.
(b) A person shall be deemed to have used tlhe nameof another person for the
purpose of soliciting contributions if such latter person's name is listed on any
stationery, advertisement, brochure, or correspondence in or by which a contribution is solicited by or on behalf of a charitable organization or his name is listed
or referred to in connection with a request for a contribution as one who has
contributed to, sponsored, or endorsed the charitable organization or its activities.
(c) Nothing contained in this section shall prevent the publication of names
of contributors without their written consents, in an annual or other periodic
report issued by a charitable organization for the purpose of reporting on its
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operations and affairs to its membership or for the purpose of reporting contributions to contributors.
SEc. 13. (a) Any person yiolating'any provision of this Act, or regulation
made pursuant thereto, or filing, or causing to be filed, ai application or report
pursuant to this Act, or regulation made pursuant thereto, containing any false
or fraudulent statement, shall be punished by a fine of not more than $500, or by
imprisonment ot not more than sixty days, or by both such fine and imprisonment.
(b) Prosecutions for violations of this Act, or the regulations made pursuant
theretq, shall be conducted in the name of'the District 'of Columbia by the
Corporation Counsel or any of his assistants.
(c) The Cqrporatin Counsel of the District of Columbia or any of his assistants is hereby empowered to maintain an action or actions in the United States
District Court for the District of Columbia in the name of the District of
Columbia to enjoin any person from soliciting in violation of this Act or in
violation of any regulation made pursuant to this Act.
SEo. 14. Where any provision of this Act refers to an office or agency abolished
by Reorganization Plan Number 5 of ''1952 (66 Stat. 824), such reference shall
be deemed to be the office, agency, or Officer now or hereafter exercising the functions of the office or agency so abolished. Nothing contained in this Act shall
be construed as a limitation on the authority vested in the Commissioners by
Reorganization Plan Number 5 of 1952. ,
Sac. 15. If any provision of this Act, or the application thereof to any persons
or circumstances, is held invalid, the remainder of the Act and the application
of such provision to other persons or circumstances, shall not be affected thereby.
Sac. 16. Such appropriations as may be necessary to carry out the purposes
of this Act are authorized.
Sac. 17. The provisions of sections 10, 11, and 16 of this Act shall take effect
upon approval of this Act and the remainder thereof shall take effect sixty days
after the promulgation of the first regulations made pursuant to sectlop 11 of
this Act.
Approved July 10, 1957.
ILLINOIS CRIMINAL CODE (1919)
CRIME AGAINST NATURE

Chapter 38, Section 141
Punishment
The infamous crime against nature, either with man or beast, shall subject the
offender to be punished by imprisonment in the penitentiary for a term of not
less than one year and not more than, ten years. (1874, March 27, R. S. 1874,
p. 348, div. 1, See. 47 ; 1919, June 28, Laws 1919, p. 426, Sec. 1.)

ILLINOIS CRIMINAL CODE (1961)
(effective January 1, 1962)
Chapter 38, Section 11-3
Deviate Seaoual A88ault
(a) Any person of the age of 14 years and upwards who, by force or threat
of force, compels any other person to perform.or submit to any act of deviate
sexual conduct commits deviate sexual assault.
(b) Penalty. A person convIcted of deviate sexual assault shall be imprisoned
in the penitentiary from one to 14 years.

PENAL CODE OF CALIFORNIA

§ 647. Vagrancy; definitions; punishment
1. Every person (except a California Indian) without visible means of living
who has the physical ability to work, and who loes not seek employment, nor
labor when employment is offered him; or,
2. Every beggar who solicits alms as a business, or,
3. Every person who roams about from place to place without any lawful
business; or,
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4. Every person known to be a pickpocket, thief, burglar or confidence
operator, either by his own confession, or by his having been convicted of any
of such offenses, and having no visible or lawful means of support, when found
loitering around any steamboat landing, railroad depot, banking institution,
broker's office, place of amusement, auction room, store, shop or crowded
thoroughfare, car, or omnibus, or any public gathering or assembly; or,
5. Every lewd or dissolute person, or every person who loiters in or about
public toilets in public parks; or,
0. Every person who wanders about the streets at late or unusual hours of
the night, without any visible or lawful business; or,
7. Every person who lodges in any barn, shed, shop, outhouse, vessel, or place
other than such as is kept for lodging purposes, without the permission of the
owner or party entitled to the possession thereof; or,
8. Every person who lives in and about houses of ill-fame; or,
9. Every person who acts as a runner or capper for attorneys in and about
police courts or city prisons; or,
10. Every common prostitute; or,
11. Every common drunkard; or,
12. Every person who loiters, prowls or wanders upon the private property of
another, in the nighttime, without visible or lawful business with the owner or
occupant thereof; or who while loitering, prowling or wandering upon the private property of another, In the nighttime, peeks in the door or window of any
building or structure located thereon and which is inhabited by human beings,
without visible or lawful business with the owner or occupant thereof;
Is a vagrant, and is punishable by a fine of not exceeding five hundred dollars
($500), or by Imprisonment in the county Jail not exceeding six months, or by
both such fine and imprisonment. (Enacted 1872. As amended Stats. 1891,
c. 117, p. 130, § 1; Stats. 1903, c. 89, p. 90, § 1; Stats. 1911, c. 816, p. 508, § 1;
Stats. 1929, c. 35, p. 78, § 1; Stats. 1931, c. 288, p. 696, § 1; Stats. 1939, c. 1078,
p. 3002, § 1; Stats. 1947, c. 989, p. 2255, § 1; Stats. 1955, c. 169, p. 638. § 2.)

